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ABSTRACT 

Empirical research on political patties has shed light on many aspects of party 

organization and behavior. Unfortunately, there is a great deal that we do not know about 

small parties, especially in presidential systems. I take a two-pronged approach to studying 

small parties in Latin America's presidential regimes. Hrst, I examine the factors that impact 

the election of small parties across Latin America's democratic regimes &om 1980 to 1998, 

accounting for both institutional and cultural factors. Next, I move toward an examination of 

the representation and governance roles that small patties play in three careMy selected 

presidential democracies: Chile, Colombia, and Venezuela. Since small parties are rarely 

studied, it is unclear what, if any, impact they have on the representativeness of the political 

system. Small parties may act as promoters of new policies which reside outside the 

boundaries of traditionally dominant patties. This may mean identifying with issues that are 

important to those sectors of society that have been ignored (e.g. minority rights) or 

representing new issues that cut across sectors of society (e.g decentralization). Alternatively, 

they may promote mainstream issues, or they may have no substantive poliqr import (acting 

primarily as personalistic vehicles). \^th respect to governance roles, they may play an 

important supportive role m major party coalitions. Indeed, their coah'tion behavior may 

substantively impact the legitimacy of the system by supporting minority governments. 
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Chapter 1: Political Parties: Size and Relevance 

1.0 Introduction 

Political parties are a vital component of democracy. They inform us about the 

nature of interest aggregation and its effects on the quality and durability of the regime 

(Katz 1980). A review of the literature on party systems yields a wealth of research 

addressing the goals of parties (Downs 19S7, Schlesinger 1975), their links to society and 

government (Campbell et. al. 1976, Nie, Verba, and Petrocik 1979), and their internal 

organization (Bowler, Farell, and Katz 1999, Duverger 1954; Sartori 1979). However, the 

extant literature has typically excluded small parties from studies of party systems, 

especially in presidential settings. This omission has been justified on the grounds that 

small parties are irrelevant (Sartori 1979); specifically, they lack blackmail potential and 

coalition potential. This is especially true in presidential systems with the separate origin 

and survival design supposedly makes governing coalitions less critical. In spite of the 

relatively inconsistent and often unsystematic usage of Sartori's relevance criteria, most 

studies omit small parties from their analysis. This theoretically motivated lack of interest 

is compounded by the fact that small parties can be more difficult to study and locate than 

major parties (often due to their transitory nature). Nonetheless, I contend that the roles of 

small parties can vary significantly across presidential systems, and the freedom for roles 

to vary is enhanced when coalitions are not crucial to the maintenance of the government 

- as is the case in presidential systems. Small parties may have nontrivial implications for 

the representation of non-traditional interests and the diversity of issues debated within 

the political system. Moreover, small parties may play significant roles in supporting 
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impermanent coalitions where presidential systems might otherwise be prone to 

interbranch stalemate and democratic breakdown. 

This study addresses the omission of small parties in the literature by examining 

their relevance in Latin America's presidential systems. Small parties may be of 

particular importance in the democratizing countries of the region because of their 

potential impact on the nature of representation and the stability of the political system. 

First, I will identify the systems where small parties are most likely to be located. I will 

examine the relevance of societal and institutional explanations for the creation of 

multiparty systems across the entire region from 1980 to 1999. This will allow me to 

determine whether one set of explanations has greater causal relevance for the election of 

many, small parties. Second, I will examme the particular roles small parties play across 

a handful of carefully selected cases. Small parties may act as promoters of policies that 

address the needs of citizens that are not well represented by larger parties (policy 

specialists). Typically, this may involve the introduction of ideas that would otherwise 

reside outside the boundaries of the traditional party system. On the other hand, small 

parties may join in coalitions with traditional parties to promote mainstream issues 

(critical coalition partners). Finally, they may act as vehicles for national, or even, 

regional personalities (district omsbudsman) that do not show any mterest in pursuing a 

consistent policy agenda. Through in depth field work, I examine small parties in Chile, 

Colombia, and Venezuela to determine what roles small parties play. 

Adopting a two pronged approach is central to the research design. The region-

wide study allows me to statistically test several hypotheses about the creation of party 



14 

systems, including causal relationships that have not yet been addressed systematically 

across such a large and varied set of cases. The second component of the research allows 

me to examine the roles that small parties play across three Latin American countries 

without resorting to the more common single country, single party approach. This part of 

the analysis fills a gap in the literature by adoptmg a measure of behavior, bill initiation, 

which can be used across cases to get directly at the significance of small parties in terms 

of representation and governance. 

1.1 Reassessing the Relevance of Small Parties 

Sartori's relevance criteria has been used to justify the widespread omission of 

small parties as a unit of analysis. Parties are relevant when they have coalition potential 

and blackmail potential. Parties perceived to be superfluous to the creation of governing 

coalitions are deemed irrelevant. In parliamentary contexts, where coalition stability is 

required for governmental stability, small party relevance can be determined relatively 

easily. The coalition criterion suggests that small parties with positions that are 

ideologically consonant to their larger counterparts play a crucial role in minority 

parliamentary systems (Sartori 1979). Parties that lack coalition potential do not achieve 

'relevance'; that is, the capacity to act as a veto player. Veto players can destabilize 

governing coalitions and may even spark governmental crises; once again, the 

implications for parliamentary governments are profound. Even in spite of such relatively 

clear- cut distinctions between relevant and non-relevant parties, Sartori's criteria are 

hard to operationalize and open to interpretation - often leading to very different 

conclusions. 
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The differences between parliamentary and presidential regimes may further 

undermine the usefulness of Sartori's relevance criteria. For one, governing coalitions in 

presidential systems are not required for governmental duration; as a result, interparty 

coalitions are often loosely constructed and easily dissolved. Membership in the 

'governing coalition' may be especially difficult to determine, given the infrequent use of 

roll call voting in Latin America. The realities of presidential government suggest that 

relevance, like beauty, may be in the eye of the beholder. Moreover, limiting relevance to 

Sartori's criteria negates other, potentially important, roles small parties may play. 

However, historical processes, particularly in Europe and the United States, 

suggest that small parties are hardly 'irrelevant'. Small parties have nontrivial 

implications for the representation of interests and the issues debated within the party 

system. Increasingly, scholars in Latin America are making efforts to examine some of 

the small parties present throughout the region, especially in light of dramatic changes in 

the region's party systems. Some studies suggest that small parties provide a voice to 

previously voiceless groups, as in the case of indigenous parties, or single-issue 

organizations like environmental parties (VanCott 2000; Van Cott 2001). In other words, 

mall parties are often seen as an instrument to stretch the systems' ideological boundaries 

(Herzog 1987; Key 1942; Kitschelt 1990; Muude 1996), or present challenges to the 

existing system (Abedi 2000; Ignazi 1992). 

With these justifications in mind, I will depart from Sartori's vaguely defined and 

poorly operationalized 'relevance' criteria to produce a study of small parties and their 

representational and governance roles. First, I focus on features that encourage the 
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cieatioa of small parties in a region-wide study. Then I examine the representational and 

governance roles they play. 

\2 Defining Small Parties 

Before discussing the factors that effect the election of small parties, it is 

important to define them. I have chosen a basic Downsian definition of political parties 

which identifies them as teams of rational office seeking individuals that compete in 

democratically constituted elections (Downs I9S7). This definition necessarily confines 

the analysis to declared parties that compete for public office. Additionally, I employ a 

definition of small parties that can be used in a comparative analysis without relying on 

case specific definitions that fiuctuat according to the year and country studied (MuUer 

Rommell and Pridham 1991). For my purposes, parties that gain representation but 

receive less than 15% of the seats in national legislatures will be considered small parties 

(Mair 1997; MuUer Rommell and Pridham 1991). A size criterion facilitates the 

comparative endevour by providing a more systematic operationalization of small parties, 

without resorting to country-specific definitions that may not travel well across borders 

(Mair 1997). I apply the 15% threshold to maintain a uniform criteria across countries. 

I am primarily interested in the role of small parties with respect to the 

representation of policy interests and governmental process, so I limit the analysis to 

parties present in national legislatures. There may be reasons to smdy small parties that 

do not gain representation, but a study of small parties that run in but do not win seats m 

national elections would be less appropriate for the task of sorting out issues of 

representation and governmental relevance. They may represent distinct issues or 
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constituencies but they do not have direct nor easily observable impacts on policy 

outputs.' 

U Passing the Threshold of Representation: Getting Elected 

The first component of the study examines the factors that help create party 

systems that house small parties.^ Li a region wide analysis, I examine the relevance of 

institutional arrangements and social cleavages for the election of small parties. Among 

the most commonly cited electoral variables ate election timing and electoral formulas. 

Given the variety of PR formats in Latin America, we would expect closed party list PR 

systems to promote small parties because dissidents will be forced out of existing parties 

— creating more (small) parties in the process (Mainwaring and Shugart 1997). 

District magnitude (the number of available seats per district) is another factor 

that can determine the success of small parties in the electoral arena. High district 

magnitudes can improve the prospects of small parties primarily by decreasing the degree 

of disproportionality associated with the electoral process (Gallagher 1992; Jones 1993; 

Lijphart 1990) For example, where magnitude is lowest, we would expect many of the 

votes to go to "waste"; such is the case for single-member district pluraliQr elections (Rae 

' What is more, data on parties that did not win seats is rarely available outside of an 
individual country and even in each country it is not available for any time series. 
Therefore, this study limits die scope of the analysis to parties that gain representation. 
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1967; Taagepera and Shugart 1989). Small parties can also win elections by targeting a 

parfticular population in large districts, for example a single indigenous group (Ames 

1995). Unfortunately, even if the party gets a substantial portion of the indigenous vote, if 

it is diluted across three small districts, each with a small number of seats, the party may 

not gain representation. However, if that same party competes in a larger district with 

more seats, the same vote total may be sufficient to pass the threshold of representation. 

Empirical research suggests that we can also expect concurrent (same day) 

plurality presidential elections to 'contaminate' legislative elections and effectively 

reduce the number of small parties (Duverger 1954; Shugart and Carey 1995; Jones 

1994). The mechanical effects of winner-take-all elections reduce the number of viable 

parties in the presidential race because of the highly disproportional nature of the 

election; after all, only one person/party can win under those conditions. Concurrent 

plurality elections also have significant psychological effects since parties associated with 

successful presidential candidates often benefit fix>m the president's image and increase 

their presence in the legislature, effectively reducing the chances of other parties (Shugart 

and Carey 1995; Shugart 1995). 

^ There are several ways to count the number of small parties. The first operationalization 
is a simple count of the number of small parties.lt gives us an indication of the number of 
groups that have reached the threshold of representation (Pederson 1982). However, this 
operationalization does not indicate the actual strength of small parties that gain 
representation (e.g. a small party that wins 2 seats is equal to a party that wins 100). For 
that reason, I will also use the effective number of parties (Laakso and Taagepera 1989; 
Taagepera 1997) as a measure of number of small parties and their size, relative to other 
parties. It allows us to approximate the namre of the party system (bipartism, 
multipartism, etc.) while accounting for the level of ^ctionalization within that system. 
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A recent contribution to this literature suggests that the timing and format of 

subnational elections are also important in determining the nature of the party system 

(Jones 1997). This proposition has not yet been tested cross-nationally but it deserves 

further attention in light of the trend toward decentralization throughout the region. 

Subnational pull effects operate in the same manner as national level (presidential) pull 

effects but with an inverse effect: concurrent timing cycles facilitate a contamination of 

candidate evaluations and electoral formats influence the strength of the pull effect. This 

is particularly true for gubernatorial elections which are the most salient subnational 

elections, both intuitively and empirically. Decentralization including the direct election 

of governors is likely to promote the formation of small parties. Issue /geographically 

based parties and even district omsbudsmen find it easier to compete on the smaller stage. 

When voters confiront a ballot for a regional gubernatorial election filled with many 

small, possibly regional parties hoping to gain representation (especially likely with 

majority run off formats at the lower level), their calculus for which party to support at 

the national level may be affected. Therefore, small parties will win more seats in the 

national legislature when it is chosen concurrently with gubernatorial elections, 

especially those that use majority run off formats. 

Although electoral rules are important in determining the success of small parties, 

they are by no means the only factors that have been hypothesized to impact their 

election. Scholars of party systems have long acknowledged that political parties do not 

operate in a vacuum. The importance of social cleavages for the creation of party systems 

is exemplified in an array of research (Lipset and Rokkan 1967; Urwin 1970) and is best 
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exemplified by Lipset and Rokkan's—now famous—'freezing hypothesis'. Upset and 

Rokkan's (1967) work suggests that salient social cleavages create parties and those 

cleavages continue to dominant the political discourse. For instance, clashes over religion 

and the pressures for secularism contributed to the creation of socially defined groups 

that formed political parties. From this perspective, electoral rules may help translate 

social cleavages into seats but they are not identified as key causal variables (Lipset and 

Rokkan 1967; Urwin 1970). Manipulations of the electoral system will not automatically 

change the party system unless the underlying socio-cultural cleavages can support new 

outlets of political expression (Lipset and Rokkan 1967; Urwin 1970). The 'freezing 

hypothesis' suggests that European party systems experienced relatively little change by 

the 1960's because underlying social cleavages 'froze' early in the twentieth century, 

accounting for stable patterns of partisan preference. 

Social cleavages may play a significant role in defining a voter's partisan 

preferences, especially if cleavages are clearly demarcated. Studies suggest that ethnicity, 

language, and religion are highly salient social cleavages, especially across the 

developing world (Neto and Cox 1997; Powell 1982).' However, socially defined groups 

must overcome the collective action dilenuna before they can mobilize themselves 

politically. Second, political mobilization does not automatically translate into the 

creation of political parties. Third, electoral rules may make it difficult for even 

mobilized groups to win representation. Accordingly, I will also examine whether 

' Some also suggest that linguistic cleavages are another signifcant social cleavage. 
However, linguistic and ethnic cleavages are highly correlated, especially in Latin 
America.Studies including both could be expected to have multi-coUineariQr problems. 



21 

institutional arrangements mediate the effects of social cleavages (Ordeshook and 

Shvestsova 1997). 

I examine the importance of social cleavages in the creation of systems that house 

small parties. Since institutional arrangements may provide incentives or disincentives 

for the mobilization of socially defined groups, I also test the effects of social cleavages 

as they interact with institutional arrangements. The incorporation of both is noteworthy 

because most studies rely on one set of explanations (societal or electoral), to the 

exclusion of the other. However, these two explanations need not be considered mutually 

exclusive and there are theoretical reasons why they should be examined jointly. 

1.4 Representation and Governance 

Once small parties gain access to representative policy making bodies, like the 

national legislature, what effects do they have on the substantive representation of 

interests and political discourse within the system? I explore the relevance of small 

parties for issues of representation and governance in the second part of the study. 

Indeed, the strength of the two-pronged approach is that it allows me to identify factors 

that help small parties get elected then turns to their behavior once elected to office. I 

posit a typology of behavior for small party legislators and examine the factors that 

encourage small parties to play distinct roles. This section provides an overview of basic 

issues linked to representation and governance in democratic systems in an effort to place 

small party behavior within a larger context 

Political parties throughout Latin America have come under great scrutiny. 

Increasingly, scholars and observers accuse them of lacking the capacity to represent or 
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govern (O'Donnell 1994). In the past, some have referred to political parties in the region 

as vehicles for caudillos—rather than institutions of representation (McDonald and Ruhl 

1989; O'Donnell 1994). In some instances, tenuous connections with the population have 

been blamed on the profound economic crises that plagued the region since the 1980's 

and forced parties to make dramatic adjustments (Espinal 1992; Mainwaring and Scully 

1995; Di Telia 1998). However, Mainwaring and Scully's (1995) influential work on 

political parties suggested to many that not all parties are created alike—especially since 

par^ systems throughout the region have experienced varying degrees of organization 

and linkages to society. Although there are numerous means through which citizens may 

participate in democratic society, parties remain a fundamentally important linkage 

institution. After all, parties and the representatives they help elect ate charged with 

interpreting voter preferences and setting the political agenda and creating policy. Issues 

of representation and governance are central to any discussion of political parties—this 

holds true for large and small parties. 

Representation can take multiple forms. Pluralist assumptions of modem 

representative democracy suggest that political parties are instruments through which 

citizens express their preferences. It follows that well-organized, programmatic political 

parties are essential linkage institutions that organize policy debates within government 

for the citizens they represent. Citizens are assumed to have specific policy preferences 

and use those as guides for selected parties (and candidates) to represent them in 

government. Policy representation is one of the most common forms of representation 

discussed in the discipline (Miller and Stokes 1963; Eulau and Karps 1977). This model 
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suggests that voters have distinct policy preferences and they expect their elected 

representatives to find means of creating policy to meet those demands. Some have 

argued that citizens may not necessarily have clear policy preferences and elected 

officials may not be well equipped to decipher what their voters demand (see Eulau and 

Karps 1977; Wahlke 1971). Alternatively, elected representatives may find it more useful 

to represent geographically defined re-election constituencies by providing particularized 

services (Fenno 1977; Eulau and Karps 1977). Most place these two forms of 

representation at near polar extremes. In truth, both may occur simultaneously. I examine 

the behavior of small party legislators across three nations to determine the forms of 

representation most common among small parties. The myriad policy positions that major 

parties present provides them with a great deal of latitude; allowing members to focus on 

a few issues while servicing their constituents with non-programmatic policies. This 

means that a wide range of issues may be covered by the party, even though individual 

members may only address a few at any given time. More importantly, it frees up 

individual legislators to engage in particularism; this is especially important under 

systems that encourage personal vote seeking. 

However, small party legislators are faced with a number of constraints on their 

behavior. Small parties have fewer representatives, by definition, and they cannot divide 

up theu: time as successfully as members of major parties (Muiler Romell 1991). 

Therefore, small party legislators may have to think carefully about the kinds of actions 

they undertake— meticulously selecting among different legislative alternatives. Under 

those conditions, small party legislators may be more willing to pursue interests in 
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policies over particularism, especially if there are incentives for disciplined, 

programmatic behavior. 

Many scholars argue that Latin America suffers from a representation gap; that 

is, major political parties have failed to provide adequate forms of policy representation 

(see De Telia 1998; Garretdn 1998; Manz and Zuazo 1998). Similarly, some argue that 

small parties are a response to the failure of major parties in the region (Dominguez and 

Poire 1999; Bruhn 1997). As a result, small parties may represent a real alternative to 

existing forms of representation (Dominguez 1997; Roberts and Wibbels 1999). These 

assertions have sparked some interest in small parties, especially those laying claims to 

specific sectors of society. For instance, the systematic marginalization of indigenous 

communities served as the foundation for numerous indigenous parties in the region 

(Mateme 1980; VanCott 2000; Van Cott 2001). Pressing social and economic issues have 

also led to the creation of neo-populist movements throughout Latin America (Conaghan 

1995; Kay 1996; Roberts 1995; Weyland 1996). Not only do small parties have the 

potential to impact the quality of representation, they may also serve as vehicles of 

political accountability (Fiorina 198). Small parties have potentially profound impacts on 

the quality of representation in democratic systems. Therefore, they deserve closer 

examination if we plan to make any statements about the nature of democracy, especially 

in Latin America. Once again, the use of a two-pronged approach to study small parties 

brings us closer to understanding the governmental relevance of small parties. 

Small parties may also substantively impact the govemabiliQr of the system, 

especially in minoriQr presidential systems, where coalitions are loose, at best. Extant 
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literature on coalition behavior suggests that two key factors must be present for 

coalitions to form and maintain themselves; party discipline and ideological proximity. 

Some scholars argue that coalitions are less likely in presidential regimes (Linz 1994). 

For one, there are few incentives avaflable to keep legislators in coalitions. Legislators 

from different parties cannot be as easily punished for dissent. Separate survival, a key 

feature of presidential design, means that legislators who defect from coalitions do not 

jeopardize the stability of the government or mandate new elections—^including their 

own. Some point to coalition behavior in Chile prior to 1973, noting that pre-electoral 

coalitions did not last long after the elections often forcing presidents to structure new 

alliances with parties after each contest (Valenzuela 1993). What is more, coalitions may 

change firom issue to issue, forcing presidents to continually engage in alliance building 

to suit their needs. 

Many small parties further reduces the likelihood of coalition building. Their 

presence may serve as an indication of ideological polarization. As more parties are 

allowed to enter the game, polarization is expected to accelerate. After all, small parties 

must successfully target an ever-shrinking electorate; this encourages them to appeal to 

smaller and smaller segments of society that are likely to be more extreme than their 

compatriots in the ideological center of the spectrum. Compromise becomes less frequent 

since parties may feel forced to appeal to their constituents at the expense of legislative 

efficiency (Valenzuela 1993; Mainwaring 1993). If small parties are located in the 

extremes of the political spectrum, they are not likely to have a stake in the key 

governmental actors and may actually prefer stalemate in congress. Under such 
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circumstances, democracy may be threatened by the entrance of independent actors, like 

the military, that may respond to legislative deadlock and societal polarization with 

deadly force. Valenzuela (1993) has pointed to the Chilean case to illustrate the 

potentially negative effects of multipartism on democratic stability. 

Some of the institutional features of presidentialism may make coalitions less 

likely. However, minority governments make coalitions absolutely necessary. In these 

contexts, small parties may play a critical role in supporting the government. Small 

parties may be particularly anxious to improve their profile by participating in policy 

creation. Their role in govenunent coalitions may also lead to admim'strative 

appointments that provide more exposure and access to financial resources. However, not 

all small parties are likely to participate in coalitions. Extrenust parties or undisciplined 

parties make poor and even unpredictable partners. Small parties may be critical coalition 

partners if they are disciplined and share the same ideological space as their larger 

counterparts (Mainwaring 1993; Mainwaring 1997). This perspective differs &om earlier 

views in that it does not view small parties as a problem for presidential systems; instead, 

they are seen as a potentially important stabilizing factor. Mainwaring (1997) notes that 

the absence of party loyalty and discipline and wide ideological distances made coalition 

formation less likely in the BraziUan case. Di spite of the bleak conclusions derived firom 

case studies of coalition building, we could expect small parties to play vitally important 

roles in maintaining minority governments (Mainwaring and Shugart 1997; Carey). _ 
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15 Existing Literature on Small Parties 

While the previous section makes clear that there are good reasons to develop a 

conceptual framework for the varied roles that small parties play in presidential systems, 

the extant literature has not advanced our understanding sufficiently. In the following 

sections address I review trends in the literature on small parties and show how existing 

frameworks do not clarify the processes of representation and governance. Approaches 

that group parties into "families" or that treat them as the residual evidence of a 

malfimctioning party system or that distinguish among them based on their internal 

regulation are good heuristic tools, but they do not prioritize the goal of explaining 

representation and governance. I explore these two approaches, highlighting some of the 

strengths and weaknesses of the literature, and I provide an alternative that incorporates 

elements of both. 

Studies of small parties have questioned the relevance of Sartori's two-fold 

criteria and focused on the implications of small parties for party system stability and 

representation (Kitschelt 1989; Lieven de Winter and Tursan 1999; Muller Rommell and 

Pridham 1991; Muller Rommell 1991). The bulk of the literature on small parties deals 

primarily with parties in Europe. The interest in small parties coincided with re

examinations of Lipset and Rokkan's (1967) freezing hypothesis, which posited that 

European party systems represented historic cleavages that had 'frozen' before World 

War However, new cleavages gave rise to new forms of political expression 

* The 'freezing hypotheses' stated diat modem European party systems were created in 
the image of a few enduring social cleavages that manifested themselves as nations were 
constructed. Parties created by those cleavages were 'frozen' well after WW IL 
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throughout the continent (see Inglehart 1990) and party systems have experienced 

dramatic change in the post-war period (Daaider and Mair 1983). These developments 

spurred a desire to examine 'new' small parties. 

Literature on small parties has also grown in other areas. For instance, several 

studies have examined small parties in the U.S. and Latin American contexts for their 

influence on the party system, its stability, and ability to incorporate salient social 

cleavages (Key 1942; Mazmanian 1974; Rosenstone et.al. 1984; Van Cott 2000). Studies 

of small parties outside Western Europe do not always seek to test the limits of the 

'freezing hypothesis'; however, they often examine the saliency of new cleavages vis a 

vis historical cleavages that provided the foundation for their respective party systems. 

A brief examination of the literature illustrates the wide array of labels with which 

small parties have been tagged. Ethnic, environmental (or green), extremist, anti-system 

(or anti-establishment), single issue, doctrine, secessionist, transient, and personality 

parties are just a few of the conmionly used terms to describe small parties. The diversity 

of goals and policy positions implied suggests that the term 'small party' may be too 

broad to describe those organizations. As a result, some scholars have chosen to group 

them within party families. Several key party families exist: Communist, Socialists, 

Liberals, Christian, Extreme Right, Regionalists/ Nationalists, Agrarian, and Green 

parties (Lieven de Winter and Tursan 1998; Mair 1997; MuUerRommeU 1991). 

Scholarship in this area has also identified anti-system (or anti-establishment) parties as a 

distinct family (Abedi 2000; Ignazi 1992; Shedler 1992). Studies limited to the Latin 

American context have also identified neo-populist movements as a distinct family (Kay 
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1996; Roberts 1995; Weyland 1996). Finally, some studies of small parties, both in 

Europe and Latin America, have examined the presence of ethnic party families (Bimier 

1999; Lieven de Winter and Tursan 1998; Van Cott 2000). It is worth noting that many 

party system scholars who studied Latin America have insisted that ethnic cleavages were 

not important when many systems were created; however, these historic cleavages seem 

to have gamed salience in recent years. 

What purpose is served by grouping small parties into families? First, this 

exercise facilitates cross-national analysis of parties with similar ideological tendencies 

and foundations. This allows scholars to track the progress of specific ideologies as well 

as conmient on the salience of the cleavages that provide a foundation for those political 

views. Naturally, this assumes that parties located in the same family do, in fact, 

represent the interests of a particular political constituency (or cleavage). Second, 

categorization by family also speaks to the possibility of examining coalition potential, 

even among very small parties. Recall that coalitions are possible if parties are located in 

the same ideological space. Therefore, an increase in the share of seats or influence of a 

particular party family may have direct bearing on the likelihood of coalition behavior. 

Unfortunately, a study that stops after categorizing small parties seems 

incomplete, at best. Mere categorization leaves us with little more than a Ust of party 

types. It does not necessarily shed light on the quality of representation in a democracy 

because it assumes that members of those families are sincere representatives of specif 

policies. We are left with little empirical evidence of the representational consequences 

of small parties if we fail to include concrete indicators of behavior once in office. 
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Without reference to behavior, we have only part of the equation. While we may 

understand some of the inputs involved in making policy, we cannot presume to know 

how those inputs are translated into tangible policies—much less whether parties are held 

accountable for those policies or actions. A second problem associated with party family 

categorization is that it is often implicitly used to justify studies of a limited range of 

small parties, like anti-establishment parties, neo-populists, or even ethnic parties. This 

means that studies are often limited to 'interesting' or unusual parties. The criteria for 

case selection may encourage studies of outliers. Therefore, we may not necessarily gain 

a better knowledge of the relevance of small parties more generally. This has the 

potential to bias conclusions about small parties and does not assist us in building theory 

about their roles in emerging or established democracies. Moreover, many of the 

aforementioned party families do not constitute mutually exclusive categories; party 

families exist along several dimensions and their relationships to one another are ignored 

in 'family' studies because case selection is implicit. 

There are other ways of studying small parties that may prove more useful for 

comparative studies that seek generalizability. Studies of small parties often point to two 

different kinds of factors, systemic and organizational, to determine the relevance of 

small parties. Let me explore these two explanations and provide critiques of both 

approaches before presenting a guide for studying small parties that incorporates 

elements of both but strengthens them with another theoretical approach. 

Systemic explanations point to the importance of the party system as determinants 

of small party behavior (Abedi 2000; Kay 1996; Roberts 1995; Muude 1996; Shedler 
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1992). At the core of these studies lies the assumption that small parties are created and 

maintained by failures in the party system; specifically, a failure to address new or 

previously ignored issues or groups. These studies often stress systemic factors as 

independent variables (Abedi 2000; Hainsworth 1992; Mair 1997; Mair and Daalder 

1983; Kitschelt 1990). For instance, anti-establishment parties are seen as an indication 

that the party system created undifferentiated parties that further the interests of the 

political class. Support for anti-establishment parties stems from the system's inability to 

present voters with meaningful alternatives (Abedi 20(X); Hainsworth 1992; Mair 1997; 

Mair and Daalder 1983; Kitschelt 1990). Kitschelt (1995,48) argues that "where 

moderate left and right parties have converged toward centrist positions and may even 

have cooperated in government coalitions" the likelihood of success for "populist 

antistatist parties" as well as parties of the "New Radical Right" mcrease dramatically." 

These sentiments echo Peter Mair's (199S) assertion that a lack of difference between 

traditional parties contributes to the creation and maintenance of parties that reach 

beyond the boundaries of the system. The result is a political vacuum that is exploited by 

small parties situated on the extremes of the political spectrum (Hainsworth 1992). 

Often these studies assume that most small parties ate sincere representatives of 

new or existing issues or groups (Ignazi 1996; Kay 1996; Shedler 1992; Van Cott 2000). 

Small party rhetoric is often believed to serve as a guide for action. In part, this belief is 

grounded in the assumption that small parties are composed of fervent activists that will 

implement the policy platform once elected. In contrast, some small parties are dismissed 
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as personallstic vehicles due to the presence of a single, high-profile leader or candidate 

(Muude 1996; Shedler 1992). 

A common problem in research that focuses on the party system is that it could 

predict the same behavior across parties within a system. In other words, we would not 

expect small party roles to vary within a country. The systemic approach ignores the 

internal dynamics of small parties. Internal organization may prove important in 

identifying variation even within party systems. Finally, systemic approaches do not 

typically examine the legislative behavior of small parties. Therefore, it is difficult to 

determine whether small parties provide substantive policy representation for their 

constituents. In other words, are they programmatic policy specialists? Do they provide a 

qualitatively different form of representation? Many studies use case-specific expert 

opinion to render decisions on a party's ability to act in a disciplined, programmatic 

fashion once elected to public office. However, dependence on expert opinion may not be 

a reliable instrument for cross-party, cross-national or time-serial comparisons. 

Other studies complement the systemic approach by examining features of 

internal party life (Bnihn 1997; Jaqdez 1997; Mazmanian 1974; Rosenstone et al. 1984; 

Spitzer 1987). This approach favors the study of small party leadership, policy (issue) 

orientation, and support. Many studies in this vein examine various organizational 

characteristics, including sources of electoral support and campaign styles, in an effort to 

gauge the representational value of small parties —a tough task given the elusive nature 

of some small parties. Studies that provide in-depth accounts of small parties often 

present compelling reasons to include them in larger analyses. For instance, Kathleen 
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Bruhn (1997) demonstrates that the scope of support for small leftist parties in Mexico 

over time and organizational features, including the selection of candidates and campaign 

resources, make them important actors in representing new interests. More importantly, 

their electoral gains have had profound implications for the process of democratization in 

Mexico (Bruhn 1997). Similarly, studies of internal organization across other small 

parties highlight the role of activists, explore the importance of ideological training, and 

campaign resources (Giordiani 1993; Jaqdez 1997; Mazmanian 1974; Rosenstone et. al. 

1984; Spitzer 1987). 

Although studies incorporating organizational features are valuable contributions 

to the general store of knowledge, they have their limitations. For one, few studies 

conduct comparative research across parties, much less across countries (Bruhn 1997; 

Giordiani 1993; Mazmanian 1974; Rosenstone et. al. 1984)—limiting the generalizability 

of those studies. Second, many studies provide profound analysis of internal organization 

but do not examine legislative behavior across parties (Giordiani 1993; Mazmanian 

1974). Noticeably absent are indicators of representation; that is, most research fails to 

tell us whether party platforms and organizational structure translate into coherent 

behavior. Lack of attention to governmental outputs for parties that gain representation 

may be attributable to the lack of available data, especially in Latin American cases. 

Alternatively, this may represent an emphasis on governmental inputs over outputs. 

Regardless, it is a serious omission in the literature. 

Small party research is in its infancy, especially as it pertains to Latin America's 

presidential systems. The dearth of literature on small parties in the region is a testament 
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to the exclusive focus on major parties. Some studies address the role of party systems on 

small parties while others highlight the role of internal organization. Neither approach, by 

itself, can fully capture the roles small parties play; yet, elements of each can contribute 

to their study. I address the weaker aspects of both approaches by incorporating a 

neoinstitutionalist approach that focuses on the role of electoral rules. 

I draw on the systemic approach by incorporating the party system in my analysis 

of small party behavior in Latin America. Recall that the systemic approach suggests that 

small parties may choose to represent unique policy positions in response to the 

limitations of the party system (Abedi 2000; Downs 1957; Herzog 1987; Key 1942; 

Kitschelt 1990; Smith 1991). This gives them a prime opportunity to highlight the issues 

they represent by introducing bills that promote specific policies—almost regardless of 

whether they stand a chance at becoming law. Therefore, small parties may engage in 

policy representation to maintain their reputation as truly independent alternatives. I test 

the role of the party system on representation and governance across all three case 

studies. 

I also draw on the organizational approach, which is fundamentally interested in 

poUcy orientation and the structures used to translate those positions into policy. After 

all, any study that loses sight of internal party organization misses the subtle distinctions 

that exist across parties in the system. I accomplish this through intensive Qeld research 

in Chile, Colombia, and Venezuela. I collected information on small parties by 

conducting archival research as well as administering questionnaires and interviews with 

party elites and members. In particular, the field research produced valuable information 
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regarding the relationship between organizational characteristics and policy orientation. 

By understanding how small parties identify their policy goals, we come closer to 

determining their representational roles. 

However, can we assume that parties will act in accordance with their statutes or 

their rhetoric? Can we expect all small parties to adopt the same behavior within a 

system? Are they more likely to engage in policy representation or particularism? Finally, 

what does that mean for coalition behavior? These questions are not adequately addressed 

in studies grounded in either perspective. Neoinstitutionalist scholars— specializing in 

the study electoral systems—have addressed the issue of representation (policy vs. 

particularism) and their corresponding effects on governance. However, this approach is 

only beginning to produce empirical research that links electoral rules, behavior, and 

policy outputs; in part, this is a fimctioa of the availability of comparable indicators 

throughout the region. Furthermore, small parties have not yet been addressed, in a cross-

national setting, by that literature. The electoral systems literature provides us with a 

foundation for a study of legislative behavior. In the following section, I present a 

typology of the roles small parties may play. I explicitly incorporate elements of the 

systemic perspective, organizational approaches, and the literature on electoral systems to 

create a set of testable hypotheses about the roles small parties play. 

1.6 What Roles do Small Parties Play? 

Once in office how do small party members behave and how does that affect the 

political agenda? Specifically, do they promote a distinguishable set of issues and policy 

positions? small parties do not initiate biDs that represent the interests of a targeted 
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policy community, what role do they play in legislative coalitions and when are they 

most likely to cosponsor legislation with major parties? There are a few fundamental 

roles that small parties can play. First, they may be programmatic sponsors of policies 

and positions that major parties do not address (policy specialists). Alternatively, they 

may be limited to supporting roles in major party coalitions on mainstream issues (critical 

coalition partaer). Finally, small parties may simply be vehicles for individualistic 

entrepreneun uninterested in representing a specific policy community (district 

omsbudsman). These questions speak to the issue of representation and governmental 

process. In the second part of my research project, I will examine a set of factors that are 

hypothesized to determine the roles that small parties play in Chile, Colombia, and 

Venezuela. I have chosen these three countries because they exhibit substantial variation 

on my hypothesized independent variables. 

Conceptually, the first role suggests that small parties represent the interests of a 

specific conununity or group that are not specifically addressed by large parties. As such, 

they have profound impacts on the level of representativeness in a democracy. They 

provide different sectors of society with a distinguishable voice in the national legislature 

through policy speci^zation (Eulau and Karps 1977; Herzog 1987; Inglehart 1990; 

Kitschelt 1989; MuUer Rommell and Pridhaml99I; Bumham 1970; Key 1964). It is 

easier for parties to fiilfiU this role when they are highly disciplined. For example, parQr 

discipline is required for elected ofBcials to continue the campaign to stop environmental 

degradation, if that is the area of specialization identified by patty leaders and other 

members. Parties lacking discipline cannot maintain an area of policy specialization 
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because their representatives would not encounter any reprisals for promoting varied, 

unrelated policies. 

The second role that small parties can play maintains that their importance to the 

daily functioning of the governing / legislative process comes through their support for 

mainstream issues rather than differing from the major parties on policy issues (Baron 

1989; Laver and Shepsle 1990). In other words, small parties in this scenario might be 

disciplined but are less focused on the introduction of ideas that stretch the ideological 

boundaries of the party system. 

The final role that I have identified, district ombudsman, to a certain extent 

diminishes the importance of small parties because their members act independently of 

the party label and the party itself lacks policy content. They may provide representation 

for geographic re-election constituencies through district specific benefits but they do not 

make efforts to specialize in substantive policy (Eulau and Karps 1977). 

Small parties are most likely to maintain party discipline, necessary for parties to 

act as policy specialists and critical coalition partners, when there are institutional 

incentives to cultivate a party reputation (Carey and Shugart 1995). In contrast, we could 

expect small parties to behave as district ombudsmen when there are institutional 

incentives for personalism (Carey and Shugart I99S; Shugart 2001). Elite control over 

ballot access plays an important role in determining whether individual representatives 

foster party or personal reputations (Carey and Shugart 1995; Shugart 2001). In closed^ 

list PR systems, party leaders can arrange lists to favor those who tow the party line, at 
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the expense of those who do not.^ In contrast, nonparty list PR has the potential to reward 

individuals that may not be at the top of the party list. However, closed list PR alone may 

not ensure that parties will be disciplined policy specialists interested in a specific policy 

community. 

Centralized nomination procedures also ensure that party members will tow the 

line or risk losing the partisan support for their foray into electoral politics. By 

centralized nomination procedures, I refer to mechanisms that give leaders an opportunity 

to approve or disapprove of a candidacy; these procedures also include a role for the rank 

and file. However, hyper-centralized procedures, where leaders have unchallenged 

control over nominations to the exclusion of the rank and file, allow leadership cliques to 

reward individuals who serve their interests and not the party's interests. Nomination 

procedures that give aspiring candidates virtually unlimited access to the party label 

allow individuals with little or no attachment to the party or its program to win seats; 

thereby reducing discipline and the likelihood that elected officials will act to promote 

specific policy issues or be reliable coalition partners. Hyper-centralized and hyper-

decentralized nominations procedures create parties uninterested in serving their policy 

constituencies. Ballot type (closed and blocked lists) and centralized nomination 

procedures create incentives for disciplined small par^ behavior and make policy 

specialization possible.^ These two features place the election process under the influence 

^ The fact that voters could not disturb the order of candidates on the list meant that an 
individual placed at or near the top of the list could be assured a seat if the party list won 
enough votes. 
^Larger parties are also expected to be affected by these institutional factors, hi fact, I 
would expect small and large parties to behave similarly. 
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of party leaders. If party leaders significantly influence the electoral fates of their 

members then they can enforce programmatic policy behavior because acting against 

party policy endangers an individual's future career (Carey and Shugart 1995; 

Mainwaring and Shugart 1997; Shugart 2000). 

Other factors that could impact small party behavior are vote pooling, and the 

number of votes voters are awarded, and district magnitude (number of seats per district). 

When votes in multi-seat districts ate pooled to the party first and then awarded to 

individuals on the party list, then we would expect candidates to base their campaign 

message on party platforms. Moreover, we could expect candidates to guard the party 

reputation closely, especially once elected to office. In contrast, when votes are pooled 

across factions or individuals, then we might expect candidates to place far less 

importance on the party label during their campaigns since pooling below the party level 

encourages intra-party competition. 

If voters can only cast a single party vote, then we would expect party labels to be 

important. Latra-parQr competition is highest where voters are given an opportuni^ to 

cast votes specifically for factions or individuals. Voting systems that offer voters a 

chance to go beyond simply endorsing a party to selecting individuals or factions to 

represent them in congress encourage candidates to campaign on their personal 

reputations. As a result, intraparty competition and personal vote seeking behavior is 

enhanced. 

Finally, the number of seats available per district can impact campaign strategies 

as well as legislative behavior, however its impact is largely determined by other factors. 
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It is commonly believed that increases in magnitude can increase incentives for personal 

vote seeking or party-oriented behavior, as determined by the previously mentioned 

electoral variables. Therefore, systems that have high levels of district magnitude when 

votes are pooled across parties and fewer choices/votes are presented to voters (a single 

party vote), I would expect disciplined, programmatic small party behavior. These 

variables promote party vote seeking because they link an individual's electoral fate to 

the party label; voters cast their votes for parties, not individuals. 

fostitutional variables determine whether small parties act programmatically. I 

have competing hypotheses about what determines whether progranmiatic small parties 

engage in policy specialization or join major party coalitions on mainstream issues. If we 

assume that social cleavages play a fundamental role in the creation and maintenance of 

political parties, then we might expect members and leaders of political parties to act on 

those cleavages regardless of institutional arrangements. Prominent social cleavages may 

be the motivating force behind party formation and legislative behavior. For example, 

strong cleavages can lead to the creation and maintenance of policy specialists like the 

Woricers Party (PT), which, by most accounts, address a significant class cleavage 

through policy specialization. Indeed, the PT's policy behavior is remarkable given the 

incentives for ideologically diffuse, personalistic parties in Brazil. This phenomenon is 

not limited to the PT in BrazU; the formation and policy behavior of Green parties and 

indigenous parties have often been identified as disciplined manifestations of underlying 

social cleavages in a variety of settings (Kitschelt 1990; Inglehart 1990; Pridham 1991). I 
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expect policy specialization to occur more frequently among parties that identify 

themselves as representatives of salient social cleavages, groups or issues. 

Alternatively, small parties may engage in policy specialization in response to the 

limitations of the party system. Centrist party systems limit the ideological boundaries of 

the system, thus creating opportunities for small parties to act as vehicles for issues not 

addressed within the party system (Downs 1957). Small parties may act as policy 

specialists in an effort to expand the ideological space in centrist systems (Abedi 20(K); 

Herzog 1987; Key 1942; Kitschelt 1990; Smith 1991). Seizing an opportunity to 

distinguish themselves, small parties may identify an issue that lies beyond the existing 

issue space and use it as the basis for their existence. Party system polarization is low in 

two party systems (and presumably higher in multiparty settings). As a result, most 

studies that posit a relationship between issue space and policy specialization among 

small parties often rely on measures of systemic polarization, rather than the number of 

parties (or effective number of parties) in a system (Abedi 2000; Shedler 1992). I employ 

a measure of party system polarization derived from Coppedge's (1997) study of Latin 

America's party systems. Specifically, the measure captures the degree of party system 

polarization along one dimension. I expect that increased levels of polarization decrease 

the likelihood of policy specialization across small party legislators. 

I have discussed two of the three roles that small parties may play (policy 

specialist and district omsbudsmen). Policy specialization, or the pursuit a limited set of 

related issues, may occur if institutional factors favor disciplined party behavior and non-

institutional factors encourage an interest in specific policy issues. Electoral format. 
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nomination procedures, vote pooling, the number of votes cast by voters, and district 

magnitude determine whether parties will adopt disciplined party behavior. Interest in 

representing a coherent, but limited, set of policy issues may arise where there are many 

small party actors, each representing salient social cleavages, or where party system 

polarization is low. District omsbudsmen are likely to appear wherever institutional 

atrangements promote personalism over party-oriented behavior. Institutional factors that 

decrease the likelihood of party discipline and the absence of any interest in representing 

a specific set of policies will result in geographically based representation. 

The last role small parties may play, critical coalition partner, is determined by 

institutional characteristics. An institutional approach would claim that the numeric need 

for coalition partners (fostered by electoral rules that diminish the prospects for a single 

majority party) dictates whether small parties act as critical coalition parmers. Electoral 

systems that make a single majority party unlikely are likely to lead to small parties that 

seek to be ideologically proximate coalition partners. In this scenario, larger parties 

seeking to create a majority in the legislature will court small parties. The desire to 

participate in government spoils will encourage small parties to support their larger 

partners in the passage of mutually agreeable policies. This last role requires small parties 

to have some degree of party discipline and it requires the electoral system to create 

minority governments. 

To determine which of these roles small parties play, I examine legislative 

initiation and cosponsorship. Unlike roll call voting, where legislators are faced with a 

predetermined set of alternatives, bill sponsorship is under the control of the individual 
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legislator. As such, a study that examines the nature of sponsored legislation provides a 

rich source of information about the policy preferences of parties and their members 

(SchiUer 1995). I identify the number and kinds of legislation sponsored by legislators in 

large and small parties.^ Bills are coded according to their level of aggregation (national, 

regional, sectoral, local, and individual) and their area of specialization; this mcludes 

public welfare (education, social services/security and health), economic welfare 

(industry regulation, labor issues, etc.), civil rights and liberties, public defense, foreign 

affairs, environmental issues, and public administration (including decentralization)^ (see 

appendices 1 and 2 for the complete coding scheme). 

To determine whether small parties are involved in major party coalitions, I 

examine legislative cosponsorship among parties. Interparty bill cosponsorship requires 

cooperation and coordinated action between members of different parties. It is also a 

show of determination on the part of the cosponsors; it lets members of the legislature 

know that there is cross party support for a piece of legislation which may extend to the 

final vote. As a result, I feel that it is a reasonable measure of legislative coalitions.' The 

coding process will also incorporate information on the party affiliation of the 

\ will also include controls for the internal rules that affect bill sponsorship in both 
houses. 
®These categories are adapted from Qausen (1974). 
^oll call voting has some advantages as an indicator of legislative coalition building. 
Unfortunately, roll call votes are rarely taken in Venezuela and Colombia (Crisp 1997). 
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cosponsors, the number of different party sponsors, and the frequency of cross party 

coalitions.^" 

I will test whether disciplined behavior results when party leaders control access 

to the ballot and nominations, votes are pooled across the party and voters have fewer 

choices/votes in large magnitude systems. Parties may also play specific representational 

roles regardless of instimtional arrangements, as a response to relevant social cleavages. 

Parties formed around specific social cleavages may promote policy specialization. 

Alternatively, characteristics endemic to the party system may encourage policy 

specialization. Finally, rules that create minority governments may, combined with high 

levels of party discipline, may encourage small parties to act as important coalition 

partners for their larger counterparts. I examine the representational and governance roles 

of small parties using an indicator of behavior, legislative initiation. Specifically, I code 

legislation initiated by both small and large party legislators to determine whether 

particularism or programmatic policies are address. I also code the data to determine if 

legislators initiate policies that address the needs of their policy constituents. Finally, I 

look at the factors that increase the likelihood of legislative coalitions formed to initiate 

bills. I will test several hypotheses about the roles small parties play: 

• District Omsbudsman: 
1. Ba//or-Decentralized nomination procedures and limited control over the order of 
election will encourage personal vote seeking, at the expense of policy oriented behavior. 
2. Pool-votes pooled below the party encourage encourage personal vote seeking, at the 
expense of policy oriented behavior. 
3. Vote- Party votes encourage disciplined, programmatic behavior. 

^°The analysis will also account control for the effects of legislative rules, like open 
amendment procedures, which may reduce the gains &om entering a coalition ^aron 
1989). 
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4. District Magnitude-High, magnitude interacts with ballot, pool, and vote to create 
personal vote seeking or party oriented behavior (discipline). 

• Programmatic, policy specialist: 
1. Ba/Zof-Leadership has some (but not exclusive) control over nominations and order of 
election encourage disciplined, party oriented behavior. 
2. Pool-Votes pooled at the party level encourage disciplined, party oriented behavior. 
3. Vbre-Party votes encourage disciplined, programmatic behavior. 
4. District Magnitude- High magnitude allows small party legislators to identify specific 
policy constituencies that exist across large regions, making specialization more likely. 
5. Party Claims to Represent a Specific Sector, Group, Issue- Parties that claim to 
represent specific policy communities will mtroduce specialized legislation affected that 
community. 
6. Party System Polarization- High levels of polarization discourage policy 
specialization. 

• Critical Coalition partner: 
1. Balbt- Leadership has some (but not exclusive) control over nominations and order of 
election encourage disciplined, party oriented behavior. 
2. Pool- Votes pooled at the party level encourage disciplined, party oriented behavior. 
3. Vote- Party votes encourage disciplined, programmatic behavior. 
4. District Magnitude- High magnitude allows small party legislators to identify specific 
policy constituencies that exist across large regions, making specialization more likely. 
5. Minority govemment-Miaonty governments increase the likelihood that small parties 
act as critical coalition partners 

In the following section, I will detail the research design that will allow me to test the 

hypotheses generated from this two-pronged approach to the study of small parties. 

1.7 Research Design 

This study asks two rather basic questions; where should we expect to find small 

parties and what effects do small parties have on democracy in presidential systems? 

Unfortunately, small parties m the region have not generated a great deal of comparative 

research. The few existing studies of small parties have focused on their relevance within 

the context of a specific country (Bruhn 1997; Dominquez and Poire 1999). Some 
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scholars have focused exclusively on small parties belonging to specific party families 

(e.g. Christian, indigenous, etc.) (Bimir 1999; Van Cott 2000). 

The countries chosen for this research exhibit a wide range of variation on the 

variables of theoretical interest, including institutional design and social (ethnic) 

heterogeneity (see table 1.1).'' The region-wide analysis of small party electoral success 

includes nations found in Central and South America, as well as the Caribbean; thereby 

incorporating the universe of Latin American cases. The analysis provides generalizable 

findings across the region regarding the factors that help create small parties across Latin 

America's presidential democracies from 1980-1999. This will require a large-n, multi-

country statistical analysis to test the explanatory value of the institutional and societal 

explanations. The use of a cross-sectional time series design is especially powerful since 

it captures the variation across different units in space as well as variation across time 

(Sayrs 1989). The statistical models also need to account for unbalanced panels (Greene 

1997). Data for the first part of the study are culled fiom sources like the Enciclopedia 

Electoral de LatinoAmerica y el Caribe (Nohlen 1993b). 

The second part of this study examines the roles that small parties play in three 

Latin American presidential democracies. The three cases chosen for examining the roles 

of small parties are characterized by dramatically different institutional designs that 

create distinct incentives for behavior. I have posited that a number of institutional and 

non-institutional factors are important in determining whether small parties act as policy 

specialists, critical coalition parmers, or district omsbudsmen. Specifically, this study 

Aggregate statistics suggest that the region does not exhibit substantial variation. 
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explores the effects of electoral formats (closed list PR and control over order of 

election), nomination procedures, vote pooling, the number of votes cast by voters, and 

district magnitude for creating disciplined behavior. Recall that discipline is needed if a 

party adopts the role of policy specialist or critical coalition partner. Policy specialists, as 

the name suggests, are also distinguished by their interest in introducing a coherent, but 

limited set of policies. Non-institutional factors that encourage policy specialization are; 

the presence of small parties that represent salient cleavages and party system 

polarization. The role of critical coalition partner is also possible where minority 

governments are present. Finally, the absence of party discipline (see factors above) and 

interest in policy specialization encourages the creation of parties that offer 

geographically based representation exclusively. 
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Table 1.1: Case Selection and the Variability of Small Party Roles 
Variable Chile Cotombia Venezuela 
Leaders control order of 
election? (Closed list PR) 

Not completely 
(quasi-list 
preference 
system) 

No I- Yes. Qosed list PR 
n-Yes, in many districts, 
(mixed member system) 

Nominations? Mixed** Highly decentralized** Highly centralized** 

Votes pooled at party level? Yes No. Personal list-PR, 
effective SNTV) 

Yes 

Single party vote No No I-Yes 
n-Yes, in many districts 
(mixed member sytem) 

High levels of District 
Magnitude? 

No(M=2) I-No (Chamber May,= 
7.7; Senate M,v^:S) 
n-Varies (No-Chamber; 
Yes-Senate, M=100) 

I-Varies (Chamber M,v( 
= 25.8; Senate M,v,=: 

n-Varies decreases to 
M=:l in some districts 

Small parties representing 
cleavages? 

Few I-Few 
n-Many 

Moderate 

General orientation/ 
polarization 

Medium; center 
right leaning 

Low; centrist Medium; Left, Center 
left leaning 

Minority Governments Yes No Yes 

*Includes provisions for internally democratic means of selection (e.g internal primaries). 
**Varies within countries. 
I-Refers to pre-reform period. For Colombia, this refers to the period prior to 1991. For Venezuela, this 
refers to the period before COPRE's reforms (1989). 
I-Refers to post-reform period. For Colombia, this refers to the period after ratification of the 
199 [Constitution. For Venezuela, this refers to the period after COPRE's reforms (1989). 

Table 1 illustrates the variability of institutional and non-institutional factors in 

the cases chosen. It is evident that Chile, Colombia, and Venezuela vary substantially 

along the institutional dimension. What is more, within country variation on some of the 

variables of theoretical interest, like nominations, leadership control over order of 

election (closed list PR), the number of votes available, district magnitude, the number of 
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small parties, and party system polarization present us with a means to test variations in 

the roles parties play. 

Personal list-PR (effective Single nontransferable voting systems) that encouraged 

vote pooling at the individual level, and the virtually uninhibited use of party labels, are 

likely to foster personalism over policy specialization or even minimal degrees of 

disciplined behavior (see Shugart and Archer 1997; Shugart 2001; Shugart, Moreno, and 

Fajardo 2001). Therefore, Colombia will likely be characterized by highly personalistic 

small parties, more interested in distributing benefits to their districts than addressing the 

needs of policy communities (like the indigenous or other ethnic minorities). Few cases 

in Latin America present us with an opportunity to examine this sort of behavior (see 

Mainwaring and Shugart 1997; Shugart 2001). However, marked changes in the party 

system after 1991, including the proliferation of small parties, as well as variations in 

nomination procedures across parties may have encouraged some parties to adopt non-

personalistic behavior.'^ 

In contrast, closed list PR, accompanied by highly centralized nomination 

procedures and vote pooling at the party level should encourage high levels of party 

discipline in Venezuela (Carey and Shugart 1995; Crisp 1997). Small parties may exhibit 

some degree of policy specialization, especially as the number of small parties increases 

and as party system polarization varies. However, it is worth noting that the Shugart's 

(2001) typology of party efficiency suggests that the centralization seen in Venezuela'^ 

Moreover, the implementation of subnational elections during this period may have 
encouraged salient issues at the subnational level to bubble up to the national scene. 
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parties produces a hyper centralized system that is—ultimately— unable to represent the 

interests of policy communities. These features may encourage Venezuela's small parties 

to behave as poor representatives of specific policy preferences. While these features do 

not reduce the discipline within parties, it short-circuits the link between voters and 

parties. In subsequent chapters, I elaborate on the extreme vs. efficient typology and 

provide a test of the two competing theories. Therefore, small parties in Venezuela may 

be better critical coalition partners than policy specialists. Electoral reforms implemented 

in 1992 may encourage small parties to play slightly different roles within Venezuela 

over time, especially since the reforms made it possible for parties to campaign in single 

member districts—opening up the possibility that small parties could cater to local 

constituencies more than before. 

In contrast, Giile has a moderate party system due to its balance of personalism 

and party oriented incentives. Centralized nomination procedures and party level pooling 

encourage partisans to guard and campaign on the party's reputation. However, low 

district magnitude (Ms2) and lack of centralized control over the order in which 

individuals are elected encourage candidates to engage in personal vote seeking, albeit 

within the confines of the party. Qiile can be found roughly midway between Colombia 

and Venezuela with a clearer balance between personal vote seekmg and party oriented 

behavior. The presence of many parties in Chile and -more importantly- the creation of 

minority governments may encourage disciplined small parties to act as critical coalition 

partners. 
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Tbeie are two dependent variables for the second part of this study. The first 

dependent variable, bill initiation, is a measure of policy orientation. I am primarily 

interested in the content of bills initiated by small parties. Bills are coded according to 

their level of aggregation and their area of specialization. The second dependent variable, 

legislative cosponsorship, is a measure of legislative coalitions. Bills will be coded 

according to whether they are sponsored by members of different parties, the party 

affiliation of the cosponsors, the number of different party sponsors, and the frequency of 

cross party coalitions. Analysis of the hypothesized relationships between institutional 

and cultural variables and bill initiation will rely on various statistical models, including 

logistic regression, which permit the analysis of discrete dependent variables, and 

descriptive statistics, where appropriate (Greene 1997). 

1.8 The Structure of My Analysis 

An examination of the literature on democratic institutions in Latin America 

reveals a wealth of theory about political parties, legislative behavior, and interbranch 

relations (Carey and Shugart 1995; Mainwaring and Shugart 1997). However, most of 

what we know is based on studies of only larger political parties. Indeed, this is 

understandable since those parties are most likely to impact governmental policy. Yet, 

small parties have the potential to play important roles in legitimizing and even 

sustaining Latin America's young democracies. These political actors have the potential 

to expand the boundaries of representation. Small parties may be better able to promote, 

policy positions that might otherwise be ignored by larger parties. In particular, they may 

represent the needs of sectors of society that are not served by the larger, often mote 
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established parties that are often hampered by the need to reach consensus among 

disparate groups within their ranks. This issue is particularly relevant in the socially 

heterogeneous societies of Latin America but it is certainly not limited to that region. 

This study will contribute to die literature by opening up small parties to 

systematic cross-national analysis. The two-pronged approach facilitates the examination 

of competing hypotheses about both the election and the behavior of small parties in 

presidential systems. Region-wide statistical analysis and cross national fieldwork are 

combined to gain a deeper understanding the mechanisms that promote the presence of 

small parties and their impacts on democracy. 

Now that I have reviewed the relevant literature on political parties and party 

systems in Chapter 21 use a pooled time series analysis to explore the factors that 

promote the creation of multiple small parties throughout the region to explore the factors 

that promote the creation of multiple small parties throughout the region. In subsequent 

chapters (3,4, and 5), I examine the representational and governance roles that small 

parties play in three Latin American nations: Chile, Colombia, and Venezuela, 

respectively. The case study chapters are followed by a cross-national analysis of small 

party behavior using all three cases (chapter 6). 
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Chapter 2: Causal Explanations for the Existence of Small Parties 

2.0 Introduction 

Although a truism of political life, it bears noting that parties must win elections if 

they expect to have any direct impact on the legislative or governing process. Therefore, 

an examination of the factors that facilitate the election of small parties must precede any 

discussion of the roles they play in national legislative bodies. This chapter examines 

causal explanations for the existence of small parties across Latin American &om 1980-

1998. 

Concern over stability sparked interest in identifying the factors that encourage 

the creation of many parties in a political system. However, few authors have examined 

contending electoral and cultural hypotheses simultaneously (for two notable exceptions 

see Cox and Neto 1997 and Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1994). Still fewer studies have 

explored the effects of subnational electoral variables on the fate of small parties (see 

Jones 1997). I test contending hypotheses regarding social and electoral factors, 

including a region-wide test of the effects of subnational electoral arrangements across 

eighteen Latin America nations (from 1980-1998). 
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Table 2.1: Years of Legislative Elections Included 
Countries Years 

Argentina 1983,1985,1987,1989,1991,1993,1995,1997 
Bolivia 1980,1985,1989,1993,1997 
Brazil 1986,1990,1994 
Chile 1988,1993,1998 
Colombia 1982,1986,1990,1994 
Costa Rica 1982,1986,1990,1994,1998 
Dominican Republic 1986,1990,1994,1998 
Ecuador 1984,1986,1988,1990,1992,1994,1996,1998 
EI Salvador 1985,1988,1991,1994 
Guatemala 1985,1990,1995 
Honduras 1985,1989,1993,1997 
Mexico 1991,1994,1997 
Nicaragua 1990,1996 
Panama 1980,1984,1994 
Paraguay 1989,1993,1998 
Peru 1980,1985,1990,1995 
Uruguay 1984,1989,1994 
Venezuela 1983,1988,1993,1998 

2.1 Electoral Systems and Party Systems: A Review of the Literature 

Among the most commonly cited explanations for multipartism (or the presence 

of many small parties) are district magnitude and electoral formulas. However, there are a 

number of other factors that may also impact on the creation of systems that house small 

parties, including seat allocation formats, presidential pull ejects, and subnational 

election timing and formats. 

Studies of multipartism firequently identify district magnitude as a key factor in 

determining the success of many small parties (Taagepera and Shugart 1989). We could 

expect increases in district magnitude to facilitate the election of many small parties— 

primarily because larger districts reduce disproportionality and provide an opportunity to 

a broader spectrum of candidates and parties (Lijphart 1990). However, where district 

magnitude is low one would expect fewer parties to compete or win seats since there are 

fewer seats available for competition. However, research on the effects of district 
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magnitude in presidential systems suggests that it may be a much less decisive factor 

(Jones 1993). Nevertheless, district magnitude must be accounted for. 

It has long been accepted that electoral formats play an important role in 

encouraging multipartism. For instance, we would expect plurality (winner take all) 

elections to produce greater mechanical and psychological distortions than majority run 

off and proportional representation formats '(Duverger 1954; Riker 1986). 

Disproportional electoral formats mechanically produce distortions in the translation of 

votes into seats; typically decreasing the number of small parties that gain representation 

in the process. Furthermore, electoral formats produce a series of psychological effects 

that further damage the electoral fates of small parties. It has been reasoned that voters 

choose the most appealing of the viable alternatives to prevent wastmg their votes on 

hopeless candidates (or parties) (Duverger 1954; Riker 1986). 

Although proportional representation (PR) is the single most conunon electoral 

format in the region, PR varies widely. In most closed list systems parties control access 

to the party label and the order in which candidates appear on lists. These factors increase 

the power of party elites relative to rank and file members by creating strong incentives 

to cultivate a party vote. Control over the ballot gives party leaders sufficient leverage 

with which to reward or punish members of their legislative delegation and to enforce 

par^ discipline on the chamber floor (Mainwaring and Shugart 1997; Carey and Shugart 

^ Disproportional formats (like plurality electoral rules) punish small parties; thereby 
decreasing the chance of multipartism. Majority run off formats are somewhat less 
forcefid in their psychological and mechanical effects (in the first round) than plurality 
contests, but they do not rival proportional representation systems for increasing the 
prospects of third (and lesser) parties. 
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1995). By effectively shutting out undisciplined members and ideological dissent, closed 

list systems encourage the formation of multiple, independent parties (Mainwaring and 

Shugart 1997). After all, disgruntled members have no recourse but to leave the party. 

However, list systems that allow voters to determine the order of election of candidates 

on party lists; reducing the influence party leaders might otherwise exert. Generally, these 

list systems are more amenable to personal vote seeking (Ames 1995; Carey and Shugart 

1995; Shugart, Moreno and Fajardo 2001) because voters can disturb the rank order of 

party lists in multiseat districts. Disgruntled members may act independently while 

remaining within the party. List systems that encourage pronounced levels of intraparty 

competition, like personal list PR (e.g. Colombia), place the fate of candidates squarely in 

the hands of voters instead of party leaders. As a result, dissenters may find little need to 

leave dieir parties and form new ones—since party leaders have minimal influence over 

their electoral fates. 

Furthermore, some elections are determined by single member district elections. 

The increasing popularity of mixed member systems across the region also have the 

potential to impact the fate of small party candidates. Since approximately half of all 

seats in mixed member systems are determined through single member plurality contests, 

we might expect small parties to fare poorly in those elections. Recall, that plurality 

contests are likely to reduce the number of viable parties/candidates. 

Contemporary research has explored the contamination (or pull) effects of 

presidential elections on the number of parties found in the national legislature (Jones 

1994; Mainwaring and Shugart 1997; Shugart and Carey 1995; Shugart 1995). Winner 
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take all presidential elections mechanically reduce the number of viable candidates and 

parties in presidential races to 2. Since presidential elections are highly salient (Cox 

1997), voters may conclude that viable presidential parties stand a better chance in 

congressional elections. Parties associated with successful presidential candidates can 

increase their presence in the legislature because voters will often evaluate legislative 

candidates based on their ties to presidential candidates. Moreover, congressional 

candidates benefit firom the media attention given to their party when they have a 

presidential candidate in the running. Majority ran off elections for president held 

simultaneously with legislative contests have similar effects; however, they produce more 

than 2 viable parties. In contrast, nonconcurrent elections result in relatively fewer votes 

for the party (or parties) associated with the president in power (Shugart 1995; Shugart 

and Carey 1992; Piereson 1975; Campbell 1991); thereby increasing the chances that 

small parties will gain representation. 

2.2 Gubernatorial Elections in Latin America: A New Variable in Latin America 

Recent electoral reforms in Latin America have left indelible marks on the 

political landscape. Although many of the most recent reforms have addressed national 

structures, some of the most significant reforms have opened up subnational offices to 

direct election (Jones 1995; Jones 1997; Dietz and Shidlo 1997).^ Gubernatorial elections 

may influence the calculations that voters and parties make, potentially influencing the 

^ Eight nations currently allow for the direct popular election of governors. Only three of 
those countries, Argentina, Brazil and Mexico, had experience with intermediate level 
elections at the beginning of the 1980's. Although simple plurality is the most common 
format used to determine gubernatorial contests, majority run off rules guide 
gubernatorial elections. The timing of subnational elections varies across countries and 
across time within countries. 
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national party system. I suspect that the direct election of governors impacts electoral 

gains made by small parties at the national level. 

Political decentralization is presumed to increase the number of regional and local 

parties catering to regional interests (Rodriguez 1997; Hoskin 1997; Shidlo 1997). If 

regional parties are successful at the state level, they may generate support for their 

candidates in national competitions. Therefore, the existence of subnational elections may 

increase the number of parties at the national level. I hypothesize that the timing and 

format of gubernatorial elections combine to exert pull effects on national assembly 

elections, in a manner similar to presidential pull effects (see figure I). In other words, 

governor election timing and format interact to affect small parties (I will take this up 

momentarily). 

Gubernatorial pull effects are only possible if they are deemed salient elections. I 

contend that they are salient for three reasons. First, governors are the most easily 

identifiable elected subnational officers across states or other regional entities. Voters are 

more likely to identify their governor than the numerous state assembly members in their 

state.^ Although govemors have significantly less administrative and political power than 

their national counterparts, they are the highest ranking subnational executives. As a 

result, they accrue the greatest visibility in their states. 

Second, govemors are elected in districts that are often as large - if not larger -

than national legislative districts. What is more, gubernatorial elections may serve as a^ 

springboard for national competition because the size of the district that govemors 

^ This may be more noticeable if state assembly members are elected in districts that are 
smaller then gubematonal districts. 
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compete in are often equally as large as national legislative districts. As a result, governor 

races may attract political celebrities &om the national arena, increasing the amount of 

media attention devoted to them. Mayoral races have also gained popular interest but 

they are conducted in smaller districts, making them less likely to attract candidates that 

are able to gain state/district-wide support for a successful electoral bid.^ 

Moreover, the size of the gubernatorial districts are ideally suited for emerging 

political movements. The districts are small enough to provide a regionally based 

alternative to established parties. Dideed, advocates of decentralization would argue that 

the expression of local political concerns is a direct result of the process of 

decentralization. However, as previously mentioned, states are typically as large as 

national legislative districts. Success at the state level may easily translate into seats for 

emerging parties at the national level. In contrast, success at the municipal level cannot 

sustain the electoral aspirations of emerging local parties that wish to enter the national 

arena. 

Jones's (1997) study of multipartism in Argentina was the first to incorporate 

subnational electoral arrangements as an independent variable. It concluded that 

concurrent, plurality governor elections have significant negative impacts on legislative 

multipartism at the national level. However, presidential pull effects did not significantly 

impact national multipartism. Jones began with the assumption that the timing and format 

of gubernatorial elections interact to impact the number of parties elected to congress. ^ 

That assumption is drawn firom literature that stresses the importance of timing and 

^ith the exception of mayoral seats in capital cities, where mayors are often high profile 
figures that often seek higher ofGce. 
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electoral formats in producing presidential pull effects. Recall that reductive presidential 

pull effects are greatest when presidents are chosen concurrently using plurality rules. 

Conversely, concurrent presidential elections chosen through majority mn off formats do 

not have the same reductive effects of concurrent plurality elections. I posit that 

gubernatorial pull effects work much like presidential pull effects. Highly disproportional 

formats interact with timing to reduce the number of small parties elected to congress. In 

contrast, more proportional formats interact with timing to benefit small parties (see 

figure 1). Unlike presidential elections, however, governor contests do not occur 

universally throughout the region. As a result, I do not expect gubernatorial pull effects 

(reductive or otherwise) to exert themselves where governor elections are not held. 

Figure 2.1: Gubernatorial Pull Effects 

Plurality 

Majority Run oCf 

Eight nations currendy allow for the direct popular election of governors. Only 

three of those countries, Argentina, Brazil and Mexico, had experience with intermediate 

level elections at the beginning of the 1980's. Although simple plurality is the most 

common format used, majority run off rules are also employed in gubernatorial elections. 

This is significant because I expect majority run off elections to have measurable effects 

on national elections. The mechanical and psychological effects of majority run off 

elections should increase the number of parties in the national legislature primarily 

because I would expect more viable parties to contaminate national contests. Finally, the 

timing of subnational elections varies across countries and across time within countries. 

Concurrent Nonconcurrent 
Greatest decrease Some decrease 

Greatest increase Some increase 
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The variatioa in formats and timing allow me to conduct a full test of these variables 

across cases where governors are elected and cases where they are not. 

2 J The Role of Social Cleavages in Creating Political Parties 

Although electoral rules are important in determining the success of small parties, 

they are not the only factors that affect their election. Scholars of party systems have long 

acknowledged that political parties are often reflections of existing social cleavages 

within societies. Social cleavages provide the ideological foundation for a nation's 

political parties (Upset and Rokkan 1967; Rose and Urwin 1970). The assumption is that 

a high number of social cleavages will produce an equally high number of political 

parties. Many argue that, without the corresponding social cleavages political parties are 

unlikely to form because they are substantively meaningless. These same scholars 

contend that electoral manipulations do not translate into changes in party systems unless 

the underlying socio-cultural cleavages can support new outlets of political expression 

(Lipset and Rokkan 1967; Urwin 1970). Studies that examine the creation of multiple 

political parties should incorporate the role of social cleavages. While there is relatively 

little empirical work on the effects of social (ethnic) heterogeneity on the number of 

parties, there is certainly reason to suspect that those cleavages may facilitate the creation 

of political parties. 

Studies suggest that ethnicity, language, and religion are among the most highly 

salient social cleavages, especially across the developing world (Cox and Neto 1997; ^ 

Lipset and Rokkan 1967; Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1997; Powell 1982; Urwin 1970). 

However, most studies examine a single cleavage structure at a time to avoid 
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complications caused by using multiple, potentially confounding measures. Of the three 

most conunonly cited cleavage structures, ethnic heterogeneity is most relevant in Latin 

America.' Social cleavages ate typically measured using a firactionalization measure for 

each social cleavage which accounts for the number of cleavages (e.g. number of ethnic 

groups) weighted by their size (Laakso and Taagepera 1989; Neto and Cox 1997; 

Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1994).® 

What effects do social cleavages have on party systems? Average levels of ethnic 

heterogeneity (effective number of ethnic groups) during the 1980's are sununarized in 

appendix 3. Guatemala has the highest average level of ethnic heterogeneity with 3.31 

number of ethnic groups. At the other extreme lies Paraguay with slightly over 1.21 

ethnic groups. Each of the cases included in appendix 3 has experienced fluctuations that 

are not well illustrated in the figure. For instance, die level of heterogeneity in Ecuador at 

the beginning of the decade is reported as 2.57 in 1984 and continues to see incremental 

increases over the years, until it reaches 2.88 in 1998. Bolivia, on the other hand, 

experiences a marked decrease during this period; reporting 3.018 ethnic groups in 1985 

and dropping to 2.41 by 1997. By and large, most of the cases presented in figure 2 had 

relatively stable levels of reported heterogeneity. For instance, Costa Rica reports 1.33 

ethnic groups in 1980 and continues to report figures that range from 1.33 to 1.31 until 

1998. Similarly, Chilean heterogeneity ranges &om 1.25 to 1.23 for the period reported 

here. The recent rise of ethnic parties, particularly in Bolivia and Ecuador, gives us 

' Linguistic and religions heterogeneity did not exhibit any significant effects on 
multipartism in Latin America and were removed firom the analysis. 
^ This is measured using a variant of Rae's firactionalization measure (Laakso and 
Taagepera 199). 2(piV^ where p is the number of ethnic groups. 
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pause. For instance, indigenous parties and afro-latino parties have gained political 

currency in several countries, suggesting that ethnic heterogeneity is an important factor. 

Demands for equal treatment, minority protection, afGrmative action, or even targeted 

social programs for ethnic groups have maintained numerous parties in the region. 

While ethnic heterogeneity may have had an important role in creating parties in 

some countries, does it have any effect on the number of small parties that gain votes in 

the national legislature? I perform a simple bivariate analysis to obtain a preliminary 

answer to this question. Since electoral arrangements are not the subject of the bivariate 

analysis, it is possible to conduct a simple comparison of social cleavages and 

multipartism. The data suggest that higher levels of multipartism are associated with 

cases that have a greater number of ethnic cleavages. The cases that exhibit 2 or more 

ethnic cleavages average approximately S parties. In contrast, the cases that have less 

than 2 cleavages have, on average, 3 political parties. 

Table 2.2: Ethnic Cleavages and Multipartism 
Average Level of 
Multipartism * 

Less than 2 3.044 (10) 
Effective Ethnic 
Groups 
2 or more 5.12 (8) 
Effective Ethnic 
Groups 
N=18 

*p < .10 (t-test) 

Qearly, however, the preliminary bivariate analysis produced in table 3 presents only a 

partial picture. Too few observations make it very difficult to produce a strong test of the 

hypothesized relationship. It is also difficult to control for other factors simultaneously. 
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including key electoral arrangements through which ethnic cleavages are translated 

through. For these reasons, a more thorough multivariate test will be conducted in the 

subsequent sections.^ 

Although some scholars place greater emphasis on the role of social cleavages in 

creating political parties.others assign causal precedence to electoral factors for several 

reasons. After all, socially defined groups must overcome the collective action dilemma 

before they can form political parties. Second, political mobilization does not 

automatically translate into the creation of political parties. Socially-defined groups may 

elect to form social movements or other organizations to advance their causes. Finally, 

electoral rules may make it difficult for even mobilized groups to win representation. 

There are many barriers that may thwart the creation of political parties, even when there 

are salient social cleavages. Therefore, this study will examine whether institutional 

arrangements mediate the effects of social cleavages by examining the interaction of 

ethnic heterogeneity and electoral variables (See Cox and Neto 199; Ordeshook and 

Shvestsova 1997). 

2.4 Modeling Multipartism 

We could expect PR formats to favor small parties. However, the PR/plurality 

distinction does not account for the effects of variations in party list systems across Latin 

America. For example, closed party list systems promote small parties because dissidents 

will be forced out of existing parties — creating more parties in the process (Mainwarigg 

^ Nonetheless, it is worth notmg that when other national electoral variables are 
controlled for (like district magnitude, presidential pull and list systems) guberoatodal 
pull effects are maintained in bivaariate, regime level examinations. 
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and Shugart 1997). Meanwhile proportional representation systems without closed lists 

promote the creation of fewer (but ideologically more diffuse) parties. Accordingly, / 

expect proportional representation formulas, especially those using closed lists, to favor 

the election of small parties to national legislative bodies. This variable is coded 

dichotomously; 2 indicates that pure closed list PR systems are used, 1 indicates that a 

mixed member system are used, and 0 indicates that indicates that parties do not solely 

determine the order of election in all districts (this includes open list systems). 

The use of a plurality format reduces the number of viable presidential candidates 

more than a majority run-off system would. In the latter format, presidential candidates 

stay in the race longer hoping to make the run-off or to have supporters they can offer 

those candidates in the run-off. I hypothesize that plurality presidential elections held 

concurrendy with legislative elections will substantially decrease the number of small 

parties elected to the national legislative bodies. Nonconcurrent plurality elections will 

produce a much smaller decrease. Concurrent majority run off presidential elections will 

be associated with a higher number of parties then concurrent plurality elections. 

Finally, majority run off elections for president that are not held simultaneously with 

congressional elections will produce only a slight increase in the number of parties. This 

variable has four values: 2 s concurrent majority, 1 = nonconcurrent majority, -1 = 

nonconcurrent majority, -2 =: concurrent plurality. 

High levels of district magnimde can improve the prospects of small parties in ^ 

two ways: it decreases the degree 6f disproportionality associated with the electoral 

process (Gallagher 1991; Jones 1993; Lijphart 1990) and it promotes dispersed vote 
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strategies. The same seat allocation formulas become more proportionate when the 

number of seats per district increase; presenting small parties with greater opportunities 

for success (Lijphart 1990; Lijphart 1999). Parties can also win elections by targeting a 

scattered population in large districts using a dispersed vote strategy (Ames 199S). For 

instance, if a small party gets a substantial portion of the indigenous vote but it is diluted 

across several small districts, each with a small number of seats, that party may not gain 

representation. However, if that same party competes in a larger district with more seats, 

the same vote totd may be sufGcient to pass the threshold of representation. Therefore, I 

hypothesize that the number of small parties will be highest as district magnitude 

increases. 

This study also accounts for the effects of subnational electoral arrangements 

across Latin America. I contend that the contamination effects of other electoral races are 

not limited to national contests. Gubernatorial candidates are frequently the second most 

well known candidates in the country and the process used to elect them has the potential 

to influence national elections. This is particularly true for gubernatorial elections, which 

are the most salient subnational elections, both intuitively and empirically. When voters 

confront a ballot for a regional gubernatorial election filled with many small, possibly 

regional parties hoping to gain representation (especially likely with majority run off 

formats at the lower level), their calculus for which party to support at the national level 

may be affected. Therefore, I hypothesize that the presence of concunent majoriQr run off 

govemor elections will increase the number of parties at the national level, hi contrast, 

the number of parties in the lower chamber will be lowest where national legislative 
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elections are held concurrently with plurality elections for governor. The reductive effects 

of plurality formats (see Duverger's law) in deterring small parties firom investing 

resources and competing in elections also reduce the number of parties that compete in 

gubernatorial elections. Ultimately, this reduces the number of parties that compete in 

national legislative elections. Plurality elections held nonconcurrently with congressional 

races may have some residual reductive effects, by discouraging many parties from 

participating in state elections, but the effects will be less dramatic. 

However, majority run off elections are less disproportional than plurality 

elections. Therefore, we would expect the mechanical effects of majority formats to 

encourage multiple parties to participate in the first round; this includes parties that 

compete well regionally as well as aspiring electoral threats. Unlike plurality elections, 

even aspiring regional actors may find it worthwhile to participate in gubernatorial 

elections since majority formats increase the number of viable candidates and parties. 

Majority elections give small parties an opportunity to advertise their platforms during 

the first round while allowing the message to filter to the congressional races taking place 

in that state. Majority elections that are not held simultaneously with congressional 

elections have less dramatic effects on national races. Finally, national electoral 

arrangements alone will be responsible for multipartism (the creation of many small 

parties) m the absence of gubematorial elections. 

Rather than focus on the effects of format and timing of gubematorial contests _ 

individually, this study is mainly interested in the interactive effects of those two 

features. The pull effects of gubematorial elections are likely when those elections are 
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held simultaneously with national races. Concurrent plurality gubernatorial elections are 

expected to diminish the effective number of parties. In contrast, first round majority run 

off elections that are held concunently with national assembly elections are expected to 

increase the number of parties in congress. This ordinal variable has five values; 2 if pull 

effects are expected to increase the number of parties (concurrent majority), 1 if 

nonconcurrent majority elections are used, 0 if governors are not directly elected), -1 if 

governor elections are not held simultaneously with congressional elections, and -2 if pull 

effects are expected to cause a dramatic decrease in the number of parties (concurrent 

plurality). 

Finally, this study will account for the role of social cleavages. I suspect that 

varying levels of district magnitude will present groups with distinct incentives for the 

creation of parties (see also Cox and Neto 1997; Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1994). Low 

district magnitude decreases the number of parties that get elected, even when there ate 

many social cleavages. I expect that a high number of social (and particularly ethnic) 

cleavages will translate into a high number of small parties when district magnitude is 

high. This hypothesis will require me to interact the fractionalized measures for social 

cleavages and electoral rules. Although there are many potentially important cleavages, 

most scholars identify ethnicity as the most important variable in the creation of parties 

(Neto and Cox 1997; Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1994; Powell 1982). However, I will also 

account for the number of religious groups in Latin America.^ I employ a measure of ^ 

firactionalization to determine the number of ethnic groups and the number of religious 

^ I suspect that religious heterogeneity will not play an important role since it does not 
exhibit wide variance across the region or over time. 
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groups. The firactionalization measure calculates the number of cleavages that exist and 

weights them by their size. The formula is; 

ENP=Z(piV' 

Where pi is the number of ethnic / religious groups in a country. Data for this calculation 

will be culled firom international statistical yearbooks, including those published by 

UNESCO and the United Nations. 

2  ̂The Dependent Variable 

Legislative multipartism is an indicator that many small parties exist in the 

system. It will be measured using the Laakso/ Taagepera formula for the effective 

number of parties (Laakso and Taagepera 1979). It does not rely on a simple count of the 

number of parties that gained seats in an election but instead it weights parties by their 

size. The formula is: 

ENP=Z(piV^ 

Where pi is the share of votes (or seats) of the ith party in congress. If there are three 

evenly sized parties in congress, we might expect the effective number of parties to be 

approximately 3. However, if one of the parties has a larger share of the votes or seats the 

effective number of parties should decrease to reflect the vote/seat share of the larger 

party. By using this measure to determine the number of parties, we can approximate the 

fractionalization of the party system. The calculation assumes that the researcher has the 

vote or seat shares of all of the parties that participated in the election, including minor-

and micro parties. However, complete election data is rarely available; data sources often 

lump minor and micro parties into a residual "other" category. Qearly, this can distort 
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the calculations made by either overestimating or underestimating the number of parties.^ 

To solve this problem, the dependent variable will also be calculated with Taagepera's 

(1997) formula for incomplete data. 

(p2/[rp,+2pj']+pV2:p'])/2 

The formula produces an average of the largest and smallest possible values for the 

number of parties. Where p, represents the vote/seat share of the ith party and r represents 

the vote/ seat share attributed to 'other' parties. While this alteration to the original 

Laakso/ Taagepera formula does not radically change the number of parties, it is better 

able to account for exu^mely small parties when the data are incomplete."^ Vote totals, 

rather then seat totals, are used to eliminate the mechanical distortions attributed to seat 

allocation methods. 

A second indicator is a count of the number of small parties. For the purposes of this 

study, small parties are defined using a percent criterion (15%), above which parties are 

not considered 'small' (see chapter 1). The percent criterion allows me to identify small 

parties across countries in a uniform, systematic manner. The variable ranges from 1 to 

15. 

^Some might argue that the inclusion of small or micro parties is unnecessary since they 
are often ephemeral political movements. However, this automatically overlooks the 
presence of new parties that are capable of growing over time as well as small parties that 
have cornered a niche in the political landscape- like regional parties. 

For instance, where the votes are distributed across two parties (Party A=80.67, Party 
B=16.03, and Other=3.3) the effective number of parties is 1.476. If we use the 
Taggepera formula for calculating the effective number of parties the result is 1.477. The 
formula for incomplete data does not distort the result but it allows for greater precision. 



71 

2.6 Analysis 

This study combines cross sectional and time serial analysis to determine the 

effects of institutional and non-institutional variables on multipartism in eighteen nations. 

The use of a cross sectional times series design is especially powerful because it captures 

the variation across different units in space and time (Sayrs 1989). Panel corrected 

standard errors are introduced to account for cross sectional heteroskedastic errors, a 

feature common to many pooled times series studies including this sample. Although the 

data used to test these hypotheses results in an unbalanced design, with more cases from 

some countries than others, the model can be estimated by algorithms provided in 

ST AT A. It is also worth noting that ST ATA continues to perform the necessary 

algorithms in spite of unevenly spaced time periods between observations across panels; 

this is possible with the xtpcse STATA command. 

Table three summarizes the results of the analysis. Additionally, figure 3 

illustrates how the variables impact the dependent variable. Two variables, governor pull 

effects and the number of ethnic cleavages, have statistically significant effects on the 

dependent variable. Both variables demonstrate high levels of statistical significance. 

When other variables are held constant, we can expect concurrent majority run off 

elections to foster the creation of 6.67 parties. Nonconcurrent majority run off 

gubernatorial elections produce a slighter lower effective number of parties (6.16). The 

greatest decrease in the effective number of parties occurs, as expected, when plurality^ 

gubernatorial elections are held concurrently with congressional elections (4.63). The 

reductive effects of plurality elections is not as marked when gubernatorial elections are 
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held noncoDcunently (S. 14). When there are no governor elections, we can attribute 

increases or decreases in the dependent variable to other factors. These findings lend 

strong support to the hypothesis about the pull effects of governor elections. 

Table 2.3: The Election of Small Parties in Latin America, 1980-1998 
Model 1' Model 2^ 

Institutional Factors 
Governor Pull .51 (.21)** .28 Oil)* 
Presidential Pull -.11 (.13) -.04 (.06) 
District MagniUide (Log) .28 (.66) .62 (.59) 
Congressional Format .18 (.43) -J4(.20)** 

Social Cleavaees 
Ethnic Groups 1.21 (.68)* .45 (.43) 
Ethnic Groups^DM -.11035) -.22 (24) 
(Religious Groups) .20015) .32025) 
(Religious Groups*DM) .54 (.48) .43 (.36) 

Constant 1.31(1.85) IJI(1.13) 

Log Likelihood , -164.28 
R2 .23 — 

N 71 62^ 
Coefficients reported below. Panel Corrected standard errors in parentheses. 

Dependent variable is the effective number of parties. 
 ̂Coefficients reported below. Standard Errors in parentheses. Model uses a pooled time 
serial negative binomial regression. Dependent variable is the number of small parties 
*p<.10 level 

< .05 level 

The number of ethnic groups in Latin America also impact the party system. 

When other variables are held constant (at their means), we expect low levels of ethnic 

heterogeneity to produce 6.86 parties in the lower house. Mean levels of heterogeneity 

(approximately 2 effective number of ethnic groups) are associated with 8.06 effective 

number of parties. Finally, the highest levels of heterogeneity are associated with a large 

and firagmented party system (10.37 effective parties). These findings support the initially 



73 

hypothesized leiationsbip between ethnic heterogeneity and the number of parties elected 

to the national legislature. 

The remaining variables: presidential pull, district magnitude, congressional 

formats, religious groups and the interaction of social groups and district magnitude fail 

to reach statistical significance. This suggests that the rules guiding gubernatorial 

elections impact on the creation of multiparty, where small parties are most likely to 

appear. These findings are startling because they contradict all existing research to 

date.^' The results give us pause but are consistent with the only existing smdy of 

governor pull effects (Jones 1997). 

A study of the factors that create party systems that house small parties is an 

important step towards understandmg the election of small parties. Nonetheless, a study 

that adopts a different dependent variable - like a count of small parties in the region-

may also provide valuable insights. The results of a pooled time series analysis model are 

presented in table 3, model iP" Since this model employs a count of the number of small 

parties elected, it has a very distinct distribution; that is the data are characterized by 

extreme values. I employ a pooled time serial negative binomial regression model to 

correct for non-normal distributions in this variable (Green 1997). As before, I use 

At first, I suspected that the gubernatorial variable might be highly collinear with the 
presidential pull variable or other electoral variables. Simple diagnotistics suggest that-
collineari^ is minimal. 

Distributional issues inherent in the dependent variable require die use of a negative 
binomial model. Since the design incorporates both time serial and cross sectional data, 
the use of a negative binomial pooled time series design was imperative. Stata allows for 
the estimation of such models. 
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STATA to analyze the data. Negative binomial regression is estimated using the xtnbreg 

command. 

Governor pull effects and closed Ust PR systems are the only statistically 

significant variables in the model. Gubernatorial pull effects operate in the hypothesized 

direction. Concurrent plurality elections have reductive effects on the number of small 

parties that get elected, by electing a mere 1.7 small parties. A less dramatic reductive 

effect is associated with nonconcurrent plurality elections (1.98 small parties). Where 

there are not provisions for the election of governors, we could expect about 2.26 small 

parties to win seats. Majority run off gubernatorial elections that were not held 

simultaneously with congressional elections are associated with the election of 2.S4 small 

parties to the lower house. Finally, majority elections held simultaneously with legislative 

elections are associated with more small parties (2.82). This supports the hypothesized 

relationship between gubernatorial format and timing and national legislative elections 

(see figure 2.2 below). 
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Figure 2.2 Effects of Significant Variables; 
Dependent Variables Effective Number of Parties (weighted variable that accounts for 
the relative size of small parties elected to the lower house) 
Governor Pull 
-2 (Concunent -I 0 (No Gov. 1 2 (Concurrent 
Plurality Gov.) Elections) Plurality Gov.) 
4.63 5.14 5.65 6.16 6.67 
Ethnic Heterogeneity 

Min. Number of Mean Number of Max. Number of 
Ethnic Groups Ethnic Groups Ethnic Groups 
6.86 8.06 10.37 

Dependent Variables Number of small parties 
Governor Pull  ̂
-2 (Concurrent -1 0 (No Gov. 1 2 (Concurrent 
Plurality Gov.) Elections) Plurality Gov.) 

00
 

2.26 2.54 2.82 
Congressional Formats 

0(0pen list PR) l(Mixed systems) 2 (Closed List PR) 
3.28 2.77 2.26 

These findings are suggestive in many ways. For one, this suggests the mere 

presence of these subnational contests are not sufficient to increase the number of 

political actors in Latin America—timing and format matter. Manipulations made to the 

timing and format of gubernatorial contests can effectively shrink the size of the party 

system. By reducing the chances that small (and regional) parties win seats in congress, 

this may mean a less representative system. This stands in stark contrast to some of the 

expectations held by advocates of decentralization. In fact, the pattern of reform in the 

region suggests that electoral engineers and politicians alike have identified gubernatorial 

contests as significant forces on the national party system. If substantively meaningful ~ 

parties are manipulated out of the system, this may create widespread disillusionment 

with the party system and, potentially, with democracy. 
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Congressional electoral formats also have significant effects on the electoral fates 

of small parties. Open list PR systems result in the election of 3.28 parties. Mixed 

member systems elect more small parties (2.77). Finally, closed list PR elections elect the 

fewest number of small parties (2.26). This finding suggests that even if dissenters are 

creating their own parties, they do not appear to have enough support to win seats in 

congress. Moreover, members who disagree with the leadership may remain in the party 

to collect the spoils of membership, especially if they belong to a majority party that has 

the capacity to reward members with other governmental posts (see Taylor 1995). If this 

is the case, we might conclude that other factors, unique to the case or party like majority 

status and the desire for spoils, mitigate internal dissent and discourage the creation and 

election of many small parties. Finally, it is possible that closed list PR is not a good 

indicator of internal cohesion. If members can pursue their own agendas and still curry 

favor with a leadership that is uninterested in pursuing a clear programme, then 

candidates do not need to leave the party to pursue different goals. Measures of internal 

cohesion that may impact the creation of small parties may be best examined across 

parties and across countries, since we can expect some degree of variation across both. In 

the subsequent chapters, I explore features of the party system that impact behavior and 

cohesion among parties, particularly small parties. The results of the analysis may 

provide some clarification for the questions raised by the regional analysis. 

2.7 Conclusions 

Although many studies have examined the linkage between national electoral 

rules and multipartism, fewer studies have explored the effects of subnational electoral 
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variables on national multipartism while accounting for the role of social cleavages. I 

have demonstrated that the pull effects attributable to subnational elections (in this case 

gubernatorial elections) play a significant role in determining multipartism as the number 

of small p^es elected to the national legislature. Gubernatorial contests can influence 

voter evaluations of candidates and parties at the national level and influence the nature 

of the national party system, producing some that are more amenable to small parties. 

Concurrent plurality gubernatorial elections decrease the effective number of parties in 

the national elections. Conversely, concurrent gubernatorial elections held under majority 

run off formats increase the number of parties in the national legislature. 

I also found some support for the notion that ethnic cleavages influence 

multipartism. This supports existing comparative research on the effects of social 

cleavages (see Ordeshook and Shvetsova 1994). I found that the presence of many ethnic 

groups in a society dramatically increase the number of parties that win a place in the 

lower house. Oddly enough, ethnic heterogeneity does not interact with district 

magnitude; this is contrary to comparative research of European and Eastern European 

countries. 

I conducted two statistical analyses. The first addressed factors that create 

multiparty systems. The second explored the factors that facilitate the election of small 

parties. The second statistical model relied on a count of the number of small parties that 

won representation across Latin America. I found that gubernatorial pull effects and . 

closed list PR affect oa the election of small parties. As before, gubernatorial pull effects 

operate as expected; formats interacted with timing cycles to impact the number of small 
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parties elected. I also found that congressional formats impact the fates of small parties— 

albeit not in the direction I expected. 

The significance of institutional factors in determining the effective number of 

parties in the region provides support for the neoinstitutionalist rallying call - rules 

matter. Beyond that obvious implication, these findmgs suggest that changes to the rules 

that guide elections may have profound implications for the firactionalization of party 

systems in the region. Reforms may be drawn to benefit large parties at the expense of 

small ones. If, in fact, small parties provide representation for underrepresented groups or 

issues, this may mean a less representative system. Decreased representativeness in the 

long run may produce disillusionment with democracy. In a region that has only 20 years 

of democratic history, this may prove problematic for those who wish to see a 

consolidation of democracy. 
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Chapter 3: Old Wine in New Bottles? Small Party Legislators in 
Venezuela 

3.0 Introduction 

Political parties are central to the nation's development (Rey 1993; Levine 1985). 

After Venezuela gained its independence from Gran Colombia in 1830, the nation 

experienced several years of oppressive dictatorial rule and changes of government by 

coups. Modem political parties began to develop between 1936-1945' but regular 

participation was not consolidated until after the ratification of aconsociational pact 

(Pacto de Punto F^o) in 1958.^ All of the actors involved understood that the stability of 

democracy hinged on their ability to create consensus and abide by the outcomes of 

electoral competition (Rey 1993). 

Between 1958 and 1988, AD and COPEI (Comity de Organizaci6n Polftica 

Electoral Independiente), consolidated their dominance, leading many observers to 

identify Venezuela as a two-party system. Although the left was allowed to participate, it 

was frequently excluded from major agreements and policy decisions, both by actions 

' This period is also characterized by the rise of political parties that have no direct 
linkage to parties rooted in colonial cleavages (e.g. centr^sm vs. federalism) or in the 
tradition of caudillismo. Parties, Uke AD and the Partido Comunista Venezolano 
(Venezuelan Communist party or PCV), had clear programmatic/ ideological content 
(Rey 1993). Additionally, these organizations adopted the strategies and appearance of 
modem mass parties, common in other parts of the world (Rey 1993). 
^ The pact ensured stability, encouraged all actors to accept the outcome of free and fair 
elections, and amended electoral laws to expand participation. 
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taken by AD and COPEI as well as by its own will (see Levine 1985).^ As a result, some 

concluded that change was only possible through guerrilla action. However, government 

forces put an end to the guerrilla experiment and many actors laid down their arms and 

formed political parties. Small parties from the left, as well as other points along the 

ideological spectrum, have endured in spite of bipartisan dominance. 

After 1988, party politics in Venezuela began another process of transformation. 

The increasing importance of 'third' parties beginning in the late 1980's and continuing 

into the present have presented serious challenges to the once-dominant parties, AD and 

COPEI. In 1992, Colonel Hugo Chiivez Frias launched a coup that was provoked, at least 

in part, by the perception that party leaders were rui^g the nation.^ The coup attempt 

lasted only one day and Ch&vez was jailed. However, in a dramatic turn of events, 

frustrated citizens Uimed their attention to and placed their hopes in Chivez Frias, elected 

him to the presidency in 1998. After orchestrating the adoption of a new constitution, 

Chdvez was re-elected with the support of the MVR and several small parties, including 

MAS and the Liga Socialista. Chavez's rise to power is a result of years of party system 

decay. Today, once dominant parties—AD and COPEI—seem adrift in an ever changing 

political sea; their electoral strength whittled away in a few short years and their 

prominence challenged by small parties and newly created parties. What explains these 

^ The left came to realize that their programmes would never be implemented under AD 
and COPEI dominance. The left also concluded that it could never truly gain electoral 
prominence; as evidenced by their shrinking presence in representative bodies. Finally,, 
the success of the Cuban revolution suggested to many that conventional politics was not 
the most effective route for their reforms. The sum of these revelations encouraged many 
to engage in unconventional politics, through guerrilla warfare. 
* Chdvez and members of the MVR frequently refer to this phenomenon as control by 
"cupulas podridas" (or rotten leaderships). 
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dramatic changes? At the root lies the ossification of Venezuela's political parties. 

Venezuela's major parties began to fimction less as mass based parties and more in line 

with Michel's 'iron rule of oligarchy' (1907). The net effect has been what some refer to 

as a 'representation gap'; elected officials have failed to represent the needs and interests 

of their constituents, instead focusing their efforts on appeasing the party hierarchy. 

In this chapter, I examine small parties in Venezuela. Pint, I examine the factors 

that impact the creation and maintenance of small parties in Venezuela, drawing on the 

hypotheses presented m chapter 2. Next, I explore whether small parties act as 

programmatic policy specialists, district Omsbudsmen, or critical coalition partners 

between 1958 and 1998. 

3.1 Miiltipartism in Venezuela 

Many of Venezuela's small parties have had a consistent presence in national 

politics since 1958 (see table 3.1). In fact, the average number of small parties that won 

seats in the national legislature was 8. On average, small parties have won less than 

20percent of the seats in the national congress. It is also worth noting that several of 

Venezuela's small parties were the offspring of parties that participated in the first 

democratic experience between 1945-48. 

In this section, I explore specific factors that explain the emergence and 

maintenance of small parties in Venezuela. First, I will address the factors that acted as 

barriers to entry to new small parties. Then, I will move towards a discussion of the 

factors that explained the emergence and maintenance of so many small parties in 

Venezuela. 
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Table 3.1: The Number of Small Parties Pi Venezuela 
1958 1963 1973 1978 1983 1988 1993 

Major Parties AD Ad AD AD AD CoavJ AD 
COPEI COPm COPEI COPEI COPEI MAS COPEI 

MinorParties PCV PCV PCV PCV PCV PCV URD 
URD URD URD URD URD URD MIN 

OPINA MAS OPINA OPINA MEP 
MAS MEP MAS MEP NGD 
MEP MIR MEP LCR ORA 
MIR CC MIR ORA MAS 
PNI LS LS ORA 
CCN VUC NA F0RM.1 

Three factors inhibited the emergence of new small parties in Venezuela: low 

district magnitude, D'hondt allocation methods, and presidential pull effects. Low 

magnitude senate elections (M=:2) were hostile to small parties since they effectively 

limit the number of viable candidates and parties. Although senate elections were 

determined by proportional representation, only two candidates could win seats. We 

might expect voters to act strategically and cast their votes for the handful of candidates 

with the greatest chance of winning. As a result, political elites strategically invest their 

resources in the most viable candidates. This limits the number of options available to 

voters since small party elites may choose not to present candidates; further decreasing 

the chance that they might win a seat. Low magnitude senate elections have favored large 

parties; after all, AD and COPEI captured over SOpercent of the seats between 1958 and 

1993. The few seats awarded to small parties were only made available through the 

allocation of 'additional' seats. A national quotient ensures that parties that eam in excess 

of 2.38percent of the total valid votes get representation in the senate. 

In essence, this acts as a threshold for representation in the senate. 



83 

Small parties also face a significant barrier to entry in the lower chamber: 

D'hondt seat allocation mediods combined with closed list proportional representation. 

Under D'hondt allocation formulas seats are distributed to parties by dividing the number 

of votes accrued in each list by successive dividers (1,2,3,4, etc.). Seats are allocated 

according to the quotient in descending order. For instance, if AD and COPEI each win 

91,778 and 65,257 votes, respectively, we would divide those totals by successive 

dividers. This would mean dividing 91,778 by 1; so, the first seat is allocated to AD. 

Next, we divide the next highest vote total (65,257) by 2; the second seat is allocated to 

COPEI. The resulting quotient is 32,629. Parties that fulfill the quota are awarded seats, 

in descending order until all seats are filled. It is worth noting that D'hondt allocation 

rules typically favor larger parties, when compared to similar closed list PR allocation 

methods, since it explicitly rewards the highest vote-getters in any district (Gallagher 

1991). Small parties with dispersed bases of support and small regional parties are often 

hurt by D'hondt allocation methods. 

As discussed in chapter 2, presidential pull effects have the potential to 

discourage the election of small parties to the national congress. Since 1958, 

congressional elections were held simultaneously with presidential elections. The 

disproportional format of the presidential race had mechanical and psychological effects 

on small parties. Specifically, small parties that did not have viable presidential 

candidates suffered at the polls. Therefore, concurrent presidential elections 'stacked tl» 

deck' against small parties. Meanwhile, large parties like AD and COPEI were successful 
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in fielding strong presidential candidates, which benefited their senate and chamber 

candidates. 

The timing and format of gubernatorial elections may have also discouraged the 

creation of new small parties. In addition to providing for the introduction of 

'personalized' congressional campaigns, electoral reforms passed in 1989 also addressed 

political decentralization (Crisp 1997). Although decentralization was a trend evident 

prior to 1989 (see 1978's Ley Organica del Rdgimen Municipal, and 1988*s Ley de 

Remocidn de Gobemadores de Estado y Alcaldes), direct elections were not possible 

until changes were made to electoral laws in 1989.^ Most notable, of course, is the direct 

election of governors and mayors. Gubernatorial elections in Venezuela are determined 

by plurality rules. As you will recall, plurality contests tend to reduce the number of 

viable parties in an election. If gubernatorial contests are held concurrently, voters may 

carry over their evaluations of candidates and parties into the congressional elections. 

The net result would be a reductive pull effect on small parties. However, the timing of 

subnational elections has varied greatly in Venezuela. The first few elections were not 

held concurrently with congressional elections. The most recent were held 

simultaneously with congressional and presidential elections. The most recent 

congressional elections are marked by a decrease in the number of small parties that won 

seats (see table 3.1). This suggests that there may be some correlation among the two. 

Although several factors discouraged the election of small parties, many 

continued to win seats in the Venezuelan congress. I contend that highly centralized 

^ Although the 1961 constitution allowed for the direct election of governors, the 
provision was not enacted. 
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nomination procedures encouraged the emergence of many small parties. Highly 

centralized nomination procedures placed tiie fate of congressional candidates 

exclusively in the hands of party elites. Internal dissent has measurable consequences. 

For instance, party leaders can punish dissenting members with poor list placement; 

thereby, ensuring that they never win a seat. The incentive to create new parties from old 

ones may stem from the centralized nature of Venezuela's parties. Figure 3.1 

demonstrates that many small parties were created as a result of divisions within other 

parties. The majority of the nation's small parties have a notable leftist tendency; 

including MAS (Movement Towards Socialism), MIR (Independent Rev. Movement), La 

Causa Radical (Radical Cause), Bandera Roja (Red Flag), LS (Socialist League) and the 

VUC (Communist Vanguard). In fact, many of those parties were created and populated 

by former guerrillas; such is the case for individuals like Moises Moleiio, member and 

central figure of the MIR faction that joined MAS in 1985. 

The majority of Venezuela's leftist parties were generated as a result of dissent in 

the Communist party (PCV) (see figure 3.1). For instance, the MAS party was created in 

the in the early 1970's when members openly questioned the legitimacy of the soviet 

model that the PCV promoted, especially after the invasion of Chechoslovakia.^ Over 

time, MAS created an mcreasingly sophisticated structure and campaign apparatus.^ hi 

fact, MAS has served as an important coalition partner for governing parties in 1993, 

1998, and 2000. La Causa Radical (LCR) separated ftom the PCV at the same time as _ 

® For instance, interviews with Freddy Munoz, Moises Moleiro (who joined MAS in 
1985), Teodoro Petkoff, and current MAS party president, Felipe Mujica addressed die 
significance of the invasion as the fundamental cause of the split 
' Interview with Felipe Mujica, President of MAS. July 2(X)0. Caracas, Venezuela. 



86 

MAS. Like MAS, La Causa R continues to compete at the national level. Bandera Roja 

and the VUC were also children of the PCV but both had limited lifespans. 

Figure 3.1: Party Creation in Venezuela 
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The emergence of FORMULA 1-Rhona can also be traced to party centralization. 

Rather than subject herself to the whims of another party's leadership and in the absence 
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of a mecbanisni for launching individual candidacies, Ottolina^ created FORMULA 1-

Rhona. Over time, the party served many political entrepreneurs who preferred to remain 

independent of existing parties. The effects of centralized candidate selection 

mechanisms can be felt across the party system; after all, they helped create a number of 

Venezuela's small parties. 

We cannot discuss the emergence of new small parties without also 

acknowledging the existence of salient social and ideological cleavages. Recall that 

existing theory suggests that parties are linkage institutions that channel the interests of a 

diverse society. As I alluded to earlier, many of Venezuela's small parties are products of 

a schism within the communist party. Members of the intelligentsia and the petite 

bourgeoisie that left the PCV opted for a route more in line with Venezuelan reality.^ 

MAS, LCR, and other splinter parties appeared in an effort to include diverse sectors of 

society that the soviet model ignored, including the middle and upper classes. Some 

reasoned that the proletariat class was far too small to justify policies oriented towards 

them. After all, the informal sector has consistently accounted for over 46percent of the 

economy between 1969 and 1997(OCEI 1998). Furthermore, the share of professionals 

working in Venezuela incre^ed firom 8.6percent in 1969 to nearly 30percent in 1997. In 

^ Rhona Ottolina is the daughter of a prominent media figure, Renny Ottolina. Renny 
Ottolina ran for public office and, although unsuccessful, maintained a high profile and a 
significant following until his death. 
^ Interview with Freddy Munoz, former member and Secretary General of MAS. Caracas, 
Venezuela. July 2000. 



88 

contrast, the Liga Socialista has made more efforts in recent years to capture the worldng 

class vote almost exclusively.^" 

Parties that formed independently of the schism in the PCV also illustrate the 

importance of the presence of existing ideological cleavages. The NGD identified its 

constituents as diverse group united in a desire to further neoliberal policies. The NGD 

was steeped in tenents of individualism; it identified a set of policies approved by 

International Liberal organi2ations that included an emphasis on choice, fiee markets, 

and individual over collective responsibility." 

The persistence of cleavages also contributed to the maintenance of small parties. 

Social or ideological cleavages provide a foundation for political parties. Therefore, it 

follows that the cleavage must persist over tune for the party to justify its existence. 

Small parties may continue to ride the crest of cleavages that have become less salient 

over time—but they must still exist. 

Additionally, many small parties were maintained through the creation of 

pre-electoral coalitions with other, like-minded, small parties. Specifically, small parties 

formed coalitions with other parties to endorse 'viable' presidential candidates, even 

those that do not come from their own party. Venezuelan party law allows parties to 

endorse candidates that do not belong to their party. While this may not necessarily make 

small parties more prominent than their larger counterparts, it is a powerful voting cue 

and it minimizes the effects of presidential pull. 

Interview with Member and Secretary General of the Liga Socialista. Caracas, 
Venezuela. July, 2000. 
" bterview with German Febr^s and Vladmir Gessen. Caracas, Venezuela. July, 2000. 
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Small parties are not a new feature in Venezuelan politics. They have existed in 

spite of the electoral system's majoritanan bias Oow district magnitude, D'hondt 

allocation rules, and presidential pull effects). In part, their emergence and maintenance 

can be attributed to several factors including the persistence of social cleavages and rules 

that allow small parties to form pre-electoral coalitions to support viable presidential 

candidates. 

3.2 The Roles Small Parties Play in Venezuela 

Do small parties impact the nature of representation? What impacts have they had 

on governance? I explore those two basic questions in the following sections. 1 have 

identified three key roles that small parties may play in presidential democracies: district 

ombudsman, policy specialist, and critical coalition partner (see chapter 1). I discuss 

these roles and their indicators in this section. 

District ombudsmen are often created to launch individuals to office that mirror 

the purest and crudest forms of office seeking behavior. They are transitory 

organizations, devoid of any unique ideological positions. District ombudsmen are driven 

by the desire to provide particularistic benefits to a specific, geographic re-election 

constituency within their district but they are not likely to pursue a consistent issue 

agenda once elected to congress. Rather than pursue a policy agenda that may never be 

implemented, these parties become consumed with providing tangible district benefits (or 

particularism). Building a monument or a road signal a legislators' interest in the 

district's well-being and these forms of policy have long-term beneficial effects (e.g. 

economic or social development). What distinguishes this form of representation is that it 
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is driven by specific district needs and not by ideology. For instance, Formula 1- Rbona 

demonstrated high levels of personalism. It eschewed levels of hyper-centralization 

common in other parties, particularly AD, this opening up the possibility that those 

elected under the Fl-Rhona label need not maintain a single party line. Instead, 

legislators could enhance their personal reputations by producing specific benefits for a 

district. 

I create an indicator that measures whether legislators act as district ombudsmen: 

particularism. Particularism is defined as legislation that does not impact the entire 

national population; including local, regional, and individually targeted legislation. Bills 

that impact the entire nation are conceptually distinct from bills that target much smaller 

populations. Nationally oriented legislation serves as an indicator of nationally 

programmatic legislation. If, in fact, nationally based representation is most common 

across small party representatives, then we can conclude that they are not district 

ombudsmen. Legislators run m geographically defined districts and if a candidate is 

merely trying to make a name for herself, catering to the particular needs of the district 

would have to be a substantial part of the legislative record. Therefore, legislators initiate 

bills that impact low levels of aggregation, like municipalities and departments, where 

they have identified geographically defined re-election constituencies. The coding 

scheme follows the criteria set in Taylor's (1999) study of legislative activity in 

Honduras (see appendix I). This variable is coded dichotomously: 1 for nationally 

oriented bills, 0 for non-national bills. 
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Small parties in Latin America may also act as critical coalition partners for larger 

parties. Small parties may be important to the daily fimctioning of the governing/ 

legislative process through their support for mainstream issues rather than differing from 

the major parties on policy issues (Baron 1989; Laver and Shepsle 1990). In other words, 

small parties in this scenario might be disciplined but are less focused on the introduction 

of ideas that stretch the ideological boundaries of the party system. This role is likely if 

small parties are disciplined and exist in non-majoritarian systems. Occasionally, policy 

specialists can join larger parties in coalitions but their realm of interest is so limited that 

it precludes them from acting as consistent partners. District ombudsmen do not make 

good coalition partners because they are unpredictable and undisciplined—especially 

when it comes to deciding on policy questions. 

Coalition behavior can be measured various ways. One of the most intuitive 

includes examining roll call data. Unfortunately, that data is often unavailable throughout 

most of the region. More importantly, roll call votes only show a limited range of 

possible outcomes, already structured by previous stages in the legislative process. I 

examine coalitions formed to Initiate legislation by large and small parties. This measure 

provides an indication of cross party support for a specific policy and it may also be a 

show of support for it in future stages of the process. I examine the frequency of cross 

party cosponsorships. 

Policy specialists differ from district Ombudsmen because they consistently 

initiate bills in a select few issue areas to benefit a policy community. Policy 

specialization is especially crucial to small parties because it has the potential to set them 
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apart finm larger parties that may be better equipped to engage in a much mote diverse 

policy agenda. Policy specialists create a niche for themselves that may sustain them in 

subsequent electoral cycles. Specialization also allows them to present themselves as 

viable political alternatives, especially for marginal or underrepresented groups. 

Furthermore, specialization can promote a form of credit clauning, which is crucial for 

re-election efforts. It is an answer to the question "what have you done for me lately" and 

it may keep small parties afloat. Recall, that small party legislators are faced with a 

number of constraints. They have fewer partisans m congress and they cannot divide up 

their time as successfully as members of major parties (Muller Romell 1991). Thus, 

specialization is a way to carve out a meaningful niche. 

Small party legislators may be more willing to pursue interests in policies over 

particularism, especially if the party is characterized by disciplined behavior. Elected 

representatives must feel an obligation to pursue the stated policy goals or else face 

repercussions imposed by the party. For instance, the desire to represent a 'policy' 

conununity, such as members of the working class, and incentives for discipline would 

encourage legislators from the Liga Socialista to work together to initiate bills addressing 

issues of labor regulation and workers compensations. Since the 'working class' is not 

found exclusively in one congressional district and it is likely to have interests in a few 

specific issues, legislation that impacts that policy community reaches beyond the 

boundaries of geographically based forms of representation. Similarly, if the religiously 

oriented party, ORA, plays the role of policy specialist, it would have a pattem of 

behavior that favors non-secular elements of society. 
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This chapter employs two dependent variables derived firom the data on bQl 

initiation; nationally oriented legislation, to determine if parties are district ombudsmen, 

and policy specialization (subject matter addressed in bills). The two dependent variables 

are crucial in discussing representational roles because they both reflect two distinct 

dimensions of representation. The subject matter addressed in bills initiated by members 

of congress touches on a different dimension. It tells us whether legislators are interested 

in specific areas of legislation that might cut across various levels of aggregation. Parties 

may identify a policy area—like education policy or indigenous rights—and find ways to 

represent the interests of their policy community by initiating bills that address those 

concerns exclusively. For instance, indigenous parties may introduce legislation that 

provides funds for a school in a state that houses a large indigenous population or 

affirmative action policies. Recall that the Taylor (1999) coding scheme would code the 

two examples of legislation as individual (or local) and national; these two bills do not 

seem to form a discernible pattern. However, if we focus on the subject of the bill we 

would conclude that the party made a concerted effort to specialize in indigenous policy. 

The subject matter highlights the representational unport of small parties (and their 

elected representatives); it tells us whether they champion the rights of their 'policy' 

constituents or are indistinguishable from the major parties. Bills are coded using a 

modified version of a legislative coding scheme employed in Clausen's (1973) study of 

influences on legislative behavior (see appendix 2 for a detailed listing of topic areas). _ 

This variable is dichotomously. Bills that address policy communities identified by small 

par^ legislators and leaders are coded 1, all others are coded 0. 



94 

I examine the roles that small parties play by studying the action of small party 

legislators once elected to the national congress. I employ bill initiation as an indicator of 

behavior across legislators between 1958 and 1998.1 examine institutional and non-

institutional incentives for the roles small party legislators play in the Venezuelan 

congress in the following section. 

33 Expectations 

Are small party legislators more interested in nationally targeted policy goals or 

concern for local interests exclusively? I examine whether small party legislators are 

interested in policies that target the entire nation or more limited geographically defined 

populations between 19S8-1998.1 explore the effects of institutional factors, including 

electoral rules, as well as factors rooted in the party system and the sincere representation 

of social cleavages. Below I discuss the factors that influence the roles small parties play. 

District Ombudsman 

Recall that I define district Ombudsmen as undisciplined parties interested in 

particularism over policy. Carey and Shugart (199S) suggest that party discipline is 

determined by ballot structures, vote pooling, the number of votes cast, and district 

magnitude. As you will recall, chapter 1 discussed how these electoral variables work 

together to create personal vote seeking behavior or party oriented behavior (discipline). 

The Venezuelan electoral system encouraged party oriented behavior (high levels of 

party discipline)— particularly through the use of closed list PR, centralized nomination 

procedures, and large district magnitude. 
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Until 1989, the combination of closed list PR congressional elections for both 

chambers and centralized nomination procedures gave party leaders extraordinary control 

over aspiring office holders. Qosed list PR allows voters to cast votes for a party, but the 

party determines the order of election. Attempts to campaign based on individual 

characteristics alone are not likely to substantially alter a candidate's fate because list 

order determines who wins seats within a district.'^ Since party leaders order lists of 

candidates, aspiring office holders that were not favored by the leadership might find 

themselves at the bottom of the list. Unless the party maintained complete dominance 

over the district, candidates at the bottom of the list were unlikely to win a seat. I expect 

that rational actors will 'tow the party line' to secure ideal list placements. Therefore, 

closed list PR fosters party discipline and discourages the creation of district 

ombudsmen. 

Hypercentralized nomination procedures give party elites control over who 

becomes a congressional candidate. If the leadership controls candidate selection 

mechanisms, it follows that aspirants will address the interests of the leadership. This 

encourages strong discipline among party members, even after they have won office. 

Centralized nomination procedures encourage parties to cultivate reputations by 

introducing nationally oriented bills, almost to the exclusion of locally oriented 

legislation.'^ I suspect that par^ centralization, vis a vis nomination procedures, will 

encourage legislators to present exaggerated interests in national policy—as dictated by 

The implications of these rules are twofold. Hrst, it is a majoritarian instrument that 
reduces the number of parties that win senate seats. Second, they prevent a single par^ 
fix>m gaining complete control over senate seats in any state. 

See appendix 1 for a complete description of the coding scheme. 
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their leaders—to the exclusion of geographically based forms of representation 

(particularism). Decentralized nomination procedures are coded 0. Procedures that 

involve the leadership and the rank and file are coded 1. Nominations controlled 

exclusively by party elites are coded 2. Data for this variable were collected fix)m party 

members and leaders during field research conducted in Venezuela. Personal interviews 

were supplemented with questionnaires administered on small party members and 

leaders.'^ 

Low levels of district magnitude are often associated with increased levels of 

personalism. Typically, low magnitudes are associated with candidate-centered campaign 

styles and legislative particularism. Large district magnitude interacts with other factors 

to cultivate party oriented or personalistic behavior. Since Venezuela's parties face 

several incentives for party oriented behavior, we might expect large district magnitude 

to further encourage that behavior (see Carey and Shugart 199S). District magnitude in 

chamber elections was relatively high, averaging over twenty seats per district Under 

those conditions, I expect high levels of discipline and few district ombudsmen. Lower 

magnitude encourages greater levels of personal vote seeking, at the expense of party 

discipline. Therefore, I expect low district magnitude to encourage the creation of district 

ombudsmen. 

Although the vast majority of parties in Venezuela exert substantial controls over ~ 
nominations, there are notable exceptions: MAS, Nueva Generacion Democrdtica 
(NGD)daA. FonRu/a-//RHONA. MAS employs several methods for selecting its 
candidates that include leadership and rank and file participation. NGD has a much less 
rigid structure than other parties that allows for participation of the membership in 
deciding several candidacies. 
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It is worth noting that senate elections have low levels of magnitude (M=2). 

Electoral reforms, enacted in the late 1980's also created a number of small districts for 

chamber elections. Since 1993, chamber elections are determined by a mixed member 

compensatory system. Half of the districts are determined through closed list PR 

elections and the remaining districts are determined through single member ("First past 

the post") plurality elections. The mixed member system was intended to 'personalize' 

legislative elections and encourage legislators to cater to local interests. I expect 

decreases in district magnitude to discourage the production of nationally oriented 

legislation because legislators are more likely to benefit by introducing particularistic 

bills. This variable is logged to control for disparities in the values of district magnitude 

across the sample. 

Critical Coalition Partner 

Small parties in Latin America may also play the role of critical coalition partner 

by cosponsoring 'mainstream' legislation with major parties. This role is likely if small 

parties are disciplined and exist in mmoritarian systems. Defection from congressional 

coalitions has few immediate ramifications in presidential systems. Legislators do not 

face re-election. The government does not fall. However, if parties can ensure that their 

members will tow the party line and maintain a coalition, larger parties may seek them 

out to play the role of critical coalition partner. As mentioned earlier, discipline is likely 

when district magnitude is high and nomination procedures are centralized (see "District 

Ombudsmen"). Once again, nominations are captured in a trichotomous variable that 
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reflects the variation in candidate selection procedures. Additionally, district magnitude is 

a logged measure of the number of seats available in a district. 

Second, major parties may turn to small parties only when they lack a plurality in 

congress. If major parties have a plurality or a majority of the seats in congress, they can 

govern without creating coalitions with other parties. Small parties may become 

important players when their presence tips the balance in favor of the larger party. Recall 

that the Venezuelan system tends to encourage majoritarian outcomes, through 

simultaneous presidential and congressional elections, closed list PR with D'hondt 

allocation rules, and congressional elections with small district magnitudes (M=2 for 

upper chamber elections and Msl in half of the lower house contests beginning in 1993). 

However, there are measures that open up the system to minor players. Many AD and 

COPEI presidents had sufficiently large contingents in the national legislature as to rule 

out small parties as important players. However, as table 3.2 demonstrates, there were 

several occasions were the president's contingent in congress did not gain a majority of 

the seats. Presidents elected in 1963, 1969,1978, and 1993 did not receive a majority in 

one or both houses. Furthermore, the make-up of congress was such that small parties 

may have been poised to play the role of coalition parmer on a few occasions. For 

instance, in 1978 President Herrera Campins had less than a majority in both houses and 

the second largest party, AD, represented a sizeable opposition force. Under those 

circumstances, small parties became important players (Crisp 1997). A non-majoritariw 

government is present when the president's party wins less than a plurality of the seats in 

congress. 
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Table 32: Seat Shares for the President's Party 
1958 1963 1969 1973 1978 1983 1988 1993 

Chamber 

AD 
COPEI 
Small Parties 

55% 37% 
30% 

50% 
42% 

55% 49% 

25%»» 

Senate 

AD 
COPEI 
Small Parties 

62% 48% 
32% 

60% 
48% 

61% 49% 

11%** 

**Den6tes President's party, which was a coalition of two parties: MAS and 
Convergencia (a newly created party). 

Policy Specialists 

What factors encourage policy specialization? Variations in electoral rules, like 

district magnitude and nomination procedures, provide one set of explanatory variables. 

Another set is derived firom systemic explanations and variations unique to each party 

(claims of representing distinct sectors). 

District magnitude and nomination procedures might produce incentives for 

specialization. With respect to small parties, high levels of district magnitude may allow 

small parties to identify groups within large districts that have specific policy needs. 

Small parties may provide enhanced representation by addressing the needs of specific 

groups or salient issue cleavages only if districts are large enough to make policy 

constituencies important for re-election. For instance, if a district is large enough to 

contain a variety of religious organizations and followers, then a small party may find it 

worthwhile to campaign to their policy interests—presenting itself as a distinct 

representational alternative. If we assume that parties are office seekers, then it would 

follow that small parties might seek to capitalize on existing social cleavages by targeting 
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their message to a specific, underrepresented policy community. District magnitude is 

measured as the number of seats available in a legislator's district and logged. 

Centralized nomination procedures may also encourage policy specialization by 

holding legislators accountable to the party leadership. However, I posit that nomination 

procedures have nonlinear effects on the likelihood of policy specialization. 

Hypercentralization may have negative consequences, much like decentralized 

nomination procedures. Leadership cliques may capture hyper-centralized parties, thus 

encouraging legislators to cater to those groups instead of their constituents. As a result, 

small party legislators will not introduce specialized legislation. Instead, they may show 

greater interest in catering to the needs of their leaders. Moreover, legislators become 

disconnected from their constituents and are unable or unwilling to introduce bills Uiat 

benefit a specific policy community. In sum, centralization may effectively produce a 

representation gap, even if parties identify specific policy communities as their 

constituents. In contrast, mixed nomination procedures encourage legislators to initiate 

bills on specific topics because candidates must appeal to the entire party for support. 

This forces legislators to cater to leaders, activists, ideologues, and other segments of the 

party will not allow representatives to water-down the party's message. As a result, there 

are pressures placed on legislators to introduce legislation that benefits the specific policy 

community that they identified. Decentralized nomination procedures give legislators a 

great deal of freedom and open up the possibility that diey may act independently— 

whether they uphold an interest in their 'policy community' really depends on the 
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individual. As noted before, centralization is a trichotomous variable that captures 

variation in candidate selection procedures. 

Legislators firom small parties may find it in their interest to initiate distinct 

policies especially if they represent salient cleavages. If we assume that social cleavages 

play a fundamental role in the creation and maintenance of political parties, then we 

might expect members and leaders of political parties to act on those cleavages regardless 

of institutional arrangements. Small parties may identify specific groups in society as 

their main constituents (e.g. indigenous groups, working class, etc.) or they may identify 

specific issues, like the introduction of neoliberal reforms or political reform, as their sole 

reason for being. If parties target a specific policy constituency, then their elected 

representatives will initiate bills that allow them to conduct credit claiming on issues that 

are relevant to those groups. This is what I refer to as the 'sincere representation of 

interests' since it holds that identifying a policy community is sufficient for legislators to 

represent those interests. 

I rely on interview data to determine the cleavages/ issues that provide the basis 

for the party, according to parQr elites and members. Data were collected firom party 

members and leaders via personal interviews and questionnaires. Open-ended questions 

allowed party elites and their representatives in congress to identify the groups they felt 

responsible for representing. Parties that do not claim to represent a salient issue or 

cleavage are coded 0, parties that do claim to represent a distinct group of citizens are _ 

coded 1. 
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Some scholars suggest that small parties operating within centrist party systems 

may feel compelled to distinguish themselves (Daalder and Mair 1983; Enelow and 

Hmch 1984). Small parties may act as policy specialists in an effort to expand the 

ideological space in centrist systems (Abedi 2000; Herzog 1987; Key 1942; Kitschelt 

1990; Smith 1991). As a result, we could expect small parties to campaign on a few, 

distinctive, and—possibly—radical issues (Herzog 1987; Ignazi 1992; Key 1942; Muude 

1996; Scheadler 1992; Smith 1991). Polarization is measured using Coppedge's (1997) 

measure of ideological polarization, which is based on expert opinions, were collected to 

determine how far to the left or the right the average party was m each election, based on 

the left-right positions of all the parties and their shares of the vote. 

3.4 Analysis 

Do small parties have visible representational consequences? This study focuses 

on the legislation proposed by members of small parties over the course of 40 years. The 

sessions prior to 1993 provide a wealth of information regarding legislative behavior 

before reforms. In contrast, the 1993-1998 session marks the first full congress after the 

reforms. The inclusion of pre and post-reform legislative sessions allow us to determine 

the effects of institutional and non-institutional factors on legislative behavior in 

Venezuela. 

A quick glance at the data suggests that small parties and major parties have 

similar patterns of bill initiation (see table 3.3). Nationally oriented bills account for 62_ 

percent of all initiation attempts by small party legislators. By comparison, 58 percent of 

all initiation attempts by major party legislators were nationally oriented. Sectoral bills 
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were the second most common type of bill initiated during the period; accounting for 

32percent of the bills initiated by small and large party members. The least common bills 

initiated by small party legislators were those that targeted localities (.Spercent). 

Particularistic bills that targeted individuals were the least popular among major party 

legislators (Ipercent). Members of La Causa R, MAS (until 1993), MEP, and the URD 

were among the most active small party legislators. 

Table 3.3: Bill Targets Initiated by Legislators in the Venezuelan Congress, 1958-1998 
Major Parties Small Parties 

National 58% 62% 
Sectoral 32% 32% 
Regional .05% 4% 
Local 3% .8% 
Individual 2% 1% 
Total Legislation 3634 1869 

Pearson chi2(S) = 36.1947 Pr = 0.000 

The data do not suggest dramatic differences across small and major parties—at 

least regarding their preference for nationally oriented bills. However, there are some 

remarkable differences across large and small parties. Most notably, small party 

legislators outpaced major parties in the initiation of legislation. Small parties accounted 

for approximately 19percent of the seats in congress since 1958. Yet, they initiated over 

34percent of the bills presented in the Venezuelan congress. In essence, small party 

legislators were less numerous than their larger counterparts but they initiated a 

substantial proportion of the bills in the Venezuelan congress. Among the most active 

parties in congress are the LCR, MAS, MEP, and URD. Small party legislators showed a 

strong interest in the introduction of legislation to the national congress. As you may 

recall, I posited that small parties in congress face numerous constraints in initiating 
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legislation. Lack of expertise and the absence of a sizeable legislative contingent can 

overwhelm small parties and reduce their legislative output. It is evident, however, that 

the legislative imperative overcame such obstacles. 

The rate of initiation for small parties is particularly noteworthy when one 

considers that procedural norms require a minimum of three cosponsors for initiation. 

Even in spite of this potential obstacle, small party legislators made concerted efforts to 

introduce legislation to congress. While this may have been easier for small parties with 

more than three elected officials (for instance LCR, MAS), meeting this requirement was 

not a trivial task. At times, small parties relied on members of other minor parties or large 

parties like AD or COPEI to initiate legislation. On other occasions, small parties secured 

a critical mass of support from among their own ranks. In all instances, they overcame 

numerous potential obstacles to initiate bills at a higher rate than their larger counterparts. 

Table 3.4 presents the results of a multivariate analysis of bill targets across small 

and large parties. The model predicts the likelihood of initiating nationally targeted bills. 

The first model includes two theoretically relevant institutional variables, district 

magnitude and nomination procedures. Model 1 also includes a variable that accounts for 

the presence of small parties m the data. This variable groups all small party bill initiation 

attempts together in an effort to determine whether parties as a group are distinguishable. 

Results from the logistic regression model suggest that neither of the institutional 

variables are statistically significant.'^ I initially posited that high levels of district 

magnitude and centralized nominations encourage discipline and increase the likelihood 

Model 3 replicates the analysis in Model 1 but uses particularism as the dependent 
variable. The results are comparable. 
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of inidating national bills. Recall that both variables interact to produce incentives for 

party-oriented behavior and, hence, emphasis on nationally progranunatic legislation. 

Furthermore, the small party variable lacks statistical significance—indicating, perhaps, 

that small parties are not significantly different firom their larger counterparts when the 

bill targets are considered. This seems to conform to the patterns of initiation presented in 

table 3.3. Recall, that the bivariate analysis suggested that small parties and large parties 

initiate national and non-national bills at similar rates. 

Model 2 presents the same analysis but it breaks the small parties variable into K-

I dummy variables representing small parties found in the data.'^ This is intended to 

capture variation among small parties. Changes in district magnitude still do not play an 

important role in determining whether nationally oriented legislation is introduced, bi this 

second test, however, variations in nomination procedures were important in determining 

the kinds of bills introduced by legislators in the Venezuelan congress.'^ Specifically, 

decentralized nomination procedures make the likelihood of introducing nationally 

oriented legislation 49 percent. Mixed nomination procedures increase the likelihood to 

57percent. Finally, centralized nomination procedures increase the likelihood to 

65percent. This means that legislators of all stripes are affected by variations in candidate 

selection processes as I initially hypothesized. 

For reference purposes, the excluded variable accounts for large parties in the data set. 
hi the Venezuelan case, large parties (typically AD and COPEI, but also Convergencia) 
are grouped together to create a single variable. This allows me to make specific 
comparisons against large parties in the dataset. 

Model 4 replicates these findings. Like model 3, model 4 uses particularism as the 
dependent variable. The results are comparable. 
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The individual small party dummy variables also lack statistical significance— 

confirming the results obtained in the first model. Therefore, small party legislators are 

not more or less likely to introduce nationally oriented legislation or particularistic 

legislation than major party members. These findings suggest that small parties did not 

show a significant, exclusive interest in geographically based forms of representation. 

Rather, small party legislators emulated behavior exhibited by major parties and initiated 

a wide range of legislation that affected the national community. 

What does this tell us about small parties in Venezuela? First and foremost, they 

are similar to their larger counterparts insofar as they did not act exclusively as district 

ombudsmen. I posited that exclusive interest in geographically based representation can 

have severe negative effects because it may encourage legislators to lose sight of salient 

national issues that may not have direct or tangible effects on their iounediate 

constituents. This is problematic because it may reduce the government's ability to 

deliver public goods to the masses (Dominguez 1997). However, minimal interest in 

geographically-based forms of representation may be just as problematic. Regions, states, 

or municipalities have needs that cannot always be fiilfilled through nationally-oriented 

policies. Elected officials who ignore this component of representation risk ignoring 

district needs. Indeed, neglect of local needs may have sparked demands for political 

reform and public protests waged during the 1980's and 1990's. Small parQr legislators 

were a part of the problem, along with their larger counterparts. 
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Table 3.4; Nationally Oriented Policy or Particularism? LOGIT Analysis^ 
Variables Model P' Model 2" 
District Magnitude .014 (.028) -.04 (.03) 

Nonunations' .018 (.028) J27(.107)* 

Small Patties (all) .Oil (.07) -

MAS - .64(1.22) 

MEP -- .49(1.23) 

ORA -- 1.7 (1.23) 

URD - 1J3 (1.28) 

PCV - 36 (1.24) 

MIR - 2.51 (1J4) 

OPINA - 2.3 (Ul) 

MAS-MIR - 1.6(1.31) 

NGD - .71 (1.87) 

LCR - 1.25(1.38) 

MIN - 2.79(1.62) 

LS - .76(1.23) 

CCN - 1.42 (1.27) 

PNI - .97(1.23) 

CC - -.172(1.24) 

VUC - -JOl (1J9) 

NA - • .90(!Jl) 

PRN -- .50(130) 

IPFN - 1.76 (1.47) 

Constant .195(.068)» -J7l (1.22) 

2-LL 
N 
Pseudo R 2 

-3035.37 
4426 
.0003 

-2966.46 
4426 
.02 

The findings also suggest that small party legislators may be open to joining 

larger parties in supporting a range of issues. After all, they did not demonstrate vastly 
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unique behavior with respect to legislative initiation. Recall that patterns of initiation of 

national and non-nationally targeted bills were similar across large and small parties. 

Furthermore, the logistic regression results indicate that small parties were not 

significantly different &om large parties regarding legislative targets (see table 3.4). 

Small and large parties may have found areas of agreement on national policy issues and 

this may have facilitated the creation of legislative coalitions. 

As you may recall, I hypothesized that the numeric imperative was paramount in 

determining whether small parties played the role of critical coalition partner. Coalition 

building between large and small parties is most likely when the president's party fails to 

gain a plurality in congress. The numerical imperative is necessary but not sufficient to 

spur coalition building. Other factors, including party discipline must be accounted for. 

After all, if parties cannot maintain some semblance of control over their members, then 

they are too unpredictable to make good partners. Given the high levels of discipline 

reported m Venezuela, and the predominance of nomination procedures that encourage 

members to tow the party line (centralized and mixed) we would expect a high number of 

coalitions between small and large parties. Furthermore, since Venezuela's small parties 

seem indistinguishable &om large parties, vis a vis the introduction of national and non-

national bills, they are poised to be ideal coalition partners. 

Let us examine the record once again. Table 3.5 demonstrates the frequency of 

legislative coalition building between members of small and large parties over time. The 

most common form of coalition involves small and large party members (64percent of all 

the bills initiated). Between 1958 and 1998,3474 initiation efforts were made that 
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included members of small and large parties, fo contrast, only 1965 initiation efforts 

involved only small or large party members during that period. Although large parties 

could have sought support for legislation from fellow partisans, the data suggest that 

many preferred to collaborate with small party members. This observation supports the 

claim that small parties were active participants in the legislative process. In some 

instances, small party legislators were critical in keeping bills alive because they 

provided the critical third signature for a bill. After all, bills diat could not muster up 

support from three legislators were not given consideration. On other occasions, small 

party members were among a long list of cosponsors. Small parties involved in oversized 

coalitions provided a critical show of support for legislation that could last to the final 

floor vote. In sum, small parties were not trivial players in the legislative process. 

Without their support, some bills would never have been considered and others might 

have been perceived as weak. 

Table 3.5: Bill Cosponsorship Between Members of Small and Large Parties 
Coalition President's Party has a 

Plurality 
President's Party has Less 
than a Plurality 

Total 

Large Party & Small Party 16% 84% 3474 
Member 
Other* 24% 76% 1965 
Individually Initiated - - 0 

Total 19% 81% 5439 
'Refers to legislative coalitions that include only members of large parties or only members of small parties. 
Pearson chi2(l)= 50J729 Pr=0.00 
Cramer's V= 0.0964 

Small party legislators belonging to the LCR, MAS, MEP, URD, and MAS-MIR 

were among the most likely to forge coalitions with major party legislators. They 

demonstrated strong interests in collaborating with members of major parties during early 

stages of the legislative process. In fact, members of the LCR, MAS, MEP, URD, and 
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MAS-MIR dramatically outpaced other small parties in the initiation of bills with large 

parties. This suggests that some small parties in Venezuela were especially good at 

playing the role of critical coalition partner. This finding challenges the assumption that 

all minor parties are equally irrelevant for the process of governing. Although the data 

indicate that small parties are generally important for legislative coalitions, some are 

clearly more active on this front than others. 

Finally, as expected, most cross party coalitions took place under non-

majoritarian governments. In fact, 84percent of all coalitions involving members of small 

and large parties took place under non-majoritarian governments. Intemal discipline, 

most likely under centralized and mixed nomination procedures, may have contributed to 

the creation of dependable coalition partners. Furthermore, the numeric need for coalition 

partners may have also encouraged cross party support for mainstream policies.'^ Small 

parties have played significant roles as partners for Venezuela's larger parties. The 

prevalence of cross party coalitions involving small and large party legislators, especially 

during periods of non-majoritarian governments, suggests that small parties are important 

to the governing process. Small parties played key legislative roles; they lent support to 

issues that might not have been considered and they participated in oversized majorities 

to support specific bills. Far firom overburdening the system with fractious or divisive 

discourse, small parties were crucial in supporting legislation with their larger 

counterparts. 

At times, this has coincided with concerns for initiating bills that demonstrate an 
interest in specific policy communities. However, more typically it meant that small 
parties were important in showing support for mainstream issues backed by major parties. 
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Another point of interest for this study is whether small party legislators represent 

the needs of specific policy communities. Table 3.6 presents summary statistics of the 

most and least common subjects addressed in the Venezuelan legislature. The figures 

suggest that economic welfare is the most common bill subject introduced between 1958 

and 1998.'^ Small and major party legislators were most interested in economic welfare 

bills (44percent of all initiation attempts and 41percent of all initiation attempts, 

respectively). The second most conunon bill addressed issues of public administration.^^ 

Small and large party legislators introduced these bills at a similar rate (28percent and 

ISpercent, respectively). Finally, the least common subject addressed by both large and 

small party legislators was agriculture (3percent for all initiation attempts made by large 

party members and 2percent for all small party members). Small and large parties show 

similar rates of initiation across multiple subjects. However, small party legislators 

showed a slightly greater interest in public welfare bills than theu: counterparts firom 

larger parties.^' This finding suggests that small party legislators may have filled a gap 

left by major parties. While major parties focused on budgetary or administrative issues. 

Economic welfare bills address a variety of topics, including regulation of industry and 
professions, labor laws, intellectual property rights, and budget-related items. The bulk of 
the bills in this category were devoted to budget related items, regulation of industries 
and professions, and labor related issues. 

Public administration bills include a range of topics, such as reorganizing of the 
judicial branch, expanding the rights of political parties, rules governing elections, and-
decentralization. 

Public welfare bills range fiom bills that deal with education policy, social security 
(and social welfare services), public health, family law, and group benefits (legislation 
that addresses the interests and provides services for racial minorities, sexual minorities, 
handicapped citizens, etc). 
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small party legislators stepped up initiation of public welfare bills to compensate for the 

focus on other bills. 

Table 3.6: Bill Subjects Initiated by Legislators in the Venezuelan Congress, 1958-1998' 
Major Parties Small Parties 

Public Welfare 7% 15% 
Economic Welfare 41% 44% 
Civil Rights/Liberties 3% 3% 
Public Defense/ Security 4% 4% 
Foreign Affairs - -

Cultural/ Ceremonial 3% 4% 
Enviromnent/Natural Resource Planning 12% 11% 
Public Administration 28% 15% 
Agriculture 3% 2% 

Specialization^ 27% 22% 
Total Legislation 3334 • 1770 

Policy specialization is determined through the identification of policies that small 

parties claim as their own. This information was gathered through interviews with small 

party leaders and elected officials in Venezuela. The vast majority of policy areas 

identified with small parties included: minority protection, group benefits (racial, sexual, 

and religious minorities), public administration reform (especially decentralization), 

regulating the informal sector, worker protection, regulating agriculture, and 

environmental issues, among others. Several small party leaders and members also 

mentioned specific policy areas (like decentralization). 

Table 3.7 presents the results of a multivariate analysis using the full sample, 

which includes members of both large and small parties. Model 1 includes several 

theoretically relevant variables, including district magnitude, nominations, party system 

polarization, and a dummy variable that indicates whether small party members and 
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leaders claim to represent a specific sector or policy community.^ The inclusion of the 

polarization variable limits the analysis to a much shorter time span, firom 198S-1998, 

since this indicator was not available for elections prior to 1985 (see Coppedge 1997). 

The first model also includes a variable that accounts for all small party initiation 

attempts. The results suggest that left-right polarization determines whether members of 

congress initiate specialized policies. The analysis also indicates that small parties in the 

aggregate have significant impacts on the likelihood of initiating specialized policies. In 

contrast, claims to represent a specific policy community, district magnitude, and 

nomination procedures do not explain variation in the dependent variable. 

Model 2 replicates the analysis conducted in the first model but it does not rely on 

a single variable to account for small parties in the sample. Instead, it incorporates K-1 

dummy variables for small parties in the data. As before, major parties are the excluded 

category. Claims to represent a specific policy community, district magnitude, and 

nomination procedures do not explain variation in the dependent variable. Once again, 

polarization is a significant predictor of the likelihood of policy specialization. When the 

system resides along the left of the spectrum, we could expect an 86percent probability of 

policy specialization. As polarization decreases and the system moves towards the center, 

the likelihood of introducing 'specialized' bills increases to 89percent. Finally, when the 

system moves further towards the right, we can expect the introduction of specialized 

bills to increase to 98percent. Recall that I expected centrist, non-polarized government 

to encourage specialization. However, only polarized, rightist-leaning governments are 

^ It is worth noting that most parties in Venezuela claim to be multi-class, multi-sectoral organizations, so 
only a few parties were coded as representing a distinct sector or policy community. 
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Table 3.7 Policy Specialization in the Venezuelan Conaess, 
Vanab(« Model I ^ Model 2 

1958-1998 

District Magm'tude .02 (.04) -.003 (.005) 

Nominations' .00006 00004) .00005 (.0003) 

Polarization -.078 (.02)» -.06 (.022)* 

Specific Sector 
Represented? 

-.23 (.27) -.91 (.61) 

Small Parties (all) -.26 (.10)* -

MAS - -47 (.20)* 

MEP ~ .68 (.72) 

ORA - -.34 (.65) 

URD - .69 (.83) 

PCV - -.45(1.12) 

MIR - -.13(J8) 

OPINA -- 1.18 (.82) 

MAS-MIR -- .62(.18)« 

NGD - -

LCR - -.96 (.19)** 

MIN - -.16 (.26) 

LS - .49 (.71) 

NA - .41 (J4) 

Constant -2.55(39) -2J0(.41)»» 

2-LL 

PseudoR2 

-1583 
3007 
.008 

-1537.48 
3007 
.02 

^ All parties, including major patties, included in sample 
^ Variations in n-size are attributed to missing values and casewise deletion. 
*P values are less than .OS 

likely to encourage legislators to introduce specialized legislation. The finding does not 

support my initial expectation regarding the role of party system polarization, histead, the 

results indicate that small party legislators are most likely to produce 'specialized' 
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legislation in response to systemic shifts to the right. It is possible that the general 

political discourse moves in a direction that triggers leftist parties to initiate bills on 

specific topics that they claim as their own. Similarly, a shift towards the right may 

encourage recently elected, right-leaning parties to initiate biUs that foster their credit 

claiming ability on topics of interest to their constituents. Although this finding was not 

expected, it follows a logical pattern of behavior. Leftist parties, which were more likely 

to identify specific policy interests, engaged in more credit claiming activities when the 

ideological direction tilted to the right. 

Most of the small party dunmiy variables are insignificant, with a few exceptions. 

The findings suggest that many small party legislators are not distinct from large party 

legislators when specialization is concerned. However, MAS, MAS-MIR, and the LCR 

are significant predictors of policy specialization. Note that the coefficients for MAS and 

LCR are significant and negative while the coefficient for MAS-MIR is significant and 

positive. This suggests that MAS and LCR are significant in their efforts to produce 

legislation that is even more encompassing than that produced by larger parties. This may 

signal an interest to capture the more voters by widening their issue base. In contrast, 

MAS- MIR members engaged in policy specialization. Bills introduced by members of 

MAS-MIR addressed working conditions, labor regulation, and the regulation of 

industry. Initiation attempts by members of MAS-MIR also emphasized political reform 

and decentralization. It is worth noting that some small parties, created with the 

expressed intent of representing new issues or groups did not show great interest in 

initiating bills; this is the case for FORMULA 1-RHONA. Some small parties, like NGD, 
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initiated bills but most of them did not fuither their cause of expanding neoUberai 

tendencies or economic individualism in any notable way. 

Are small parties in Venezuela policy specialists? Small party legislators elected 

to polarized, right-leaning legislatures were more likely to engage in specialization. This 

finding provides some confirmation for the effects of systemic factors on legislative 

behavior because shifts in ideological orientation encouraged distinct behavior. However, 

contrary to my initial expectations, dramatic shifts to the left and the right did not 

increase the likelihood of specialization. Increases in legislative specialization only 

resulted &om a dramatic shift to the right. As I suggested earlier, changes in the political 

discourse nuy have spurred leftist parties with specific policy interests to engage in more 

specialization to compensate for the presence of right-leaning parties in congress. In the 

same vein, right-leaning parties, may have sensed an opportunity to capitalize on their 

increased numbers in congress and pursued more specialized bills. 

It is worth noting that much of the legislation produced in the Venezuelan 

congress addressed budgetary issues or granted the president extraordinary powers— 

hardly a new or innovative means of representing specific sectors of society. However, 

members of the MAS-MIR exhibited an interest in bills that focused on a few, 

substantive policy issues. MAS-MIR members behaved in a manner that set them apart 

firom small and large par^ members. MAS-MIR legislators were quite distinct fix>m other 

members of congress and, as a result, they may have been a true representational 

altemative. MAS-MIR no longer exists. Many of its members continued their legislative 

careers under the MAS banner until they retired or were forced out of the party. Does the 
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absence of another MAS-MIR (or policy specialist) signal the creation of a 

representational gap in Venezuela? The absence of a representational alternative, like the 

MAS-MIR, may have contributed to the crisis that Venezuela has experienced in recent 

years. MAS-MIR's contribution was significant and the dearth of other policy specialists 

is deafening. 

Small parties in have had significant effects on the quality of representation in 

Venezuela. Venezuela's'small parties balanced the legislative agenda by introducing 

public welfare bills while major parties focused on other issues. Furthermore, one small 

party (MAS-MIR) took on the role of policy specialist. To argue that minor players have 

had negligible effects on democracy is to overlook dieir contributions over the years. 

3  ̂Conclusions 

I have examined the coles of small parties in Venezuela. Small party legislators in 

Venezuela followed some of the same patterns of behavior as their counterparts in major 

parties. This is most evident in the quantity of nationally-oriented bills initiated by small 

and large party members. Bivariate and multivariate analysis of bill targets demonstrated 

virtually no difference in behavior across large and small party legislators. However, this 

is only a part of the story. Small parties differed firom their larger counterparts in several 

ways. For instance, they outpaced large parties in legislative initiation—making up for 

their small size in congress and initiating a substantial proportion of the bills between 

19S8 and 1998. Minor party members were also prominent members of legislative 

coalitions. Finally, many small party legislators demonstrated an mterest in initiating 
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public welfare bills—^possibly to compensate for major party interest in other policy areas 

(e.g. budget bills, granting extraordinary powers to the president). 

Small parties also played important representational and governance roles. For 

instance, Venezuela's minor parties did not act exclusively as district ombudsmen. In 

fact, they all showed greater interest in nationally oriented bills. The evidence also 

suggests that small parties have acted as critical coalition partners—providing major 

party legislators support for specific bills. Without the support of small parties, governing 

parties and their executives would have likely experienced difficulty legislating. After all, 

some bills may never have been considered if small party members had not acted as 

cosponsors. Factors that promote party discipline and the presence of non-majoritarian 

governments encouraged majority and minority members to cooperate in the first phases 

of legislation. Finally, one party (MAS-MIR) acted as a policy specialist. MAS-MIR 

members may have improved the quality of representation by focusing on a few issue 

areas and pursuing them once in office. However, the remainder of Venezuela's small 

parties did not show significant interests in specialization. The implications of the lack of 

specialization are profound—suggesting that the small parties have not been as successful 

in representing specific policy areas. 

To those who might argue that small parties are not important, I would simply 

point to the important supporting roles small parties have played in Venezuela. Although 

small parties in Venezuela shared many features with their larger counterparts and were 

affected equally by many of the same factors, they played distinct roles over time. In 

some instances, they provided representation for the interests of targeted policy 
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communities. As a result, they provided citizens with a distinct representational 

alternative. In many more instances, they supported minority governments by 

cosponsoring bills with large parties. As critical coalition partners, small parties played 

important governance roles. Without their support, major parties would have experienced 

greater difficulty legislating. I submit that small parties are crucial for both representation 

and governance in Venezuela. 
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Chapter 4: The 'Representation Gap' and Small Party Legislators 
in Colombia 

4.0 Introduction 

bternal conflict, often regional in nature, characterized the country's history even 

before it gained its Independence finm Spain. Like many nations in the region, Colombia 

was saddled with myriad internal political conflicts during its early nation-building 

period.' However, in Colombia's case, conflict has remained a constant in the nation's 

political history. Underlying social and economic pressures, exacerbated by the rapid 

process of urbanization and bitter power struggles between the Liberal and Conservative 

parties exploded into an internecine struggle lasting more than twenty years that claimed 

at least 200,000 lives during the period. Today that struggle is simply referred to as 'La 

Violencia' (The Violence). 

The violencia officially ended in 1954 when Liberals and Conservatives laid 

down their arms and agreed to a power-sharing pact, known as the National Front. While 

the pact helped quell the violence of the period, it effectively excluded other players from 

the political game, leading many potential political actors to take to the mountains and 

wage war against the state. This period marks the beginning of the most recent period of 

' Federalists confronted centralists, the clergy confronted anti-clerical groups, and the 
provinces {departamentos) confronted their neighbors over access to trade. In sum, the 
early nineteenth century was a chaotic, confrontarional period. 



121 

strife, involving the state, guerrilla organizations, and-—ostensibly—paramilitaries.^ The 

ongoing internal conflict that has characterized the last 47 years can, in large part, be 

explained by the exclusive nature of political competition (Ramirez Tobon 1990). 

Furthermore, the inability of the two traditional parties to effectively deal with important 

development issues exacerbated the conflict. The crises that plague the nation today are 

made worse by the presence of a growing representation gap (Ramirez Tobon 1990). 

Since the National Front years, the Colombian two-party system has maintamed a 

level of electoral stability uncommon to other nations in the region—in spite of armed 

challenges from the left and the right. The instimtional arrangements that guide the 

election and behavior of politicians have contributed to this state of affairs. Personal list 

proportional representation (effective SNTV) (see Archer and Shugart 1997; Shugart 

2000), largest remainders seat allocation systems, and the virtually uninhibited use of 

party labels led to the creation of catchall parties as well as high levels of personal vote-

seeking among congressional candidates (Crisp and Ingall 2001; Hartlyn 1988; LaTorre 

1987; Shugart and Archer 1997). These electoral arrangements encourage the 

proliferation of lists that compete for votes in the same district with the same patty 

affiliation. Personal vote seeking is the immediate result, since list leaders are forced to 

compete for votes based on their personal (not party) characteristics (Mainwaring and 

Shugart 1997; Shugart 2000; Shugart, Moreno, and Fajardo 2(X)1). Extreme personalism, 

^ Some of the oldest guerrilla organizations in Latin America were created in the wake of 
the National Front. The FARC (Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia) and the ELN 
(National Liberation Army) were both formed shortly after the pact was signed. The M-
19 {Movimiento 19 de abrit). The M-19 emerged years later in response to the restricted 
nature of political competition. 
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as practiced in Colombia, reduces the capacity of the political system to address pressing 

national policy issues, thus, creating a representation gap. The representation crisis, as is 

it often referred to in Colombia, has played a role in delegitimizing the political system. 

In recent years the purported 'representation gap' has coincided with an 

expansion of the party system; namely, a dramatic increase in the number of parties 

competing at the national level. Some might argue that that increase has only encouraged 

the creation of many highly personalistic parties—fashioned after their larger 

counterparts. As a result, the representation gap may have increased even further— 

placing even greater distance between representative governing bodies and the people. Is 

it fair to conclude that ail small parties in Colombia, especially those created recently, are 

merely personalistic vehicles? This chapter examines small parties in Colombia. First, I 

examine the factors that impact the creation and maintenance of small parties in 

Colombia. Then, I explore the roles small parties played between 1986-1998. 

4.1 Toward Multipartism in Colombia? 

The Liberal and Conservative parties dominated Colombian politics since 

Colombia gained its independence from Spain in 1830.^ Over time, changes in the 

electoral code and changes to the political context in Colombia created opportunities for 

'third' parties (Botero 1998). For example, in 1974 only two parties (Liberals and 

Conservatives) held seats in congress, hi 1986, a handful of small parties (including 

Nuevo Liberalismo and the Union Patnotica) held 11 percent of the seats in congress. By 

1991, minor parties accounted forover Slpercent of the seats in congress (see table 4.1). 

^ Currently, the Conservatives are known as the Social Conservatives. 
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The number of legally recognized parties also increased over time &om 2 in 1985 to over 

78 today. I explore specific factors that explain the emergence of small parties in this 

section. 

Two electoral features negatively impacted the electoral fates of small parties in 

Colombia in the post-National Front period: Simple quota-largest remainders seat 

allocation formulas combined with sub-party list PR. The seat allocation system rewards 

seats "cheaply" to parties that submit multiple lists in each district. Under the simple 

quota and largest remainders allocation system, seats are awarded to lists, one for each 

quota of votes that they have won. After seats are awarded to lists that meet that 

minimum requirement, the remaining seats are allocated to lists with the largest 

remainder of votes in descending order. By running multiple lists, parties that have 

electoral strongholds large enough to fulfill the largest remainders requirement stand to 

gain many more seats than if they had placed all their candidates on a single list. 

La 1990, the Liberal party presented over 175 separate lists, a practice commonly 

referred to as operacidn avispa ('operation: wasp'). As the term suggests, this strategy 

consists of overwhelming voters with separate lists for each party, in an effort to win the 

most possible seats for the party. The Liberal party won 83 of the 119 chamber seats 

through remainders, a large proportion compared to the 36 seats earned by meeting the 

quota. Similarly, the Conservative party gained 52 of its 63 seats through remainders. 

Although this seat allocation system was intended to ensure minori^ representation, by 

allowing lists that did not meet the quota to gain seats, electoral engineers did not 

anticipate that major parties would present multiple lists. 
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Table 4.1: Proliferation of Parties in Colombia, 1986-1998 
1974-1990 1991-199S 

Major 
Parties 

Small 
Parties 

Consetvarive 
liberal 

ANAPO 
Communists 
Um'on Patriodca 
Mov. Obieto 
Independieme 
Revolucionario (MOR) 
Nuevo Uberalisroo 

Small 
Movts 

Conservative 
Liberal 

ANAPO 
Communist 
Paitido Nadonal Crisdano 
Union Pauiotica 

Alianza Social Indfgena 
Altemadva Democtadca 
Apeitura Liboal 
ARENA 
Mov. Auloridades Indfgenas de Colombia 
Civico Amazonas Um'das 
Civico Independienie 
Qvico Seriedad por Colombia 
Cuidadano 
Compromiso Civico Cristiano a la Corounidad 
Conservadsmo 
CRS 
GANAS 
MNP 
Conservatismo Independiente 
Convergenda 
Convergencia Popular Qvica 
Mov. Fuerza Progiesista 
Mov. Humbertista 
MIR(Mov. De Integracidn Regional) 
Mov. Independienie de Espeianza y Fe 
MOIR 
Laicos por Colombia 
Mov. Nadonal Conservador 
Mov 98 (Cambio Nadonal) 
Mov. Nadonal Progiesista 
Nueva Colombia 
Mov. de Salvad(3n Nadonal 
Mov. Unico de Renovaddn Conservador 
Nadonal Pragtesista 
Somos Colombia 
Unitario MetapoUdco 
Union Ciisdana 
Vamos Colombia 

k there any substantive difference between earning a seat by meeting the quota 

versus remainders? For example, in 1990,6 deputies were elected &om the department of 

Magdalena: 2 were elected by quota and the remaining seats were awarded through 

largest remainders. Salomon Saade A. and Juan Carlos Vives Menotti, won a quota seat 

with just over 52,000 votes. The first remainders seat, won by Armando Pomarico, 
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required only 39,991 votes. The last seat allocated by remainders was awarded to 

Alfonso Campo M., who earned slightly over 21,000 votes. Although Campo's seat has 

the same relative weight of Salomon Saade's seat in the legislature, it was a cheaper 

seat—costing exactly 31,311 seats less than the first place finisher's seat. Although this is 

just one example, the vast majority of seats are won with vote totals that are often less 

than half the quota required in each departmento. Liberals and Conservatives benefited 

from this peculiar arrangement. Often major parties earn most of their seats by winning 

'remainders' seats with less than 20,000 votes. On occasion, small parties have adopted 

the multiple list strategy ("Operaci6n avispa"). For instance, the AD M-19 party (made 

up mainly of former AD M-19 guerrillas) often submitted multiple party lists in 

congressional districts. However, this example is just one exception. Most small parties 

do not have enough candidates to create as many lists as their larger counterparts. 

In spite of the effects of the largest remainders seat allocation system, small 

parties have flourished in recent years. I posit that fundamental changes to the electoral 

code are responsible for the emergence of small parties in Colombia: reformed party 

registration rules, increased district magnitude, and gubernatorial elections. The end of 

the National Front in 1974 signaled an end to many of the restrictions on political 

competition, yet it did not translate into unfettered access to government for 

nontraditional'^ movements. Party registration rules and limits on the participation of 

'other' parties continued until 1985. However, the end of the national ficont period 

ushered in a period of reflection on guerrilla activity that eventually sparked calls for 

^ By "traditional" I refer to traditionally dominant parties like Liberals and Conservatives. 
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electoral reform. Many came to the realization that guerrilla organizations represented a 

form of political participation, precipitated by the exclusiveness of the political system 

(Leal Buitrago 1987).^ 

In 1985, the Colombian congress passed Law 58. The law provided non-

traditional sectors with an opportunity to form new political parties and a chance to 

receive funds from the National Electoral Commission (CNE). To gain legal recognition, 

parties were required to submit a party platform and stamtes along with proof that the 

organization had a minimum of 10,(XX) members. In order to maintain legal recognition 

and participate in elections, parties were required to submit those platforms, statutes, and 

membership rolls every four years before commencing electoral campaigns. The law also 

regulated media access to all parties, providing them with a fixed amount of airtime on 

the nation's television and radio channels as well as franking privileges and access to 

government printing offices for parties competing in congressional elections (Pinzdn de 

Lewin 1987). 

Law 58 was intended to show unconventional actors that the political system 

encouraged the creation of new parties and that the state would provide them with limited 

financial assistance and greater access to the media. Law 58 of 1985 does not constitute a 

radical break with the past. In fact, the law was substantially altered as it made its way 

through both chambers of congress, hardly resembling the initial proposal presented in 

^ The creation of the M-19 guerrilla group underscores the role of an "exclusive" political 
system in encouraging unconventional political action. In fact, the M-19 was largely 
concerned with the removal of National Front restrictions on electoral competition and 
the creation of a system that could represent non-traditional political views (Ramirez 
Tobdn 1990). 
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the Senate a year earlier (Pinz6n de Lewin 1987).^ Nevertheless, the new law lowered the 

bar for party creation and it did provide some room for new and non-traditional parties to 

participate in the political arena. Shortly after passage of law 58, several new parties 

appeared on the horizon, including Nuevo Uberalismo (New Liberalism) and the Union 

Patriotica (Patriotic Union, the political wing of the FARC guerrillas). These small 

parties represented challenges to the traditional parties and the two party system. 

Law 58 was the first attempt to liberalize party registration rules. Provisions in the 

1991 Colombian constitution^ and, particularly, party registration laws created more 

opportunities for small parties. In contrast to the 1884 constitution and the party law of 

1985, the 1991 constitution explicitly allows for the creation of 'political movements' 

(CP 1991, Art. 107). The new constitution was intended to open up the political arena to 

marginalized and unrepresented interests by allowing multiple forms of political 

organization to participate. 

The vagueries of the 1991 constitution were clarified in subsequent party laws. 

Notably, statutory law 130 of 1994 attempted to clarify constitutional provisions 

regarding party creation and registration. L.E. 130 of 1994 stated that parties "are 

permanent institutions that reflect the political pluralism of the nation, they promote 

participation and contribute to the formation and expression of political will" (L.E. 

^ One of the earlier versions of the bill that became Law 58 of 1985 included a broader 
definition of political parties to include temporary political movements (similar to the -
wording used in L.E. 130 of 1994), greater access to the media prior to elections, full 
state financing for campaigns, and allowed parties to gain legal status with fewer 
members. 
^ A democratically elected constituent assembly drafted and ratified the 1991 
constitution. 
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130/94, Alt. 2). Political movements, on the other hand, were defined as citizen 

associations "created with the expressed purpose of influencing political will or 

participating in elections" (L.E. 130/94, Art. 2). The subtle distinction made between 

parties and movements was an attempt to ensure the participatory nature of the system, 

by allowing temporary, citizen-based political organizations to compete in the electoral 

process. 

Parties and political movements may gain legal recognition—and qualify for 

financial contributions from the CNE- by submitting a copy of the platform and party 

statutes as well as 50,000 signatures (or votes in a previous election) or gaining one 

representative in congress (L.E. 130/94, Art. 3; Resolucidn 369/2000, CNE). This 
» 

minimal requuement was intended to enhance citizen participation in elections, by 

rewarding community organizations or grass roots movements that present candidates for 

national office. The permissiveness of this requirement may have encouraged the creation 

of many new parties. After all, party members may leave the party in droves without 

impacting the legal status of the party as long as the party wins a seat in the national 

congress. Recall that it is possible to win a seat with relatively few votes if you submit 

multiple lists and win remainders seats. The ease with which locally popular figures or 

traditional politicians can meet the minimum required votes and, subsequently, create a 

new political movement is remarkable. 

addition to the changes in parQr registration laws, political reform efforts 

increased district magnitude. Recall that increased district magnitude reduces 

disproportionali^ and often helps small parties win seats. The size of chamber districts 
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increased from an average of 5 seats per district to 7 seats per district. Senate elections 

were moved out of departmental districts to a single national district with a magnitude of 

100. Increases in district magnitude, especially in the post-reform Colombian Senate can 

reward small parties with dispersed populations. For instance, parties that represent Afro-

Colombians can target populations in Choc6, Urabd, and along sections of the Atlantic 

coast to gain the largest number of votes. In contrast, under the departmental district 

system, that party might not be able to gain the critical mass of support needed to enter 

the senate because the Afro-Colombian population is scattered across departments. 

Indeed, small parties made important gains in the senate after 1991 (Botero 1998). Parties 

like Autoridades Indfgenas (Indigenous Authorities or AICO), Partido Nacional Cristiano 

(National Christian Party or PNC, the Union Cristiana (Christian Union or UC), among 

. others, benefited from this arrangement. 

In addition to increased magnitude, subnational elections may have also benefited 

small parties. In 1986, Colombia created mechanisms for the direct election of its mayors 

and governors. Although the law was passed in 1986, the first elections did not take place 

until 1991. Colombia adopted majority run off formats and scheduled ail of its 

gubernatorial elections nonconcurrently. As the analysis in chapter 2 suggests, majority 

run off formats should increase the number of small and regional parties that run in die 

first round. The use of nonconcurrent timing schedules diminish the effects of the format 

but this combination of electoral arrangements is associated with an increase in the ^ 

number of parties that win seats in congress. The rules guiding gubernatorial 

arrangements may have contributed to the proliferation of parties, especially after 1990. 
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The first set of gubernatorial elections bore witness to candidacies by 'new' small parties 

like the AD-M19, Autoridades Indfgenas (AlCO-Indigenous Authorities of Colombia), 

Frente Democrdtico (Democratic Front), Democracia Cristiana (Christian Democrat), 

Union Cristiana (Christian Union), Movimiento Unitario MetapoUtico (Unitarian 

Metapolitical), and the Partido Social de Trabajadores (Workers Patty). Many of these 

parties performed well, created 'electoral strongholds' and targeted those regions in 

subsequent congressional campaigns. 

The sheer proliferation of small parties in an otherwise stable two party system 

gives us pause. Today, vigorous and lively debates over the representational and 

governmental import of those small parties peppers the political landscape.^ What 

relevance do those new small parties have for Colombian democracy? Do they enhance 

the representativeness of the system or are they carbon copies of their larger 

counterparts? The following sections explore the roles small parties play in Colombia. 

^ Some suggest that the sheer proliferation of small parties in the last ten years has 
negatively affected the quality and efficiency of government by increasing the number of 
disparate interests in congress. 
^ However, this assumes that interparty conflicts have made policy making more difficult 
than before—where intraparty coniOicts and intense personalism were the norm. 
Meanwhile others, like Renfijo, believe strongly that small parties may play an important 
role by representing sectors of society that had been ignored until recently. In spite of 
popular perceptions of small parties as negative or positive influences, until now we have 
not had any empirical evidence small parties have any impact on politics in Colombia. 
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4.2 Roles Small Parties Play in Colombia 
The only way to end the war in this country is for a third force, a historic block 
outside of the traditional parties, to gain power. ' 

The stakes of the political game are very high in the eyes of many of small party 

members—including Colombia's politically active leftists. Members of small leftist 

parties, like Via Altema, are not alone in asserting that the participation of groups outside 

the mainstream may significantly transform the political system and benefit society. 

There is little refuting the fact that recent reforms have succeeded in multiplying the 

number of legally recognized actors in the political arena. However, it is unclear if those 

changes have had any impact on the quality of representation. Do small parties continue 

to play important roles in Colombia? More specifically, do small parties provide 

opportunities for enhanced representation or governance? I posit three basic roles for 

small parties: district ombudsmen, personalist vehicles, and critical coalition partners. I 

will briefly review these roles conceptually. 

As you will recall, district ombudsmen are often created to launch individuals to 

office that minor the purest and crudest forms of office seeking behavior. District 

ombudsmen are driven by the desire to provide particularistic benefits to specific, 

geographic re-election constituencies in the district. Rather than pursue a policy agenda 

that may never be implemented, these parties become consumed with providing tangible 

district benefits (or particularism). 

 ̂ La mica posibilidad de parar la guerra en este pais es que una tercera fuerza, un 
bloque histdrico, distinto a los partidos tradicionales, llega at poder Personal interview 
with Milton Renfijo (Via Altema) October, 2000. 
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I create an indicator that measures whether legislators act as district ombudsmen: 

particularism. Particularism is defined as legislation that does not impact the entire 

national population; including local, regional, and individually targeted legislation. Bills 

that unpact the entire nation are conceptually distinct from bills that target much smaller 

populations. Nationally oriented legislation serves as an indicator of nationally 

programmatic legislation. If, in fact, nationally based representation is most common 

across small party representatives, then we can conclude that they are not district 

ombudsmen. Legislators initiate bills that impact low levels of aggregation, like 

municipalities and departments, where they have identified geographically defined re

election constituencies. The coding scheme follows the criteria set in Taylor's (1999) 

study of legislative activity in Honduras (see appendix I). This variable is coded 

dichotomously: 1 for nationally oriented bills, 0 for non-national bills. 

Small parties in Latin America may also act as critical coalition partners for larger 

parties. Small parties may be important to the daily functioning of the 

governing/legislative process through their support for mainstream issues rather than 

differing firom the major parties on policy issues (Baron 1989; Laver and Shepsle 1990). 

Critical coalition partners are disciplined but are less focused on the introduction of ideas 

that stretch the ideological boundaries of the party system. Occasionally, policy 

specialists can join larger parties in coalitions but dieir reahn of interest is so limited that 

it precludes them firom acting as consistent partners. District ombudsmen do not make ^ 

good coalition partners because they are unpredictable and undisciplined—especially 

when it comes to deciding on policy questions. 
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Coalition behavior can be measured various ways. One of the most intuitive 

includes examining roll call data. Unfortunately, that data is often unavailable throughout 

most of the region. Furthermore, roll call votes only show a limited range of possible 

outcomes, already structured by previous stages in the legislative process. I examine 

coalitions formed to initiate legislation by large and small parties. This measure provides 

an indication of cross party support for a specific policy and it may also be a show of 

support for it in future stages of the process. 

I examine the roles that small parties play by studying the action of small party 

legislators once elected to the national congress. I employ bill initiation as an indicator of 

behavior across legislators between during the post-transition periods. I review 

expectations of legislative behavior in the following section. 

In contrast, policy specialists consistently initiate bills in a select few issue areas 

to benefit a policy community. As discussed in chapter 3, policy specialization has the 

potential to set small parties apart from larger parties that may be better equipped to 

engage in a much more diverse policy agenda. Specialization also allows them to present 

themselves as viable political alternatives, especially for marginal or underrepresented 

groups. Furthermore, specialization can promote a form of credit claiming, which is 

crucial for re-election efforts. Specialization is a way to carve out a meaningful niche, 

especially for small parties that lack the time, resources, and numbers to address the 

myriad of issues addressed in congress. 

I have developed a measure for policy specialization that examines bills and 

categorizes subject matter using an expanded version of Clausen's legislative coding 
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scheme (1970). A bill's subject matter touches on a different dimension than bill targets. 

It tells us whether legislators are interested in specific areas of legislation that cut across 

various levels of aggregation. For instance, indigenous parties may introduce bills that 

provide funds for a school in a state that houses a large indigenous population or address 

affirmative action policies. Recall that the Taylor (1999) coding scheme would code the 

two examples of legislation as individual (or local) and national. However, if we focus on 

the subject of the bill we would conclude that the party made a concerted effort to 

specialize in indigenous policy. Bills are coded using a modified version of a legislative 

coding scheme employed in Clausen's (1973) study of influences on legislative behavior 

(see appendix 2 for a detailed listing of topic areas). This variable is dichotomously. Bills 

that address policy communities identified by small party legislators and leaders are 

coded 1, all others are coded 0. 

4.3 Expectations 

Are small party legislators more interested in nationally targeted policy goals or 

geographically based representation? Are they policy specialists? Alternatively, do small 

parties make good coalition partners? I examine the effects of institutional factors, 

including electoral rules, as well as factors rooted in the party system and the sincere 

representation of social cleavages. Below I discuss factors that influence behavior in 

Colombia. 

District Ombudsmen 

A lack of party discipline is necessary for the creation of district ombudsmen. 

Carey and Shugart (1995) suggest that ballot structures, vote pooling, the number of 
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votes cast, and district magnitude determine party discipline. As you will recall, chapter 1 

discussed how these electoral variables work together to create personal vote seeking 

behavior or party oriented behavior (discipline). Sub-party list PR and decentralized 

nomination procedures encourage personal vote seeking behavior in Colombia. However, 

variations in district magnitude present distinct incentives for discipline and nationally 

oriented policy. 

Sub-parQr list PR rewards high levels of personal vote seeking. Recall that parties 

may submit multiple party lists in each district. Since candidates from the same party 

must compete for votes in a district, it becomes absolutely essential for them to 

distinguish themselves from their fellow partisans. If partisan affiliation is not sufficient 

to distinguish one candidate &om the next, then the basis of the appeal must lie 

elsewhere. In Colombia, as in other systems that reward intra-party competition, this 

means resorting to personal appeal. Campaigns turn on the personal qualities of the 

candidates involved rather than the content of the party's platform. A candidate's party 

label is often not sufficient to tip the scales in their favor, once elected that legislator may 

feel more compelled to guard the interests of the district that voted for them. Since sub-

party list PR does not vary in Colombia, I do not conduct an empirical test of this feahire 

on behavior here. However, I have discussed this factor because it often interacts with 

nomination procedures to produce personal vote seeking behavior. 

Nomination procedures are also important in determining legislative behavior. . 

Selection mechanisms that involve the leadership ensure high levels of party discipline. 

Elected officials are more likely to pursue nationally programmatic policies if their 
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electoral careers depend on the decisions of party leaders. In contrast, procedures where 

leaders have little or not control over the party label encourage legislators to cultivate 

personal reputations through district-specific benefits (Carey and Shugart 199S). Most of 

Colombia's parties employ decentralized nomination procedures. Although parties must 

approve of the candidates that use their party label (the aval process is discussed in L.E. 

130 of 1994), most parties routinely approve each and every aval application they 

encounter.This process produces ideologically diverse parties. Elected officials are 

unlikely to feel compelled to produce nationally programmatic policies that enhance the 

party's reputation since the party label is not the most important voting cue in Colombia. 

However, a number of small parties have centralized control over the nominations 

process, including the Conmiunist party (PCQ, the Union Patriotica, MOIR, and 

Autoridades Indfgenas de Colombia (AICO). Party leaders exert control over die party 

label. Failure to tow the party line can end their careers since the leadership can deny 

their candidacy. Therefore, I expect elected officials from those parties to have marked 

interest in national policy over particularism. The nominations variable is dichotomous 

and it captures the variation in candidate selection procedures in Colombia. Decentralized 

nomination procedures are coded 0. Centralized nomination procedures are coded 1. Data 

for this variable were collected firom party members and leaders during field research 

conducted in Colombia. Personal interviews were supplemented with questionnaires to 

gather as much information as possible on candidate selection procedures, especially ^ 

from small party members and leaders. 

Office secretaries are usually instructed to sign all 'approval' applications that cross 
their desk. 
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District magnitude is another key determinant of legislative behavior. As I 

mentioned earlier, the 1991 constitution altered the number of seats available in 

legislative districts. District magnitude in lower house elections increased from an 

average of 5 to 7. District magnitude for senate elections increased dramatically with the 

creation of a single, 100-seat district. Large district magnitude has the potential to free 

politicians &om the stranglehold of local party bosses ('vote brokers') who encourage 

legislators to introduce particularistic legislation. Increases in district magnitude may 

encourage small party legislators to produce nationally oriented legislation because they 

are more likely to benefit electorally (via dispersed vote strategies). Therefore, electoral 

reforms affecting senate elections may have altered legislative behavior in a measurable 

way, especially among small parties. Small party legislators that succeed in the national 

district may feel obliged to cater to dispersed but specific interests at a greater rate than 

legislators elected in smaller districts. Increases in district magnitude will encourage the 

production of nationally oriented legislation because legislators are more likely to benefit 

electorally by introducing nationally oriented bills. District magnitude is measured by 

logging the number of seats per district. 

Critical Coalition Partners 
Small parties in Latin America may also play Uie role of critical coalition partner 

by cosponsoring legislation with major parties. Recall that this role is likely if small 

parties are disciplined and exist in non-majoritarian systems. 

Discipline is most likely where nomination procedures are centralized. As 

discussed earlier, incentives for discipline are low across most parties in Colombia. The 

prevalence of decentralized nomination procedures, across large and small parties 
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reduces the chance that Colombian parties will be good coalition partners. However, 

some parties employ centralized nomination procedures, so they might make good 

coalition partners. Of course, if they are markedly distinct &om their larger counterparts 

then they may not have similar legislative interests and, thus, would make poor partners. 

As you may recall, non-majoritarian governments are necessary for the creation of 

critical coalition parmers. However, majoritarian governments are the norm in Colombia. 

Therefore, / do not expect that small parties act as critical coalition partners in 

Colombia. A full examination of coalition potential is reserved for the comparative, 

cross-national analysis (see chapter 6). 

Policx Specialists 

What factors encourage policy specialization? Several explanations point to the 

importance of institutional arrangements, social cleavages, and systemic factors. I discuss 

the impact of those factors on policy specialization in this section. 

Centralized nomination procedures may encourage policy specialization by 

holding legislators accountable to the party leadership. Party leaders are important 

players in the creation of party platforms and may find an interest in playing the role of 

policy specialist To the contrary, small parties may lose legitimacy as altematives to the 

traditional parties and may lose seats in congress as a result. As noted before, 

centralization is a dichotomous variable that captures variation in candidate selection 

procedures. 

Small parties may specialize on a few issues to meet the needs of specific groups 

only if districts are large enough to make policy constiniencies important for re-election 
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(see chapter 1). For instance, indigenous parQr candidates may not have enough votes to 

win seats if they cater to a dispersed indigenous population. However, candidates that 

campaign in a national district may be better able to draw on support across various 

regions of the country that have indigenous populations. Therefore, small parties may 

find it worthwhile to campaign to interests of targeted populations like the indigenous. If 

we assume that parties are ofBce seekers, then it follows that small parties would seek to 

capitalize on existing social cleavages. This is possible if they tailor their message to a 

specific, underrepresented policy community. As before, district magnitude is measured 

as the number of seats available in a legislator's district and logged. 

Small party legislators may find it in their interest to initiate distinct policies, 

especially if they represent salient social cleavages. If we assume that social cleavages 

play a fundamental role in the creation and maintenance of political parties, then we 

might expect members and leaders of political parties to act on those cleavages. Small 

parties may identify specific groups in society as their main constituents (e.g. indigenous 

groups, Afiro-Colombians, Pentecostal Christians etc.). If parties target a specific policy 

constituency, then their elected representatives will initiate bills that allow them to 

conduct credit claiming on issues that are relevant to those groups. This is what I refer to 

as the 'sincere representation of interests' since it holds that identifying a policy 

conununity is sufficient for legislators to represent those interests. 

Rather than provide a few measures of social cleavages for Colombia, I have ^ 

chosen to rely on interview data to determine what cleavages provide the basis for the 

par^, according to party elites and members. This independent variable is coded using 
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data collected from parties throughout Colombia. Data were collected from parQr 

members and leaders in Colombia via personal interviews and questionnaires. Open-

ended questions allowed party elites and their representatives in congress to identify the 

groups they felt responsible for representing. It captures how many parties claim to 

represent a distinct sector of society. Parties that do not claim to represent a salient issue 

of cleavage are coded 0, parties that do claim to represent a distinct group of citizens are 

coded 1." 

Alternatively, some might argue that small parties operating within centrist party 

systems may feel compelled to distinguish themselves (Daalder and Mair 1983; Downs 

1957; Enelow and Hinich 1984; Key 1942). Centrist systems constrain the policy space 

and limit the issues addressed by major players. Small parties may seek out an 

uninhabited location within that policy space. By presenting 'new' or previously 

unaddressed issues, small parties may be successful in launching themselves to the 

national scene (Herzog 1987; Ignazi 1992; Key 1942; Muude 1996; Scheadler 1992; 

Smith 1991). Therefore, low levels of polarization will encourage policy specialization. 

Coppedge's (1997) measure of ideological polarization is employed here. The measure 

compiled expert opinions that determined how far to the left or the right the average party 

was. This indicator assumes that all parties classified as 'leftist' are twice as far from the 

fiicidentally, this measure is highly correlated with a separate measure of 
independence; that is, parties that claimed to represent a distinct sector of society were 
also more likely to identify themselves as 'independent' of the Liberal and Conservative 
parties. This stands in contrast to small parties and movements that had affiliations with 
the Liberals and Conservatives (essentially, acting as factions of traditional parties). 
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center as parties classified center-left. Parties on the right of the spectrum are twice as far 

to the right as the parties. 

4.4 Analysis 

Do small parties have visible representational consequences? This study focuses 

on legislative behavior during two congressional sessions: 1986-1990 and 1994-1998. 

The 1986-1990 session provides a wealth of information regarding legislative behavior 

prior to the 1991 constitutional reforms. In contrast, the 1994-1996 session marks the first 

full congress after the reforms. I test of the effects of institutional and non-institutional 

factors on legislative behavior in Colombia to determine the roles small parties play. 

A quick glance at the data suggests some interesting differences between small 

and large parties. Nationally oriented bills were the most common bill target for 

traditional and small parties. However, small party legislators were disproportionately 

interested in nationally oriented legislation than traditional parties; national bills account 

for S9percent of all initiation attempts by small party legislators versus 46percent for 

major parties (see table 4.2). Local bills were the second most common bill target 

initiated by traditional legislators (29percent of total initiation attempts). In contrast, 

sectoral bills were the second most common target for bills initiated by small party 

legislators (2Spen:ent of the all initiation attempts). Traditional party members were 

disproportionately interested in various forms of particularism: local, regional, and 

mdividual bills alone account for about 42percent of ail legislative activity. In contrast,, 

similar bills account for only 37percent of ail bills initiated by members of small parties. 

This suggests that purely geographically-based forms of representation are not as 
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prominent among small party legislators. Listead, small party legislators seemed much 

more concerned about national policy issues than their larger counterparts. 

Table 4.2: Bill Targets initiated by Legislators in the Colombian Congress, 
1986-1990 and 1994-1998' 

Major Parties Small Parties 
National 46% 59% 
Sectoral 12% 4% 
Regional 20% 28% 
Local 18% 6% 
Individual 4% 2.6% 
Total Legislation 1758 661 

'Pearson chi2(4) = 76.6052 Pr=0.000 

What lies at the root of the variation presented in table 4.2? The multivariate 

analysis that follows provides some answers. I conduct a logistic regression on the 

likelihood of initiating nationally oriented bills to determine whether some parties are 

interested in national policy. Table 4.3 presents results from the statistical analysis. The 

first model presents a simple logistic regression on legislative initiation that accounts for 

variation in nomination procedures and district magnitude. As in the previous chapter, the 

small party variable groups all small party bill initiation attempts together in an effort to 

determine whether parties as a group are distinguishable. Of the three variables included 

in model 1, only the aggregated small party variable is statistically significant. This 

suggests that small parties have significant positive effects on the likelihood of 

introducing nationally oriented legislation. 

Model 2 replicates the analysis conducted in the first model but it includes k-I 

dummy variables to account for small parties individually. The district magnitude 

variable does not appear to have a significant impact on the dependent variable. 
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Variations in nomination procedures were removed firom the model because the variable 

was coUinear with the small party dummies. Most of the small party variables were not 

statistically significant. This tells us that they did not demonstrate exclusive emphasis on 

geographically based representation. Therefore, Colombian small parties are not merely 

district ombudsmen. Although incentives for personal vote seeking across most parties 

are high, Colombia's small parties did not act exclusively as district ombudsmen. Most 

small parties initiated bills addressing multiple levels of aggregation. In many instances, 

small parties did a much better job of introducing a variety of bills tiian their larger 

counterparts. It is possible that the interest in a variety of bills is tied to interest in policy 

areas that cross various levels of aggregation. In other words, the interest in national and 

non-national bills may mask interests in policy specialization. Certainly, small parties are 

much more complex than initially expected. 

Six of die small party dummy variables were statistically significant. All six small 

parties have positive coefficients, suggesting that they are significant producers of 

nationally targeted policy during this period. Specifically, Movimiento Fuerza 

Progresista, Movimiento Nacional Progresista, Movimiento Nueva Fuerza Democrdtica, 

C-4 (Compromiso Civico Cristiano a la Comtmidad), Movimiento 98, and Nuevo 

Liberalismo were significantiy different fix)m Liberal and Conservative Parties (the base 

category). Three of these parties have distinct leftist orientations, including C-4, 

Movimiento 98, and Nuevo Liberalismo. 
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Table 4.3: National Oriented Policy or Particularism? LOGIT Analysis^ 
Variables Model 1" Model 2 '̂ 
District Magnitude .0001 (.0001) .0001 (.0001) 

Noniinau'oiis -33 (.23) _4 

Small Party .43 (.09)* -

AICO _ -.08 (.10) 
M 19 - .26 (.54) 
CASAR - .15 (.43) 
COLSIEMPRE — .04 (.24) 
Cts — J7 (.65) 
UP - -.43(52) 
Fuetza Progresista - 1.15 (J7)» 
ARENA — -.02(1.0) 
Nacional Prog. - 1.76 (.76)» 
Frente ITnido — 31 (J9) 
CANAS - .28(27) 
PNC - U6(1.12) 
AlianzaSodalista — .43 (J7) 
Altemativa Dem. - -.48 (J7) 
Nueva Fuerza Dem — .88(.43)« 
Union Cristiaiia — J8 (.92) 
Civico Indep - J9(.44) 
MSN - .09 (.52) 
Humbertista - .43(37) 
C4 — 25(1.02)" 
Nueva Colombia - .09 (i2) 
Tolinia Ubie - -.03 (.82) 
Mov.98 - 15(.75)» 
Un. MetapoUtico - -.15(35) 
ANAPO - U5(1.12) 
UNO - -J7(.29) 
ASI - -1.41 (1.12) 
Nuevo Liberalismo - .68 (.22)' 
Comunidad Indfgena - .67(1.22) 
PCC - .67(1.22) 
MNC - -J I (.77). 

Consont -.03 (.05) .025 (.08) 
2-LL •1661.29 -1624.19 
N' 2415 2412 
PseudoR2 .006 .02 

'• Standard errors in parentheses 
^ Dependent Variable=Nationally oriented legislation. 
^ All patties, including major parties, included in sample. 
' Variable deleted 
»P<.05 

In some instances, national issues were spearheaded by only a handful of elected 

ofBcials. For instance, Claudia Blum led the 1998 Movement {Movimiento 98, Jimmy 

Chamorro Cruz led the C-4 (Christian Civic Party), and Benjamin Higuita Rivera and " 

Luis Guetra Velez led Progressive Force (Movimiento Fuerza Progresista). Those parties 

greatly outpaced the traditional parties ia the initiation of national policy, with far fewer 
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lepresentatives. This suggests that they embody a qualitatively different form of 

representation in the Colombian congress. They are not district ombudsmen. 

Furthermore, they demonstrated a greater national policy focus than the two governing 

parties (Liberal and Conservative). Movimiento Fuena Progresista, Movimiento 

Nacional Progresista, Movimiento Nueva Fuena Democrdtica, C-4 (Compromiso Civico 

Cristiano a la Comunidad), Movimiento 98, and Nuevo Liberalismo acted as national 

policy parties while Liberals, Conservatives, and many others initiated legislation across 

multiple target areas. 

Several small party legislators showed a keen interest in nationally oriented 

legislation, compared to their counterparts in the Liberal and Conservative parties 

(Movimiento Fuena Progresista, Movimiento Nacional Progresista, Movimiento Nueva 

Fuena Democrdtica, C-4, Movimiento 98, and Nuevo Liberalismo). They may be too 

distinct to serve as good coalition partners for large parties. Furthermore, we would not 

expect a large number of legislative coalitions between 1986-1990 and 1990-1994 

because the president's party has held the nlajority of the seats in the legislamre while in 

office during those two sessions. Finally, cross party bill cosponsorship is unlikely 

because procedural norms allow individual sponsors to introduce legislation. 

Table 4.4 presents some basic statistics on bill initiation in Colombia. As 

expected, legislative cosponsorship is a rarity. In fact, cross party coalitions occurred 

only 20 times in an eight year span. This amounts to .7 percent of the data examined h^. 

The infirequency of cross party coalitions (see table 3.5) suggests that critical coalition 
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behavior is not prominent in Colombia. Traditional party members simply did not feel 

compelled to coordinate with smaller parties in the initiation of bills. 

Table 4.4 Bill Cosponsorship Between Members of Small and Large Parties, 
1986-1990 and 1994-1998 

Coalition Non-minoritariaa Minoritarian Total 
l^arge Patty & Small Party Member 100% 0 15 
Other* 100% 0 5 
Individually Initiated 100% 0 2399 

Total 100% 0 2419 

Thus far, we have identified several small parties that spearheaded national 

policies and we have determined that small parties, generally, are not district 

ombudsmen. We have also explored the data on bill cosponsorship and concluded that 

small and large party members do not often work together to initiate biils. Below I 

explore whether small parties acted as policy specialists. 

Table 4.3 presents summary statistics of the most and least common subjects 

addressed in the Colombian legislature. The data suggest that large party members 

commonly address four subject areas: culture and ceremonial bills, public administration, 

economic welfare, and public welfare here (18 percent of all initiation attempts, 

respectively). In contrast, the most common subject addressed in bills introduced by 

small parties dealt with public administration (22 percent of all attempts). The second 

most common type of bill initiated by small party members dealt exclusively with public 

administration (19 percent). Public administration bills range fipom reorganizing of the 
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judicial branch to creating ethics rules and committees in congress. In addition to public 

administration bills, small parties were also keenly interested in economic welfare bills.'^ 

The least common bills for large and small parties dealt with foreign affairs (.08 pecent 

and .2 percent, respectively). 

Table 4.S: Bill Subjects Initiated by Legislators in the Colombian Congress, 
1986-1990 and 1994-1998' 

Major Parties Small Parties 
Public Welfare 18% 19% 
Economic Welfare 18% 18% 
Civil Rights/Liberties 4% 5% 
Public D^ense/Security 7% 7% 
Foreign Affairs .2% .3% 
Cultural/ Ceremonial 18% 10% 
Environment/Natural Resource Planning 13% 13% 
Public Administration 18% 22% 
Agriculture 4% 7% 

Specialization 28% 40% 

Total Legislation 1659 636 

' Pearson chi2(8) = 33.0401 Pr=0.000 
 ̂Pearson chi2(l) = 30.8713 Pr = 0.000 

Policy specialization is determined through the identification of policies that small 

parties claim as their areas of specialization. The vast majority of policy areas identified 

with small parties included: minority protection, group benefits (racial, sexual, and 

religious minorities), affirmative action, public administration reform (e.g. reforms to 

norms ruling congress, creation of ethics tribunals, etc.), regulating the informal sector, 

regulating agriculture, and environmental issues. 

Given the numerous scandals that took place during this period, it is not surprising to 
see so many bills that dealt specifically with internal reforms to congress. It is even less 
surprising to see that small parties were interested in those kinds of reform, since it gave 
them an opportum'Qr to take a stand against corruption. 

Economic welfare bills ranged from bills that specifically addressed unemployment 
compensation, union regulation, and the regulation of the formal and informal sectors. 
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Table 4.6 presents the results of a multivariate analysis on the initiation of 

specialized policies. As before, I use logistic regression to estimate the model. Model 1 

includes several theoretically relevant variables, including district magnitude, 

nominations, party system polarization, and a variable that indicates whether small party 

members and leaders claim to represent a specific sector or policy conmiunity. The first 

model also includes a grouped variable that accounts for the presence of small parties. 

Two variables are statistically significant: nominations procedures and small parties. 

However, claims to represent a specific policy community, district magnitude, and left-

right polarization do not explain variation in the dependent variable. 

Model 2 replicates the analysis conducted in the first model but it does not rely on 

a single variable to account for small parties in the sample. Instead, it incorporates K-l 

dummy variables for small parties in the data.^'* The excluded category here includes both 

major parties (Liberals and Conservatives). Once all the small parties are accounted for 

we find that systemic polarization is statistically significant. Furthermore, a handful of 

small parties have statistically significant effects on policy specialization. However, 

claims to represent a specific policy community and district magnitude do not explain 

variation in the dependent variable. 

As long as the system maintains a center-right orientation, we can expect a 

33percent likelihood of introducing 'specialized' bills. When the system moves further to 

the right and is slightly more polarized, we can expect the likelihood of introducing . 

'specialized' bills to decrease to 2Spercent. This suggests that movements towards greater 

The excluded category includes Liberal and Conservative Party members. 
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levels of polarization are likely to encourage less specialization. The existing literature on 

small parties led me to expect greater interest in unique or specialized policies under less 

polarized, centrist systems. The results of the analysis support this claim in Colombia. 

Colombian legislators are more likely to introduce bills that address specific policy 

constituencies while the system is located toward the center of the spectrum. Political 

parties respond to the limited political discourse by introducing legislation that caters to a 

few, specific policy are^. Legislators engage in credit claiming activities on distinct or 

unique policies that addressed the needs of a policy community. 

Furthermore, party 4 (Coalition) and party 31 (Movimiento Nacional 

Conservador) are statistically significant predictors of 'specialized' policies that address 

distinct policy communities. Since legislators elected under the label of "Coalition" 

belong to several different parties, I will focus on MNC. MNC is is commonly identified 

as a faction of the Conservative party, but it is more conservative. During the two 

sessions examined here, members of the MNC initiated bills that developed a few key 

themes. For instance, land tenure issues, crime bills, and economic development (e.g. 

relaxing restrictions on small business) took center stage. Dicidentally, MNC legislators 

also introduced affirmative action, minority (indigenous) protection, and political reform 

bills. In the process, MNC legislators acted on issues important to several small parties.'^ 

Nonetheless, the MNC identified and pursued a few issues above all others; 

demonstrating a remarkable propensity for policy specialization. 

Licluded here are the indigenous parties as well as several leftist parties. 
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Table 4.6: Logistic Regression Models of Policy Specialization in Colombia' 
Variables Model I" Model T 
Distiia Magnitude .0008 (.001) .001 (.001) 
Nominations 1,68 (J6)" 
Small Party .43 (.12)*» -

Left Right Polarization .019 (.034) -.12{.04)*» 
Sector Repiesenied -.13 (.23) 1.04(1.00) 
AICO — -.12 (.12) 
M19 - -.98(1.12) 
CASAR - -1.25 (.63) 
COLSIEMPRE - 1.07(1.04) 
Cis - 1.15(1.00), 
UP - -.76 (J6) 
Fuetza Progresista - -1.40 (I J3) 
ARENA - -J1 (1.14) 
Nacionol Png. - .28 (J8) 
Fmte Um'do — .03 (Jl) 
CANAS — 1.16(32) 
PNC - -.49 (.66) 
AlianzaSoctalista - -.51 (.44) 
AliemativaDem. - -1.13 (I.IO) 
Nueva Fuetza Dem - -1.83 (1.04) 
Union Cristiana - -1.78(1.28) 
Civico bufep - -.63(1.11) 
MSN - -1.5(1.21) 
Hufflbertista ~ -UI (1 Jl) 
04 - .89 (J2) 
Nueva Colombia - -1.77 (.85) 
Tolima Libre - 2J3(t.l2) 
Mov.98 - -.85(1.10) 
Un. Meiapotftico - 1.44(1.23) 
ANAPO — 1.44(1.23) 
Comunidad bdfgena - -.12 (.12) 
MNC - 101 (.25)** 

Constant -1.19 (.42) .46 (.49) 
2-LL -1331.06 -1268.34 
N* 2193 2178 
Pseudo R 2 .02 .06 

Standard errors in parentheses.; All parties, including major parties, included in sample 
^ Only small parties included in sample. * Variations in n-size are attributed to missing values and casewise deletion. ' 
The left-right polarization variable proved problematic in the final model based on data firom small parties only. High 
collinearity with the district magnitude variable justified omission of this factor. Moreover, the results derived finm 
earlier models suggest that this factor was not sudstically significant. 
•P<.10 
**P<.05 

It is remarkable that other parties did not appear as statistically significant 

producers of 'specialized' bills. In part, this is a function of the relatively few bills 

introduced by members of most small parties. For instance, a sampling of the bills 

initiated by Comunidades bidigenas (CI), an indigenous party, suggests that some amowt 

of specialization took place. Gabriel Muyuy (CQ initiated bills that dealt exclusively with 

water rights in developing areas, development of subsoil industries, and their impacts on 
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the environment. Water rights and property development issues directly impact the 

indigenous on two levels. First, these issues reflect deeply held cultural and religious 

beliefs about the role of nature in spiritual development (Van Cott 2000). Second, they 

address issues of contention that have pitted indigenous communities against the state and 

private industry over land use and water rights. Virulent conflicts between the state and 

indigenous communities over the exploitation of oil deposits located on indigenous lands 

may have also triggered Muyuy's efforts to raise the issue of oil development and 

resource conservation. However, CI only initiated 13 bills during the period examined 

here; we would not expect such a small number of observations to reach statistical 

signiHcance. 

The Union Patriotica also engaged in limited specialization. UP Legislators 

specialized in decentralization legislation, a topic of particular interest to the FARC 

guenillas and its political wing, agriculture, and labor issues. Decentralization has long 

been a subject of interest to the UP and the FARC because it facilitates local autonomy. 

In regions where guerrilla or leftist presence is strong, decentralization may actually 

serve the long-term interests of powerful guerrilla factions through policy change (Leal 

Buitrago 1987; Ramirez Tobon 1991). Agricultural and land tenure issues are also 

important policy issues for the UP, as it is has long championed land redistribution. It is 

also worth noting that UP legislators were responsible for the bulk of agricultural 

legislation during that period. Finally, labor issues, which constitute the most salient issue 

motivating the UP, are also prominent during this period. UP bill initiation in this area 

Interview with member of the Q. October, 2000. Santafe de Bogotd, Colombia. 
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outpaced all other parties. However, the UP only initiated a total of 83 bills, or 3percent 

of the bills in the complete sample. As a result, we would not expect it to reach statistical 

significance. 

Other examples of 'specialization' include the M-98 (Movement 1998) and 

ANAPO. Both parties have strong leftist leaning. However, they differ on a number of 

important issues facing the nation today. For instance, the M-98, led by Claudia Blum, 

has shown a remarkable interest in political reform (including the introduction of anti-

corruption measures), the environment, and political minorities. ANAPO is led by ^ 

Samuel Moreno Rojas, a descendant of former presidential candidate General Rojas 

Pinillas, and it has more notable interests in labor issues and differs with the M-98 on the 

shape of political reform. Like the UP and Comunidades Indigenas, legislators from M-

98 and ANAPO initiated only a handful of bills: 17 and 16, respectively. Therefore, they 

do not appear as statistically significant in the model, but they deserve some mention. 

The results suggest that specialization is most likely to occur when the system is 

located in the center of the left-right dimension and is less polarized. Although I have 

highlighted some noteworthy behavior by several small parties, only the MNC 

demonstrated a statistically significant amount of policy specialization. This finding 

suggests that that there were efforts to represent specific policy concerns. The MNC 

sought ways to make their size work in their favor, by identifying a few issues and 

promoting them heavily in congress. Although MNC legislative activity does not match 

Liberal or Conservative activity in congress, their ability to 'specialize* on a few issues 

allowed them the opportunity to target their credit claiming activity. However, it is 
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importaDt to note that the MNC acted as a faction of the Conservative party. As a result, 

it may have compensated for Conservative behavior in congress through its specialization 

efforts. In essence, it maximized representation through its efforts and it may have also 

benefited the Conservative party in the process, which often portrayed the MNC as part 

of a larger Conservative union. 

It is worth noting that many of Colombia's small parties mdicated an interest in a 

few specific issue areas. In fact, you may recall the dramatic rise in the number of small 

parties after 1991. A large share of those parties identified themselves as single-issue 

parties, several more identified a few issue areas as important. Yet, their records show 

little interest in initiating bills that specifically address those salient issues areas. What is 

more, several opted not to initiate a single bill. This is remarkable when one considers 

that procedural norms place no requirements on the number of sponsors needed to initiate 

a bill. In essence, that means that the cost of initiating a bill is relatively low—in stark 

contrast to the Venezuelan case. The sheer number of bills—well over 2,000—initiated in 

a span of merely eight years is a testament to the ease of initiation in Colombia. That 

silence does not bode well for the representativeness of most small parties. Indeed, it is 

here where small parties may count most. If small parties are elected to act as 

representational alternatives but fail to promote any substantive policy issues, then they 

effectively delegitimize the democratic process. Although there have been instances of 

policy specialization in Colombia, in stark contrast to the major parties, the question ^ 

remains as to whether that behavior will continue and expand beyond the parties 

identified here. 
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4.5 Conclusions 

I have examined the roles of small parties in Colombia. The analysis suggests 

small parties play many roles. Some small parties stand out as producers of nationally 

oriented policy and policy specialists. This casts doubt on the notion that all parties in 

Colombia are unable to represent the interests of the citizenry. The evidence also shows 

that legislative coalitions were few and far between. 

bi spite of the notable cases of nationally oriented, non personalistic parties and 

policy specialization, a large number of small parties appear to be indistinguishable from 

their larger counterparts. Often this means that small parties are unclear on their direction 

once elected to congress. Antonio Navarro Wolff, former leader of the AD M-19 party 

argued that list proliferation and decentralized nomination procedures allowed too many 

opportunistic individuals to 'infiltrate' small parties and undermine them by diluting the 

party's policy message.'' Although this was certainly not the case for everyone, the 

presence of a few bad apples may be sufficient to ruin the image of the party. For 

example, the A.D M-19 suffered politically from its inability to deliver on its initial 

promise; people grew disillusioned and the party fell into decline. 

Many small parties are comfortable claiming their uniqueness but do not 

demonstrate any interest in targeting their legislative efforts on a few, clear issues. The 

constitution's goal to expand the political sphere to include the views of previously 

excluded sectors has not succeeded as planned—thwarted by legislative particularism^ 

inactive legislators, and indistinct parties. This conclusion is troubling to those who are 

Interview with Antonio Navarro Wolff (Via Altema). October 2,2000, Santafe de 
Bogotd, Colombia. 
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interested in the representativeness of institutions and the stability of democracy. After 

all, the nation and its citizens have long held that many of the nation's current political 

problems stem firom the political system's lack of representativeness. Colombia is a 

democracy stained by blood and haunted by a restrictive past; for many, small parties are 

central to the construction of a more representative and peaceful fiiture. 

Thus far, institutional reforms have had little impact m encouraging greater 

representativeness; instead, the enhanced representation of interests has resulted &om the 

initiation of a select few parties and under specific circumstances. Often those exceptions 

have clear and distinct policy goals and they are characterized by organizational norms 

that encourage a certain level of policy representation. Did the institutional reform fail? 

No. I contend that institutional reformers underestimated the illness and prescribed too 

little medicine, often directing it to the wrong patient. Until parties and legislators are 

given incentives to provide substantive representation for policy issues then the situation 

will remain as it stands today—in crisis. 
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Chapter 5: Democracy in the Balance: Small Parties in Chile 

5.0 Introduction 

Chile was once known as an exceptional case of democracy. By the mid-twentieth 

cenniry, the Chilean party system was characterized by the presence of modem mass-

based parties; each with widespread membership, grassroots activism, and well-

articulated national policy agendas (Mainwaring and Scully 1995). Parties had stable 

roots in the electorate, sophisticated organizational structures, and a marked ideological 

consistency during the pre-transition period (Mainwaring and Scully 1995; Siavelis 

1997). This stands in stark contrast to the typical characterizations of party systems 

throughout Latin America, often marked by weak parties and extreme levels of 

personalism (Dominguez 1997). However, the fragmentation of the party system and its 

conconutant ideological polarization was central in producing the deadly game of 

legislative stalemate that eventually forced the military to take action. 

The tragic events of 1973 ushered in a period of authoritarianism that lasted until 

the a plebiscite that forced General Pinochet out of office in 1988. Between the time of 

the plebiscite and the first democratic elections—held a year later— the military 

government had sufficient time to draft the rules guiding election to public office. 

Members of the military junta understood that the electoral system was, at least, partly 

responsible for the extreme polarization that ushered the military into politics. The 

resumption of party politics in the post-transition period suggests that longstanding 

democratic traditions remain at the core of Chilean politics. 
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Although Chile presents us with an example of recent transition, there are reasons 

to view this case as an essentially democratic nation that has, like Colombia and 

Venezuela, experienced lapses in democratic rule. The Chilean system is characterized by 

the M=2 rule, pre-electoral coalitions, multiparty politics, and internally democratic 

nomination procedures. Specifically, we could expect a greater balance of personal vote 

seeking and party oriented behavior than the two previous case studies. The net result 

may be a balance of representational styles that meets the public's needs. 

Small parties played important roles in the push for redemocratization. Today, 

small parties have unique opportunities to play important representational and 

governance roles. I study the representational and governmental relevance of small 

parties in Chile during the post-transition period. First, I examine the factors that 

impacted the election of small parties. Next, I also examine the roles small parties have 

played m the post transition period. 

5.1 Multipartism in Chile 

Many of Chile's small parties have had a consistent presence in national politics 

during the post-transition period (see table S.l). What is more, some small parties can be 

traced to the democratic period prior to 1973. For instance, the Socialist (PS) and 

Communist (PCC) parties participated during the previous democratic period. Several 

parties, were formed during General Augusto Pinochet's 'transitional' government; for 

instance, the Partido por la Democracia (Pro-Democracy Party or PPD). hi spite of effcirts 

to limit the size of the party system by Pinochet's electoral reformers, Chile is still home 

to a system that houses an average of five small parties. Furthermore, the average 
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effective number of parties for the upper and lower chambers ranges from approximately 

4.5 and 4.9, respectively. 

Table 5.1: Small Parties in Chile 
1989 1993 1997 

Major Parties 
PDC PDC PDC 
RN RN RN 

Small Parties 
PPD PS PS 
PR UDI PRSD 
PH UCCP PPD 
UDI PRSD UDI 
PAIS Independents UCCP 
Independents Independents 

I explore specific factors that explain the emergence and maintenance of small 

parties in this section. First, I address the factors that acted as barriers to entry to new 

small parties. Then, I move towards a discussion of the factors that explained the 

endurance of small parties in post-transition Chile. 

Three factors inhibited the emergence of new small parties in Chile: low district 

magnitude, D'hondt allocation methods, and presidential pull effects. Elections to the 

chamber of deputies are currently determined in 60 districts, each with a magnitude of 2. 

Popularly elected senators are elected m 19 districts, where Ms2; this accounts for 38 of 

the 47 members of the upper house. The remaining seats ate determined via presidential 

appomtment.^ The M=2 rule hurts small parties that do not belong to either of the two 

major coalitions (I will take up coalitions momentarily). This fact was abundandy clear to 

members of the UCCP who ran under part of a 'third' coalition, which did not perform as 

^ This includes several lifetime members like Auguslo Pinochet. 
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well as expected in 1997.^ The M=2 rule creates a barrier to entry for new independent 

parties such as the Partido Humanista (PH). Recall that electoral formats that favor 

majoritarianism have psychological and mechanical effects on party strategies—and may 

even discourage them &om forming parties or running for office (see Duverger 1957). 

D'hondt allocation methods also act as a barrier to entry. As discussed earlier, 

D'hondt allocation methods tend to favor the top vote getters and, thus, do not favor 

small parties with dispersed support across districts (see chapter 3). This is in sharp 

conurast to more proportional seat allocation methods, like Least Remainders-Hare 

quotients, that are intended to work with other electoral features to ensure minority 

representation. D'hondt allocation formulas interact with low district magnitude to favor 

large parties. Parties aiming to win both seats in a district must double the number of 

votes of the second highest party list in that district. This favors the second place list 

because it can gain a seat with far fewer votes, especially if the first place list does not 

win a substantial share of the votes in a district. 

Clearly, low district magnitude and D'hondt rules discouraged the emergence of 

small parties in Chile. Nevertheless, the number of parties with representation in congress 

is still much higher than we might expect given the majoritarian tendencies of the 

electoral system. Most of the small parties that gained seats in Chile existed or held seats 

before 1989.^ What explains the endurance of small parties, including the PS, UDI, or 

even the PPD, in spite of hostile electoral provisions? Fundamentally, die answer lies iii 

^ Interview with Ronddn, Secretary General, Partido Union de Centro Centro (UCCP). 
October 2000. Santiago de Chile, Chile. 
^ Only a handfiil of small parties emerged during the post transition periods (ex. PAIS, 
PH,UCCP). 
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the persistence of salient cleavages that continue to justify the presence of parties located 

across the left-right ideological spectrum and legal provisions and the creation of pre-

electoral coalitions. 

Social cleavages may also serve as the basis for parties in Chile. In fact, many of 

the small parties that exist in Chile today are renmants of parties and cleavages rooted in 

the early pre-transition period. For instance, the Radical Party (PR) maintained a presence 

in national politics from the late nineteenth century until 1994, when it coalesced with the 

Social Democrats to form the Partido Radical Socialdemocrata (Radical Social-

democratic Party or PRSD. The PR represented a leftist political alternative that 

addressed a host of Liberal issues and showed an interest in the working and intellectual 

classes. For instance, the continued presence of a working class and a liberal intellectual 

class in Chile seems to serve as the basis for leftist parties Uke the PRSD (Valenzuela 

1994; Siavelis 1997). Salient social cleavages allowed small parties to persist in spite of 

the M=2 rule. 

Political (ideological) cleavages may also account for some of the interest in 

forming and maintaining coalitions with other, ideologically consonant parties of varying 

size. For instance, the desire to bring down the Pinochet regime also facilitated 

cooperation across parties, particularly those belonging to the center / center-left. The 

center-left/leftist coalition, Concertacion, comprised of the PDC, PPD, PS, and PS, was 

created with the expressed aim of restoring democracy. Although ideological cleavages 

united small parties behind the Concertacion's banner, the coalition's longevi^ may be 

attributed to rational, self-interested calculations. Members of the Concertacion found 
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safety in numbers; any threat to the coalition could have left the individual parties 

vulnerable to the authoritarian regime. 

Pre-electoral coalitions during the post-transitional period also contributed to the 

endurance of small parties in Chile. Pre-electoral coalitions were a mainstay of Chilean 

politics before the transitional government took power in 1973. Although the military 

government initially sought to outlaw pre-electoral coalitions,^ the Ley constitucional 

sobre votaciones y escrutinios electorales (Constitutional electoral law), handed down 

during the final moments of the Pinochet regime, maintained the legality of coalitions.^ 

Parties of the left and center left formed crucial electoral coalitions to counter to 

reductive effects of the M=2 rule. Rather than compete against other members of the left, 

parties chose to coalesce against a conmion 'enemy' (the right and elements sympathetic 

to the transitional government). The persistence of pre-electoral coalitions undoubtedly 

prolonged the lives of many parties that might have otherwise fallen to the M=2 rule. 

Small parties are not a new feature in Venezuelan politics. They have existed in 

spite of the systems' majoritarian bias (low district magnitude and D'hondt allocation 

rules). In part, their emergence and endurance can be attributed to several factors 

including the persistence of social cleavages and rules that maintain allow the formation 

of pre-electoral coalitions. 

* The military government, however, concluded that the instability of pre-electoral 
coalitions was partly responsible for the chaos that preceded their entry into politics (see 
Cohen 1991; Unz 1994). 
^ The law states that pacto electoral regiri en todas las regiones del pais en que uno o 
mas de los partidos politicos integrantes del mismo se encuentien legahnente 
constituidos. Las declaraciones de candidaturas que presente el pacto electoral, solo 
podr^ incluir candidatos de los partidos politicos que se encuentren legahnente 
constituidos en la respectiva region." (Art 3 bis) 
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5.2 Roles Small Parties Play in Post-Transition Chile 

Small parties have played prominent roles during the transition period, in spite of 

limitations placed on them by the authoritarian regime. Several small parties, including 

the PRSD, the Socialists (PS), and the PPD, were active in the struggle for democracy. 

Do small parties continue to play important roles m Chile? More specifically, do small 

parties provide opportunities for enhanced representation or governance? I posit three 

basic roles for small parties: district ombudsmen, personaUst vehicles, and critical 

coalition partners. I will briefly review these roles conceptually. 

As you will recall, district ombudsmen are often created to launch individuals to 

office that mirror the purest and crudest forms of office seeking behavior. District 

ombudsmen are driven by the desire to provide particularistic benefits to specific, 

geographic re-election constituencies in the district. Rather than pursue a policy agenda 

that may never be implemented, these parties become consumed with providing tangible 

district benefits (or particularism). 

I create an indicator that measures whether legislators act as district ombudsmen: 

particularism. Particularism is defined as legislation that does not impact the entire 

national population; including local, regional, and individually targeted legislation. Bills 

that impact the entire nation are conceptually distinct fix>m bills that target much smaller 

populations. Nationally oriented legislation serves as an indicator of nationally 

programmatic legislation. If, in fact, nationally based representation is most common _ 

across small party representatives, then we can conclude that they are not district 

ombudsmen. Legislators initiate bills that impact low levels of aggregation, like 
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municipalities and departments, where they have identified geographically defined re

election constituencies. The coding scheme follows the criteria set in Taylor's (1999) 

study of legislative activity in Honduras (see appendix 1). This variable is coded 

dichotomously: 1 for nationally oriented bills, 0 for non-national bills. 

Small parties in Latin America may also act as critical coalition partners for larger 

parties. Small parties may be important to the daily functioning of the 

governing/legislative process through their support for mainstream issues rather than 

differing from the major parties on policy issues (Baron 1989; Laver and Shepsle 1990). 

Critical coalition partners are disciplined but are less focused on the introduction of ideas 

that stretch the ideological boundaries of the party system. Occasionally, policy 

specialists can join larger parties in coalitions but their reahn of interest is so limited that 

it precludes them &om acting as consistent partners. District ombudsmen do not make 

good coalition parmers because they are unpredictable and undisciplined—especially 

when it comes to deciding on policy questions. 

Coalition behavior can be measured various ways. One of the most intuitive 

includes examining roll call data. Unformnately, that data is often unavailable throughout 

most of the region. Furthermore, roll call votes only show a limited range of possible 

outcomes, already structured by previous stages in the legislative process. I examine 

coalitions formed to initiate legislation by large and small parties. This measure provides 

an indication of cross party support for a specific policy and it may also be a show of ^ 

support for it in future stages of the process. 
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Policy specialists differ &om personalistic vehicles because they consistently 

initiate bills in a select few issue areas to benefit a policy community. As discussed in 

chapter 3, policy specialization has the potential to set small parties apart from larger 

parties that may be better equipped to engage in a much more diverse policy agenda. 

Specialization also allows them to present themselves as viable political alternatives, 

especially for marginal or underrepresented groups. Furthermore, specialization can 

promote a form of credit claiming, which is crucial for re-election efforts. Specialization 

is a way to carve out a meaningful niche, especially for small parties that lack the time, 

resources, and numbers to address the myriad of issues addressed in congress. 

The desire to represent a 'policy' community, such as members of the working 

class, and incentives for discipline may encourage Socialist (PS) legislators to work 

together to initiate bills addressing Issues of labor regulation and workers compensation. 

Since the 'working class' is not found exclusively in one congressional district and it is 

likely to have interests in a few specific issues, legislation that impacts that policy 

community reaches beyond the boundaries of geographically based forms of 

representation. 

I have developed a measure for policy specialization that examines bills and 

categorizes subject matter using an expanded version of Clausen's legislative coding 

scheme (1970). A bill's subject matter touches on a different dimension than bill targets. 

It tells us whether legislators are interested in specific areas of legislation that might cuj 

across various levels of aggregation. Bills are coded using a modified version of a 

legislative coding scheme employed in Clausen's (1973) study of influences on 
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legislative behavior (see appendix 2 for a detailed listing of topic areas). This variable is 

dichotomously. Bills that address policy communities identified by small party legislators 

and leaders are coded 1, all others are coded 0. 

I examine the roles that small parties play by studying the action of small party 

legislators once elected to the national congress. I employ bill initiation as an indicator of 

behavior across legislators between during the post-transition periods. I review 

expectations of legislative behavior in the following section. 

5.3 Expectations 

Are small party legislators in Chile more interested in nationally targeted policy 

goals or geographically based representation? Are they policy specialists? Altematively, 

are Chile's small parties good coalition partners? I examine the effects of institutional 

factors, including electoral rules, as well as factors rooted in the party system and the 

sincere representation of social cleavages. Below I discuss factors that influence behavior 

in Chile. 

District Ombudsmen 

District ombudsmen are characterized by a lack of party discipline. Carey and 

Shugart (1995) suggest that ballot structures, vote pooling, the number of votes cast, and 

district magnitude determine party discipline. As you will recall, chapter 1 discussed how 

these electoral variables work together to create personal vote seeking behavior or party 

oriented behavior (discipline). 

Mixed nomination procedures, which involve party members and leaders, 

encourage party discipline. Parties usually incorporate some form of internal primary to 
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identify the most appealing candidates. Sophisticated polling measures identify front-

runners wherever there are questions about the strength of candidates.^ bicumbents often 

receive their party's nomination. Once parties identify the candidates most likely to win, 

they often enter into negotiations with members of their pre-electoral coalition to finalize 

a single coalition list. This means that parties play an important role in shaping 

behavior—since leaders and members determine who gets on the list. Leaders must make 

informed decisions about the desirability of the candidates placed on the list. After all, if 

lists are formed in a haphazard manner and candidates have little appeal, then the party 

(and coalition) stands to lose voice in that district. 

As the previous discussion suggests, the Chilean electoral system produces 

incentives for discipline. However, Chilean legislators are also encouraged to represent 

the district's interests. As you may recall, representation is a complex phenomenon; it 

often involves interest in district needs as well as an interest in public policy. Institutional 

incentives in Chile encourage a balance between those two forms of representation. 

^ Merview with Miguel Flores, Member of the Fundacidn Jaime Guzman and consultant 
to the UDI (Union Democr^tica Independiente). October, 2000. Santiago de Chile, Chile. 
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Quasi-list preference voting systems/ common to Chile and Finland, encourage 

legislators to strike a balance between party policies and district needs. Chile's preference 

voting system requires voters to cast a party vote and a preference vote in multi-seat PR 

elections. The quasi list system insures that all electors participate in the selection of 

candidates to represent their districts. It ensures that elected officials who choose to court 

personal votes are rewarded without fostering excessive amounts of particularism. After 

all, candidates must receive a majority of the votes earned by their party—not just a 

handful of votes from their fan clubs. Under quasi lists, the average share of votes needed 

is simply the number of votes awarded to the party divided by the effective number of 

candidates. Mandatory preference voting ensures that all voters casting a vote for a party 

also identify a suitable individual to represent them. Optional preference voting may only 

include a small share of the voters casting a vote for the party; thereby, decreasing the 

overall share of votes needed for a candidate to win a seat.^ The Chilean preference 

voting system gives party leaders and members control over who gains access to the 

^ Preference voting systems come in a variety of forms. They can vary along two basic 
dimensions; whether preference votes alone determine the order of election for 
individuals and whether voters are required to cast a preference vote (Katz 1989; Shugart, 
Moreno, and Fajardo 2001). The most common forms of preference voting involve open 
lists and quasi lists but there are also a few existing hybrid systems (for more see ICatz 
1989). In both open and quasi lists, the preference votes alone determine the order of 
election for candidates on the list. However, open and quasi list systems differ on the -
choices given to voters. Under open lists, voters are given a choice to cast a vote for a 
party; on a separate portion of the ballot, they may write in the name or number of one or 
several candidates belonging to that party. 
^ This is possible if a large number of voters cast party votes but do not cast preference 
votes. 
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ballot but also allows voters to disturb the order of the list.^ These features ensure that 

elected officials cater to both groups that made their election possible. 

Low district magnitude tends to create a closer, more intimate connection between 

legislators and their constituents. For one, low magnitudes make legislators more 

identifiable. Voters need only remember one or two representatives or senators rather 

than 25. Second, low magnitudes tend to water down the effects of other electoral 

variables. Therefore, we might expect low magnitude elections in Chile to foster some 

degree of particularism. 

Electoral arrangements and nomination procedures in Chile foster party-oriented 

behavior without encouraging the creation of a partyarchic system. At the same time, 

legislators are encouraged to cultivate personal votes in their constituencies without 

encouraging extreme levels of particularism. Mixed nomination procedures and quasi-list 

preference voting produce incentives for disciplined behavior. Therefore, I do not expect 

small party legislators act as exclusively as district ombudsmen. While some amount of 

particularism may take place, I do not expect it to dominate the legislative agenda. 

The post-transition era is characterized by a set of electoral rules that do not vary 

over time. For instance, district magnitude and preference votmg are constant across all 

distncts. Similarly, most parties employ candidate selection mechanisms that involve 

both party leaders and the rank and file. The only exception to this rule is the Partido 

' Open list preference voting systems, conunon in Brazil and Italy (prior to 1993), make 
it possible for some candidates to win seats with a relatively small number of preference 
votes. It is worth noting that this is not always the case. If parties do not openly court 
intraparty competition, then we might not expect open list preference voting systems to 
produce clientelism; this is the case of the FT in Brazil (see Samuels 1999). 
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Humanlsta."' However, the PH did not participate in national contests until 1997; that 

session is not included in this dataset. While I cannot conduct a systematic test of 

electoral features on the likelihood of introducing nationally targeted legislation I present 

some data to highlight general trends in legislative behavior. 

Critical Coalition Partner 

Small parties in Latin America may also play the role of critical coalition partner 

by cosponsoring 'mainstream' legislation with major parties. This role is likely if small 

parties are disciplined and exist in minoritarian systems. Defection firom congressional 

coalitions has few immediate ramifications in presidential systems. Legislators do not 

face re-election. The government does not fall. However, if parties can ensure that their 

members will tow the party line and maintain a coalition, larger parties may seek them 

out to play the role of critical coalition partner. As mentioned earlier, discipline is likely 

when district magnitude is high and nomination procedures include the leadership (see 

"District Ombudsmen"). Although nomination procedures in Chile encourage discipline, 

magnitude is low; therefore, we would not expect blind discipline. Instead, as you may 

recall, we would expect a balance between discipline and particularism. Unfortunately, 

both factors are constant so we cannot conduct a full test of their effects. 

Second, major parties may turn to small parties only when they lack a plurality in 

congress. If major parties have a plurality or a majority of the seats in congress, they can 

For mstance, the Partido Humanista (PH) does not make use of internal primaries; 
instead, it relies on a system that allows aspirants to gain the party nomination without 
resorting to formal approval mechanisms, hi large part, this is a fimction of the party's 
size, which allows members to make judgments about the desirability of prospective 
candidates. 
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govern without creating coalitions with other parties. Small parties may become 

important players when their presence tips the balance in favor of the larger party. Given 

the number of non-majoritarian govemments since 1989 (3), I expect small parties to act 

as critical coalition partners. Unfominately, as before, this 'variable' remains constant. 

I examine coalitions formed to initiate legislation by large and small parties.^' 

This measure provides an indication of cross party support for a specific policy and it 

may also be a show of support for future stages of the process. Legislative coalition 

building is determined by identifying small parties that have not distinguished themselves 

from their larger counterparts. I accomplish this by examining whether small parties are 

statistically distinct from larger parties in the initiation of legislation. Small parties that 

are not distinct from major players make good potential coalition partners because they 

do not demonstrate interests outside of those exhibited by major parties. The dependent 

variable takes on two values: 1 for traditional-small party coalitions and 0 for all other 

forms of sponsorship. 

Policy Specialists 

What factors encourage policy specialization? Explanations point to the 

importance of institutional arrangements, social cleavages, and systemic factors. I discuss 

the impact of those factors on the likelihood of introducing specialized policies. 

" Coalition behavior can be measured various ways. One of the most intuitive measures 
might involve examining roll call data. Unfortunately, that data is often unavailable 
throughout most of the region. More importantly, roll call votes only show a limited 
range of possible outcomes, already stmctured by previous stages in the legislative 
process. 
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Nomination procedures may encourage policy specialization by holding 

legislators accountable to the party leadership. Party leaders are Important players in the 

creation of party platforms and may find an interest in playing the role of policy 

specialist As mentioned earlier, the vast majority of Chile's parties, small and large, 

employ a mixed method of selecting candidates to office; that is leaders and the rank and 

file participate in the selection process. / expect nomination procedures that include the 

leadership to encourage policy specialization. Although there is some minimal variation 

across Chile's small parties, parties that exhibited varied nominations mechanisms did 

not Initiate legislation during this period. This prevents me ftom conducting a full test of 

the effects of nomination procedures on policy specialization. 

Small parties may provide enhanced representation by addressing the needs of 

specific groups or salient issue cleavages only if districts are large enough to make policy 

constituencies Important for re-election (see chapter 1). For instance, a national district is 

large enough to contain a variety of religious organizations and followers. Therefore, 

small parties may find it worthwhile to campaign to their policy interests—presenting 

themselves as distinct representational alternatives. If we assume that parties are office 

seekers, then it would follow that small parties might seek to capitalize on existing social 

cleavages by targeting their message to a specific, underrepresented policy community. 

However, low levels of district magnitude across Chile's congressional districts would 

lead us to expect little, if any, policy specialization. 

Legislators firom small parties may find it in their interest to initiate distinct 

policies especially If they represent salient cleavages in society. If we assume that social 
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cleavages play a fundamental role in the creation and maintenance of political parties, 

then we might expect members and leaders of political parties to act on those cleavages 

regardless of institutional arrangements. Small parties may identify specific groups in 

society as their main constituents (e.g. indigenous groups, working class, etc.) or they 

may identify specific issues, like the introduction of neoliberal reforms or political 

reform, as their sole reason for being. If parties target a specific policy constituency, then 

their elected representatives will mitiate bills that allow them to conduct credit claiming 

on issues that are relevant to those groups. This is what I refer to as the 'sincere 

representation of interests' since it holds that identifying a policy community is sufficient 

for legislators to represent those interests. 

I rely on interview data to determine the cleavages/ issues that provide the basis 

for the party, according to party elites and members. Data were collected from party 

members and leaders via personal interviews and questionnaires. Open-ended questions 

allowed party elites and their representatives in congress to identify the groups they felt 

responsible for representing. Parties that do not claim to represent a salient issue or 

cleavage are coded 0, parties that do claim to represent a distinct group of citizens are 

coded I. 

Some scholars suggest that small parties operating within centrist party systems 

may feel compelled to distinguish themselves (Daalder and Mair 1983; Enelow and 

Hinich 1984). Centrist party systems limit the ideological boundaries of the system, thus 

creating opportunities for small parties to act as vehicles for issues not addressed within 

the party system (Downs 19S7). As a result, we could expect small parties to campaign 
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on a few, distinctive, and—possibly—radical issues (Herzog 1987; Ignazi 1992; Key 

1942; Muude 1996; Scheadler 1992; Smith 1991). Polarization is measured using 

Coppedge's (1997) measure of ideological polarization, which is based on expert 

opinions, were collected to determine how far to the left or the right the average party 

was in each election, based on the left-right positions of all the parties and their shares 

of the vote. 

5.4 Analysis 

Do small parties have visible representational consequences? I examine 

legislation proposed by members of small parties during the post-Pinochet era. I review 

the data and provide empirical tests of expectations presented in the previous section. 

Ideally, the subsequent sections would test the effects of institutional and non-

institutional factors. However, the nation's electoral features remain constant over time 

and present us with an opportunity to focus exclusively on non-institutional factors. 

Bill initiation data for the Chilean congress suggests that small parties and large 

parties have remarkably similar initiation patterns. Sectoral bills were the most common 

targets initiated by major and small party legislators: 42percent and 43percent, 

respectively. Nationally oriented bills were the second most common bill targets initiated 

by large and small party legislators: 38 percent and 34 percent, respectively. Legislative 

particularism Gocally and individually targeted bills) accounted for a 

much smaller share of the data for both large and small party legislators. 
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Table 5.2: Bill Targets initiated by Legislators in the Chilean Congress' 
Major Parties Small Parties 

Niational 38% 34% 
Sectoral 43% 44% 
Regional - -

Local 9% 11% 
Individual 10% 11% 
Total Legislation 620 438 

' Pearson chi2(4)= 2.5820 Pr=0.630 

The strikingly similar patterns of legislative initiation suggest that there are few 

differences across small and large party members with respect to bill initiation.'^ More 

importantly, it suggests that purely geographically-based forms of representation are not 

prominent, even across small party legislators in the Chilean congress. Instead, legislators 

seemed much more concerned about national policy issues. 

Small parties held 42.2percent of the seats in congress, on average. They are 

responsible for 41percent of the initiation attempts during that period. It is also worth 

noting that actors outside of the two major blocs are much less active than the major 

coalitions. PAIS was the only non-coalition party to gain seats in congress. Remarkably, 

PAIS's lone legislator did not initiate a single bill. The relative silence of actors outside 

the two major coalitions is deafening—to say the least. PAIS's representative in congress 

may have surmised that PAIS bills lacked sufficient support on the floor to pass. Rather 

than invest resources on doomed bills, PAIS's representative may have simply chosen not 

to introduce any bills. It is also possible that inactive legislators were occupied with other 

tasks. Does this mean that members of parties that do not belong to the major coalitions 

hi part, the patterns for small and large party legislators may be a reflection of pre-
electoral coalitions that endure even after parties are elected to ofSce (for more on this 
see section 4.3). 
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provide little representation once elected to congress? The data presented here points to 

that possibility. However, we have a very limited sample - making any definitive 

conclusions problematic. 

I conduct a logistic regression on the likelihood of initiating nationally oriented 

bills to determine whether some parties are interested in national policy. Table 5.3 

presents results firom the statistical analysis. The Hrst model presents a simple logistic 

regression with one explanatory variable. As in the previous chapters, the small party 

variable groups all small party bill initiation attempts together in an effort to determine 

whether parties as a group are distinguishable. The results suggest that small parties are 

not statistically signiHcant producers of nationally oriented policy, compared to larger 

parties. 

Model 2 presents the same analysis but it breaks the small parties variable into K-

1 dummy variables representing small parties found in the data. As in the earlier chapters, 

major parties are the excluded category. None of the individual small party variables is 

significant. Model 2 provides fiuther evidence that small parties in Chile are not more or 

less likely to introduce national legislation than major parties. This suggests that small 

parties are not just district ombudsmen; they introduce a range of legislation. This is 

significant because it suggests that these organizations cannot merely be dismissed, as 

they often have been, as nuisance terms. It also suggests that small parties have not 

showed a significant interest in geographically based forms of representation. 
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Table 5.3: Nationally Oriented Policy or Particularism? Logit Analysis^ 
Variables Model I Model! 
District Magnitude -- -

Nominations - ~ 

Small Party -.15 (.13) -

PPD ~ -J7(1.28) 

PR ~ .02(1.26) 

PRSD -- .19(1.23) 

PS -- -.13 (1.30) 

UCCP ~ -28(1.40) 

UDI ~ -.55(1.46) 

Independent -- .06(1.24) 

Constant f O
O

 

O
 

O
O

 

-.69(1.22) 

2-LL -694.04 -682.55 
N 1058 1058 
Pseudo R 2^ .001 .015 

'Standard errors in parentheses. 
^ All parties, including major parties, included in sample; 
^ Variations in n-size are attributed to missing values and casewise deletion. 
* P values < .05 

The findings also suggest that small parties are not distinct firom their larger 

counterparts. As a result, they may be open to joining larger parties in supporting a range 

of issues. There are several factors that may facilitate coalition building. I hypothesized 

that the numeric imperative was paramount in determining whether small parties played 

the role of critical coalition partner. Coalition building between large and small parties is 

most likely when the president's party fails to gain a plurality in congress. I argue that the 

numerical imperative is necessary but not sufficient to spur coalition building. Other 

factors, including party discipline is also necessary for the creation of critical coalition 

partners. Given the incentives for discipline and the predominance of nomination 
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procedures that encourage members to tow the party line (mixed) we would expect many 

coalitions between small and large parties. Furthermore, since Chile's small parties are 

virtually indistinguishable firom larger parties, vis a vis the introduction of national and 

non-national bills, they are poised to be ideal coalition parmers. 

Although there is some evidence that legislative coalitions are relatively stable 

and cohesive in the final stages of the legislative process, what role do they play in the 

early stages? I contend that bill co-sponsorship gives us insight into policy preferences as 

well as cooperation among legislators, since -unlike roil call voting—bill initiation 

presents legislators with a range of possibilities. Table 5.4 demonstrates the frequency of 

initiation attempts cosponsored by small and large party legislators over time. The data 

suggests that legislative cosponsorship is fairly common across small and large patties, as 

evidenced by the number of interparty coalitions forged by legislators (60percent of all 

the initiatiun attempts). This supports my initial expectations. 

Cosponsorships usually involve parties belonging to the same coalition (46percent 

of all initiation attempts that were cosponsored by large and small parties). However, this 

leaves a substantial number of cross party coalitions that include non-coalition partners. 

Members of the UDI and PPD frequently cosponsor bills with members of opposing 

coalitions. The subjects with the most support across coalition partners include: arts, 

cultural, and ceremonial issues (district benefits) and issues that affect public defense and 

national security. Arts, culture, and ceremonial bills often honor individuals or cities and 

they account for 38 percent of all the bills initiated by legislators of different coalitions. 

Public secudQ^ and national defense legislation accounted for 18 percent of the bills 
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initiated by members of different coalitions. Bills addressing public administration 

reform and economic welfare were less likely to gamer support across coalitions. 

Table 5.4: Bill Cosponsorship Between Members of Small and Large Parties 
Coalition Non-Majoritarian President's Party Earns a Plurality 

of Seats in Congress 
Total 

Large Paity & Snuill Party Member 60% 0 634 
Other (Large patty members or 22% 0 233 
small party members only) 
Individually [nitiated 19% 201 

Total 10S8 0 1058 

Pearson chi2(l) = 13.5691 Pr=0.000 
Cramer's V= -0.1132 

The findings presented here suggest that small and large parties cooperate in a 

number of ways to produce legislation. Small party members play a pivotal role in 

introducing legislation. Their participation as bill cosponsors may serve as a sign that a 

bill has broad support. It may also serve as a credit clauning opportunity for parties that 

share interests in particular kinds of legislation. For instance, legislative particularism 

seems to motivate small and large party members regardless of their coalition status. 

Small parties seem to play an important role in post-u:ansition Chile. In an effort 

to create an environment less conflictive than the period leading up the 1973 coup, it 

appears that large parties have recruited small party legislators to assist them in 

supporting legislation. Party discipline is an important feature of Chile's parties but it has 

not reached levels seen before 1973. Legislators are rewarded for their adherence to party 

Legislation that affects public security and national defense often addresses the 
structure of the armed forces or the national police, expands the penal code, or regulates 
corrections facilities. Most bills in this category dealt with tfie criminalization of 
behavior among the most noteworthy bills are those that extend sentences for narcotics 
offenses, criminalize the airing of pornography on Chilean television stations, and 
reorganize the armed forces. 
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and coalition but there is considerable room for consensus across actors and the 

representation of district interests. 

Another point of interest for this study is whether small party legislators represent 

the needs of specific policy communities. Table S.S provides some summary statistics 

regarding the most common subjects addressed in the Chilean congress between 1989 

and 1997. The figures suggest that the most common bills dealt with arts, culture and 

ceremonial issues (major parties =21 percent; small parties=24 percent). The second most 

common bill subject across large and small party legislators addressed issues of public 

administration (14 percent and 13 percent, respectively). Once again small party 

legislators demonstrate a similar pattern of initiation.''^ 

Policy specialization is determined through the identification of policies that small 

parties claim as their own. This information was gathered through interviews with small 

party leaders and elected officials in Chile. The vast majority of policy areas identified 

with small parties included: public administration reform (including decentralization), 

regulating the informal sector, worker protection, and regulating agriculture. 

The majority of bills in this category aimed to reform the electoral system in some 
manner or eliminate compulsory voting laws. 
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Table 5.5: Bill Subjects Initiated by Legislators in the Chilean Congress' 
Major Parties Small Patties 

Public Welfare 13% 12% 
Economic Welfare 6% 3% 
Civil Rights/Liberties 2% 2% 
Public Defense/ Security 13% 9% 
Foreign Affairs - -

Cultural/ Ceremonial 21% 24% 
Environment/Natural Resource Planning 13% 8% 
Public Administration 14% 13% 
Agriculture 4% 10% 

2 SpeciaUzation 8% 3% 

Total Legislation 512 353 

'Pearson chi2(8)= 19.6108 Pr=0.012 

Pearson chi2(l)= 9.5537 Pr = 0.002 

Table 5.6 presents the results of a multivariate analysis using the full sample, 

which includes members of both large and small parties. Model 1 includes an aggregate 

variable that accounts for the presence of all small parties in the data. The small parties 

variable is both significant and negative. This suggests that small parties, in the 

aggregate, are significant producers of non-specialized bills. In essence, we would not 

expect small parties to play the role of policy specialists; rather they are content to tackle 

a variety of subjects. 

I initially posited that small party legislators would show an interest in 

specializing in a few salient policy issues. Since small party legislators are often 

presumed to operate under several constraints: for example, time constraints and the 

absence of seasoned legislative staffs or advisors (see MuUer Rommell 1991), then it 

follows that they would actively pursue a few policy areas that could enhance their 

credibility and visibiliQr. The opposite seems to be true in Chile. In fact, the general lack 

of interest in such behavior is quite remarkable. 
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Table 5.6: Policy Specialization in the Chilean Congress' 
Variables Model 1 '̂' 
District Magnitude -

Nominations ~ 

Sector Represented* -

Left-Right Polarization -.014 (.018) 

Small Party -3.35(1.01) 
PPD — 

PR ~ 

PRSD -

PS 

UCCP -

UDI -

Constant -1.96 (.36) 

2-LL -130.19 
N 643 
Pseudo R 2 .11 
Standard errors in parentheses. 

^ Dependent Variable = National bills 
^ All parties, including major parties, included in sample 
* Variable deleted due to coUinearity. 
• P values < .05 

One explanation for this finding points to a reliance on independent think 

tanks/institutes. Parties belonging to either the center-left or center-right coalitions may 

benefit from the presence of established and experienced political advisors, available to 

members of the party and the coalition. For instance, the UDI party maintains close 

contact with the Guzmdn Foundation, a right-leaning political instimte that often provides 

legislators with advice on key legislative issues. Additionally, the Guzm^ Foundation 

conducts impact studies and often draws on its store of legal expertise to assist UDI 



182 

members with their legislative endeavors. Sunilarly, the Liberty and Development 

Foundation provides members of right-leaning parties with valuable research assistance. 

In a sense, even the most 'green' legislator can draw on other, trusted sources for 

assistance; thereby, reducing the need to limit their legislative repertoire. 

Not all small parties are fortunate enough to receive assistance firom established 

institutions. For instance, the Partido Humanista (PH), a party created in 1998, still runs 

much of its operations out of a cramped office along Santiago's main boulevard, the 

Alameda. It lacks the funds to hire a fiill time consulting firm and it does not have 

connections to ideologically consonant political institutes. Members elected to congress 

by the PH were noticeably silent during the initiation process. While there are myriad 

explanations for PH's silence in congress, the lack of professional legislative support 

certainly did not help. 

Are small Chile's small parties policy specialists? No. Small parties have resisted 

the urge to specialize in a few key issues. Although several parties report interests in 

particular topics, they initiate bills on a wide range of topics. Although Chile's small 

parties do not show a marked interest in specialization, they do play other important 

roles: most notably, they make good coalition partners. 

5.5 Conclusions 

A fiill test of the effects of institutional factors on smaU party behavior was not 

possible in this chapter, because data lack cross sectional and time serial variation. 

However, the following comparative chapter will clarify the effects of institutional design 

on behavior across all three case smdies. For now, we come away with an understanding 
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of legislative behavior in Chile. Chilean small parties are not district ombudsmen or 

policy specialists. However, they are important coalition partners in the first few stages of 

the legislative process. Small party legislators in congress suggests that there is a 

willingness to work with members of the opposing coalition, especially on bills that 

provide representation for geographically defined re-election constituencies. Therefore, 

small parties are important instruments for democracy—^by impacting the quality of 

representation and performing vital roles in legislative coalitions. 

Chilean democracy functions through two large coalitions; yet, the constituent 

parts of those broader organizations continue to maintain their own identities.'^ The net 

result is a broad net of representation that addresses mainstream policy issues but is 

flexible enough to concern itself with issues relevant to smaller constituencies. This is 

fortunate since the disproportionality of the system discourages the creation of 

organizations that might address new issues or cleavages. Existing parties appear to fill 

that need by adopting a range of issues into their legislative repertoire. 

A recent survey, conducted by the Centra de Estudios Publicos (CEP), a Chilean think 
tank for studies of public policy, suggests that only a small fraction of voters use coalition 
labels as information shortcuts in national and local elections. See CEP. January 2001. 
''Desalentador Panorama Ven los Chilenos: Encuesta CEP, Noviembte-Diciembre 2000, 
Principales Resultados." Puntos de Referenda. No 238. Santiago de Chile, Chile, S.A. 
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Chapter 6: A Comparative Analysis of Small Parties in Latin 
America 

6.0 Introduction 

I take as my starting point two basic notions:.first, political parties are a vital 

component of democracy; second, small parties merit attention because they can impact 

the nature and quality of democracy. Earlier, I examined the factors that encourage the 

election of small parties throughout Latin America as a whole. I also pursued this theme 

at greater depth in the three particular, national case studies. I also examined evidence of 

the many roles small parties play in those countries — Venezuela, Colombia, and Chile. I 

found that some small parties show a remarkable interest in producing legislation that 

addresses specific issue areas. For example, legislators firom the Movimiento Nacional 

Conservador, a conservative small parQr in Colombia, typically initiated bills that 

lowered restrictions on small business and addressed land tenure issues. StUl more 

eschew particularism, even in situations where particularism is prevalent, in favor of 

putting forth a national policy focus. In Colombia where the major parties typically 

engage in various forms of particularism, legislators from most small parties focused on 

nationally oriented bills. Small parties also play critical roles in cosponsoring legislation 

with members of large parties. Movimiento Al Socialismo and La Causa Radical in 

Venezuela often worked hand in hand with major party members to initiate bills. In sum, 

small parties may facilitate distinct forms of representation—^geographically based and 

policy based. Small parties are also important for governance as critical coalition 

parteers. 
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In this chapter, I examine small parties in a comparative setting focusing on the 

factors that influence the behavior of small party legislators. While the national case 

studies were revealing, some theoretically relevant factors did not vary within cases. By 

combining my findings from the previous three chapters, I can begin to elucidate the 

importance of some of the features that were previously held constant. I then outline the 

conceptual roles small parties may play. 1 also explore factors that influence behavior 

across cases. Finally, I conduct a cross-national comparison, focusing on national 

attributes that I hypothesize influence behavior. 

6.1 Roles Small Parties Play 

Once in office how do small party members behave and how does that affect the 

political agenda? Do they promote a distinguishable set of issues and policy positions? 

What role do small parties play in legislative coalitions and when are they most likely to 

cosponsor legislation with major parties? I posit that small parties play three, mutually 

exclusive roles: District ombudsman. Critical coalition partner, or Policy Specialist. The 

role of district ombudsman implies that members act independently of the party label. 

Furthermore, the party lacks interest in national policy. District ombudsmen may provide 

representation for geographic re-election constituencies through district specific benefits. 

However, they do not make efforts to specialize in substantive policy (Eulau and Karps 

1977). Efforts to target low levels of aggregation (i.e. regions, cities, etc.) to the exclusion 

of nationally oriented policies suggest behavior consistent with this role. 

The second role that small parties can play maintains that their importance to the 

daily functioning of the governing / legislative process comes through their support for 
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mainstream issues (Baron 1989; Laver and Shepsie 1990). Small parties in this scenario 

are disciplined but less focused on the introduction of ideas that stretch the ideological 

boundaries of die party system. Critical coalition partners do not make strong efforts to 

distinguish themselves from their larger counterparts; thus, district ombudsmen and 

policy specialists make poor coalition partners. 1 employ legislative cosponsorship as a 

measure of coalition building by members of small and large parties. Cosponsorship 

requires coordination across parties and signals future support for legislation; therefore, it 

serves as a good indicator of coalition building in congress. 

In contrast, policy specialists carve out reputations in specific policy areas. They 

have profound impacts on the level of representativeness in a democracy because they 

provide different sectors of society with a distinguishable voice in the national legislature 

(Eulau and Karps 1977; Herzog 1987; biglehart 1990; Kitschelt 1989; MuUer Rommell 

and Pridhaml99l; Bumham 1970; Key 1964). Policy specialization is easiest where party 

discipline is high. Parties must also seek out policy constituencies. Small parties are more 

likely to identify dispersed groups in need of representation when they compete in large 

districts. Small parties that claim to represent distinct sectors (or groups) in society are 

also likely to feel pressure to act on their behalf in congress. Fmally, systemic features, 

like polarization, may encourage small parties to seek out underrepresented issues or 

groups. Policy specialization is evident when partisans consistently initiate bills in 

specific policy areas at a higher rate than major party members. Bills are coded first by. 

general subject area and then coded to reflect whether small parties identify specific 

policy areas. Table 6.1 sununarizes the three roles discussed here and their measures. 
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Table 6.1: Small Party Roles 
Conceptual Role Measure 
District Ombudsnum Bills targeted at low levels of aggregation 

Critical Coalidon Partner Bill cosponsorsbip wiUi major parties 

Policy Specialist BUls address a few, specific subjects 

I posited a typology of behavior for small party legislators and explored the 

effects of factors that varied across legislators, parties, and time in earlier chapters. I did 

not examine several theoretically relevant factors because they did not vary within 

countries. For instance, sub-party list PR and Largest remainders seat allocation formulas 

did not vary over time in Colombia. Similarly, 'quasi-list' preference voting and mixed 

nomination procedures remained constant in Chile. Those factors influence behavior but 

cannot be fully explored in case study settings because they do not explain variation in 

behavior. I conduct a comparative study in this chapter to determine whether some party 

systems foster behavior consistent with the three main roles proposed here. 

6  ̂Incentives for Behavior 

Although I examined variables that affect behavior in the previous chapters, I was 

unable to conduct a fiill test of institutional and non-institutional factors. In this section, I 

review the factors that encourage legislators to adopt specific roles. In contrast to the 

earlier chapters, however, this section will focus primarily on factors that vary across 

nations. 

District Ombudsman 

A low level of party discipline (high personal vote seeking behavior) encourages 

the creation of district ombudsmen. Carey and Shugart (1995) suggest that ballot 
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structures, vote pooling, the number of votes cast, and district magnitude determine party 

discipline. 

Elite control over ballot access plays an important role in determining whether 

individual representatives engage in personal vote seeking (personalism) at the expense 

of party discipline (Carey and Shugart 199S; Shugart 2001). In closed list PR systems, 

party leaders can arrange lists to favor those who tow the party line, at the expense of 

those who do not. Closed party list PR may encourage discipline because leaders 

determine the order of election; voters caimot identify a preference for individual 

candidates. Since voters cannot disturb the order of candidates on the list then individuals 

at or near the top of the list may win seats. Personalism is most likely where party elites 

do not control the order of election. Open list and sub-party list PR are two examples of 

formats that allow voters to disturb party lists. For instance, sub-party list PR has the 

potential to reward individuals that were not placed at or near the top of the list. 

CenU:alized nomination procedures also ensure that party members tow the party 

line or risk losing support for their electoral ambitions. By centralized nomination 

procedures, I refer to mechanisms that give leaders an opportunity to approve or 

disapprove of a candidacy. Mixed nomination procedures involve the leadership as well 

as members of the rank and file—often in primary elections. Decentralized nomination 

procedures give aspiring candidates virtually unlimited access to the party label and allow 

individuals with little attachment to the party to win seats. This latter arrangement 

reduces discipline dramatically and increases the possibility of personalism. 
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Another important determinant of behavior is vote pooling. I expect that 

candidates will base their campaign message on party platforms when votes in multi-seat 

districts are pooled to die party first and then awarded to individuals on the party list. 

Moreover, I expect that candidates will guard the party reputation closely, especially once 

elected to office. In contrast, vote pooling across factions or individuals increases mtra-

party competition, discourages candidates from campaigning on the party label, and 

reduces discipline. Additionally, if voters are required to cast a party vote, then we would 

expect party labels to be important. Intra-party competition is highest where voters are 

given an opportunity to cast votes for factions or individuals exclusively. 

Finally, the number of seats available per district impact campaign strategies as 

well as legislative behavior. However, the effects of district magnitude are determined by 

other electoral variables. Systems that have high levels of district magnitude, pool votes 

across parties, and offer voters fewer choices/ votes (a single party vote) produce 

disciplined, programmatic small party behavior. These variables promote party vote 

seeking because they link an individual's electoral fate to the party label; voters cast their 

votes for parties, not individuals. 

I create an indicator that measures whether legislators act as district ombudsmen: 

particularism. Particularism is defined as legislation that does not impact the entire 

national population. Bills that impact the entire nation are conceptually distinct fiiom bills 

that target much smaller populations. Nationally oriented legislation serves as an 

indicator of nationally programmatic legislation. If, in fact, nationally based 

representation is most common across small party representatives, then we can conclude 
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that they are not district ombudsmen. Legislators initiate bills that impact low levels of 

aggregation, like municipalities and departments, where they have identified 

geographically defined re-election constituencies. The coding scheme follows the criteria 

set in Taylor's (1999) study of legislative activity in Honduras (see appendix 1). 

Critical Coalition Partner 

The role of critical coalition partner requires discipline. Recall that discipline 

requires legislators to mamtain the party's reputation rather than engage m personal vote 

seeking, bistitutional arrangements, including control over ballot access, centralized and 

mixed nomination mechanisms, party level vote pooling, a single party vote, and high 

levels of district magnitude encourage discipline. 

However, party discipline is not sufficient. I contend that the numerical need for 

coalition partners encourages small parties to act as important supporting actors. If major 

parties lack the votes to pass legislation, then small parties become important players. If 

the president's party is unable to maintain a sizeable contingent in congress, it may feel 

forced to seek out coalition partners. When governing parties maintain firm control of the 

congress, then small parties are unlikely to act as critical coalition partners. I examine 

coalitions formed to initiate legislation by large and small parties. This measure provides 

an indication of cross party support for a specific policy and it shows support for it in 

future stages of the process. 

Policy Specialist 

Several factors may facilitate the creation of policy specialists. Some 

explanations point to the importance of institutional arrangements. Control over ballot 
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access (Closed list PR), centralized nomination mechanisms, party level vote pooling, a 

single party vote, and high levels of district magnitude encourage discipline and policy 

specialization. Other explanations focus on the role of social cleavages, and systemic 

factors. 

Small parties may specialize on a few issues to meet the needs of specific groups 

if districts are large enough to make policy constituencies important for re-election (see 

chapter 1). For instance, indigenous party candidates may not have enough votes to win 

seats if they cater to a dispersed indigenous population. However, candidates that 

campaign in a national district may be better able to draw on support across various 

regions of the country that have indigenous populations. Therefore, small parties may 

find it worthwhile to campaign to interests of targeted populations like the indigenous. 

This is possible if they tailor their message to a specific, underrepresented poUcy 

community. As before, district magnitude is measured as the number of seats available in 

a legislator's district. 

Small party legislators may Gnd it in their interest to initiate distinct policies, 

especially if they represent salient social cleavages. If we assume that social cleavages 

play a fundamental role in the creation and maintenance of political parties, then we 

might expect members and leaders of political parties to act on those cleavages. Small 

parties may identify specific groups in society as their main constituents (e.g. indigenous 

groups, Pentecostal Christians, environmental activists etc.). If parties target a specific^ 

policy constituency, then their elected representatives will initiate bills that allow them to 

conduct credit clauningon issues that are relevant to those groups. This is what I refer to 
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as the 'sincere representation of interests' since it holds that identifying a policy 

community is sufficient for legislators to represent those interests. I rely on interview data 

to determine the cleavages/ issues that provide the basis for the party, according to party 

elites and members. 

Some argue that small parties operating within centrist party systems may feel 

compelled to distinguish themselves (Daalder and Mair 1983; Downs 19S7; Enelow and 

Hinich 1984; Key 1942). Centrist systems constrain the policy space and limit the issues 

addressed by major players. Small parties may seek out an uninhabited location within 

that policy space. Small parties may be successful in launching themselves to the national 

scene by presenting 'new' or underaddressed issues, (Herzog 1987; Ignazi 1992; Key 

1942; Muude 1996; Scheadler 1992; Smith 1991). Therefore, low levels of polarization 

encourage policy specialization. I employ a Coppedge's measure of polarization (1997). 

The measure identifies the average level of polarization of all parties that gain seats in 

congress. I have developed a measure for policy specialization that examines bills and 

categorizes subject matter using an expanded version of Clausen's legislative coding 

scheme (1970). Then I coded the data to reflect specific issue areas identified by small 

parties, in contrast to larger parties. 

Incentive Structures: Cross National Variation 

As noted in chapter 1, the three cases selected for this study exhibit substantial 

variation along the institutional and non-institutional dimensions. Table 6.2 summarizes 

the range of values along both dimensions. The first five rows summarize variation along 

the institutional dimension exclusively. Note that Venezuelan institutional design is 
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marked by a number of incentives for party oriented behavior (closed list PR, highly 

centralized nominations, party level pooling, a single party vote, and moderately high 

levels of average district magnitude). In contrast, Colombian institutional design 

encourages personalism and far less party discipline. Colombian and Venezuelan 

electoral features are near polar opposites; in fact, they represent some of the most 

exaggerated mcentives for legislative behavior in Latin America (see Sbugart and Carey 

1995). Chile, on the other hand, does not tend toward either extreme with its use of quasi 

list PR, mixed nomination procedures, party level pooling, multiple party votes, and low 

district magnitude. 

Table 6.2: Variation Across Independent Variables 
Variable Chile Colombia Venezuela 
Leaden control order of election? 
(Closed list PR) 

Not completely 
(quasi-list piefeience 
system) 

No [•Yes.aosedlistPR 
11-Yes, in many districts, 
(mixed member system) 

Nominations? Mixed** Highly decentralized** Highly centralized** 

Votes pooled at party level? Yes No. Personal list-PR, effective 
SNTV) 

Yes 

Single paity vote No No 1-Yes 
U-Yes, in many districts 
(mixed member sytem) 

High levels of District Magnitude? No(M=2) I-No (Chamber M„e 7-7; 
Senate Mm,=S) 
(I-Vories (No-Chamben Yes-
Senate, M=100) 

I-Varies (Chamber Mnt= 
2S.8; Senate Mm( ̂ 6.5 
H-Varies decreases to M=1 in 
some districts 

Small ponies lepiesenting cleavages? Few I-Few 
Q-Mony 

Some 

Geneial orientaiiaa/ polarizadon Medium; center right 
leaning 

Low; centrist Medium; Left, Center left 
leaning 

Minority Covenunents Yes No Yes 

'Includes provisions forintenially denwciaiic means of selection (e.g intemai primaries).; **Varies within countries.; I-Refets to pie-
lefona period. For Colombia, this lefeis to the period prior to 1991. E^r Venezuela, this lefas to the period befoie COPRE's lefoims 
(1989). f-Refas to post-refocm period. B)r Cblombia, this lefeis to the period aAer latifkactoa of the 199 IConsO'tution. For 
Venezuela. this lefeis to the period after COPRE's lefoims (1989). 
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The remaining rows in table 6.2 illustrate variation along the non-institutional 

dimension. As you may recall, non-institutional variables are important in determining 

whether small parties play the role of policy specialist or critical coalition parmer. The 

number of small parties representing distinct groups, cleavages, or issue areas varies 

dramatically—^with the greatest number in Colombia (especially after 1991), some in 

Venezuela, and the least in Chile. Systemic polarization also varies across the three cases. 

Colombia is a centrist system with low levels of polarization, while Chile and Venezuela 

have higher levels of polarization and they tend toward opposite ends of the ideological 

spectrum. The combination of these factors may present small party legislators to engage 

in specialized behavior—particularly in Colombia and less so in Chile and Venezuela. 

Finally, non-majority governments are only common in two of the three cases: Venezuela 

and Chile. This may affect the likelihood of coalition building, especially where 

incentives for discipline are high. 

6 J Legislative Behavior Compared: Venezuela, Colombia, and Chile 

The three cases examined here have dramatically different institutional designs, as 

demonstrated in the previous section. They also demonstrate substantial variation along 

the non-mstitutional dimension. Below, I review the data and draw comparisons across 

cases. 

District Ombudsman 

District ombudsmen generally provide representation for geographic re-election 

constituencies through district specific benefits. However, they do not specialize in 

substantive national policy issues (Eulau and Karps 1977). In other words, they are 
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pnmarily interested in pork over national issues, like anti-discrimination policies, that do 

not directly impact their constituents. Efforts to target low levels of aggregation (i.e. 

regions, cities, etc.) to the exclusion of nationally oriented policies suggest behavior 

consistent with this role. In contrast, greater interest in nationally oriented policy suggests 

behavior inconsistent with this role. The bill initiation data were coded according to their 

level of aggregation (see appendix 1). I conduct an analysis of bill initiation across three 

countries using simple bivariate tables. Although a multivariate model'is more 

appropriate for this study, many of the theoretically relevant variables are highly 

collinear. This problem is conunon in studies that examine electoral features but is often 

overcome in larger samples. Unfortunately, these options are not available to me in this 

three case analysis. 

Given the variations in mstitutional design, I expect Colombia to have the highest 

number of particularistic bills, hi contrast, I expect that the Venezuelan system will 

produce nationally oriented policies to the exclusion of particularism. Finally, the balance 

between personal vote seeking incentives and party oriented behavior in Chile will 

produce more interest in national policy. Although Chilean institutional design 

encourages some interest in particularism, at least more so than in Venezuela, I do not 

expect Chilean legislators to outpace Colombian legislators in this category. 

Data from all three cases are summarized in table 6.3.1 limited the analysis to the 

two most recent congressional sessions, to reduce the influence of other time periods.. 

Colombian legislators showed a remarkable interest in bills targeting low levels of 

aggregation. Forty two percent of the initiation attempts made by major party legislators 
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in Colombia targeted regions, localities, and individuals. Similarly, 37 percent of the 

initiation attempts made by small party legislators in Colombia targeted regions, 

localities, and individuals. This stands in sharp contrast to legislative behavior in 

Venezuela. Legislators in Venezuela made far fewer attempts to initiate particularistic 

policies: 9.4 percent for large party members and 4.9 percent for small party members. 

As expected, Chilean legislators demonstrated a greater interest in particularism than 

their Venezuelan counterparts. However, Chilean legislators did not surpass their 

Colombian counterparts in their interest for regional, local, and mdividually targeted 

bills. Twenty percent of the initiation attempts made by major party members in Chile 

targeted low levels of aggregation. Meanwhile, 22 percent of all attempts made by small 

party members targeted the same low levels of aggregation. 

Table 6.3: Bill Targets Across Three Cases 
Venezuela Colombia Chile 

Laree Parties' 
National 54% 46% 38% 
Sectoral 37% 12% 43% 
Regional 4% 20% -

Local 3% 18% 9% 
Individual 2% 4% 10% 
Total Legislation 2134 1758 620 

Small Parties^ 
National 60% 59% 34% 
Sectoral 35% 4% 44% 
Regional 3% 28% -

Local .7% 6% 11% 
Individual 1.2% 2.6% 11% 
Total Legislation 1237 661 438 

'Chi Square=484.4I Significance=.0(X) 
%hi Squares27S.64 Significance^^.OOO 
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The Colombian parQr system is marked by a strong interest in pork, as evidenced 

by the total share of bills that address regional, local, and individual concerns. As a result, 

we might expect more district ombudsmen m Colombia. In the aggregate, Colombian 

legislative activity is skewed towards bills that impact relatively small constimencies. A 

closer look, however, suggests that particularistic bills are not the exclusive domains of 

any particular party. Elevated levels of particularism, at the aggregate level, stem from 

incentives inherent in the nation's electoral system. The combination of sub-party list PR, 

decentralized nomination procedures, and district magnitude encourage legislators to 

cater to small, geographically defined constituencies. The practice of overwhelming 

voters with multiple lists in each district (Operacion Avispa) encourages partisans to 

campaign on their personal characteristics.' As you may recall, the electoral system 

places control over the order of election in the hands of voters instead of party leaders. 

Incentives for personalism inherent in the sub-party list system were compounded by the 

use of decentralized nomination procedures. Most parties had little to no control over 

who gained access to the party label. Given that lack of oversight, candidates with little 

attachment to the party or it's platform could stay in the party without fear of retribution 

by party elites. Of course, there were a few examples of parties with centralized 

nomination procedures in Colombia, including the UP, AICO, MOIR, and the 

' Votes awarded to party lists are not pooled at the party level; instead, they are pooled 
below the party at the factional level. Votes awarded to factional lists that do not 
contribute to the allocation of seats are 'wasted'; that is, they are not transferred to other 
lists with the same party affiliation. Candidates do not benefit &om extra votes won by 
partisans campaigning on another list. Therefore, there is no incentive to campaign for 
the party or maintain the party line once elected; neither of these activities is likely to 
benefit the candidate on election day. 
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Communist Party. However, those exceptional did not make the system less 

particularistic on the whole. 

Most parties and their elected officials showed interest in pork, but they were not 

consumed by that activiQr. Small parties, in particular, showed no statistically significant 

interest in bills addressing low levels of aggregation (see chapter 4). To the contrary, 

many small parties exhibited a much stronger interest in nationally targeted bills; 

including, Movimiento Fuerza Progresista, Movimiento Nacional Progresista, 

Movimiento Nueva Fuerza Democrdtica, C-4 (Compromiso Civico Cristiano a la 

Comunidad), Movimiento 98, and Nuevo Liberalismo. 

Venezuelan legislators, in the aggregate, showed only minimal interest in 

particularism. Large and small parties were more interested in nationally oriented bills, 

almost to the exclusion of bills aimed at lower levels of aggregation. The combination of 

highly centralized nomination procedures and closed list PR encouraged legislators to 

tow the party line. After all a disagreement with the leadership could result in poor list 

placement since party leaders were often solely responsible for selecting candidates. 

Although there were several notable exceptions, including MAS, Formula 1-Rhona, and 

NGD, the system is not compatible with particularism and does not produce district 

ombudsmen. Furthermore, party level pooling and districts that averaged 25 seats 

enhanced the importance of the party label and rewarded partisans that promoted non-

particularistic bills. Venezuelan institutional design fostered party oriented behavior and 

unparalleled levels of par^ discipline. Party elites often dictated behavior and shaped the 
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legislative agenda. This is evident in the minimal interest in bills that target low levels of 

aggregation (or "pork"). 

As you may recall, the multivariate analysis presented in chapter 3 found that 

Venezuelan parties did not act as district ombudsmen. This finding is not surprising, 

given the substantial disincentives for personalism and particularism. Although some 

parties provided incentives for personalism, they were largely silent in the early stages of 

the legislative process. For instance, FORMULA 1-RHONA (F1-RHONA), a party 

created with the expressed purpose of launching individuals to congress, had the 

organizational structure that could have produced a substantial degree of personalism in 

congress. Yet, elected representatives of Fl-RHONA did not initiate a single bill. Other 

parties, like MAS, provided some incentives for geographically based representation (and 

pork), especially through mixed nomination procedures. However, MAS members did 

not produce a substantial amount of pork to qualify as district ombudsmen. 

At first blush, the lack of particularistic bills may seem like a positive feature. 

However, as I discussed earUer, representation is complex. Many might argue that, 

ideally, democratic representation balances policy desires and geographically based 

demands (Eulau and Karps 1979). Lack of attention to a district's needs, like an over

abundance of particularism, signal problems in the system. When district demands go 

unfulfilled, constituents may feel mcreasingly disillusioned with the representativeness of 

their government Over time, that firustration may delegitimize the system and call it into 

question. 
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As you may recall, both Colombia and Venezuela undertook a series of political 

reforms to close a perceived 'representation gap' in the 1990's. The reforms intended to 

alter behavior in Colombia by reducing personalism (and its spawn—particularism). In 

contrast, reforms in Venezuela were aimed at crippling the unquestioned authority of 

party elites and encouraging legislators to cater to their constituents. In Colombia, this 

meant creating a single 100-seat district for senate elections and increasing magnitude in 

chamber elections. In Venezuela, reformers instituted a mixed member system, whereby 

half of the lower bouse seats were determined in single member plurality contests and the 

remaining seats were determined in closed list PR contests. Did legislators respond to the 

reforms? Specifically, were there more district ombudsmen before 1991 in Colombia and 

after 1993 in Venezuela? Table 6.4 sununarizes the data for pre- and post reform periods. 

Colombian legislators initiated a substantial proportion of exclusively particularistic bills 

(see table 6.4) during the 1986-1990 session. However, the first fiiU post-reform session 

(1994-1998) saw fewer regionally, locally, and individually targeted bills (25 percent for 

large party legislators; 14 percent for small party legislators). This is a small difference, 

but it does constitute a change in the expected direction. Venezuela also experienced a 

small decline in the number local, regional, and individual bills initiated after 1993. This 

suggests that very little changed after the reforms were implemented in Venezuela. 
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Table 6.4 Jill Targets Across Colombia and Venezuela 
Venezuela 
I 

Venezuela 
n 

Colombia 
I 

Colombia 
n 

Laree Parties' 
National 55% 51% 43% 34% 
Sectoral 35% 36% 19% 43% 
Regional 6% 2% . 12% 6% 
Local 2% 5% 22% 13% 
Individual 2% 6% 4% 4% 
Total Legislation 1094 1040 730 1028 

Small Parties^ 
National 55% 51% 57% 60% 
Sectoral 38% 36% 30% 26% 
Regional 4% 2% 7% 3% 
Local 1% 5% 6% 7% 
Individual 2% 6% - 4% 
Total Legislation 342 885 189 472 

'Chi Square=359.7l Significance=.000 
^Chi Square=69.62 Significance=.0(X) 

Bill initiation patterns suggest that Colombian legislators are most likely to 

engage in particularism and cater to very specific, geographically defined re-election 

constituencies. Incentives for personalism and the likelihood of behavior consistent with 

the role of district ombudsman are highest in Colombia. Chilean legislators are less likely 

to take on the role of district ombudsmen. Finally, Venezuelan legislators demonstrate an 

aversion to particularism that precludes them from adopting this role. I suggest that these 

behavioral patterns are the result of distinct institutional incentives across the three cases. 

Although a multivariate analysis was not possible, the data conform to my initial 

expectations. 

Chile presents a balance between national policy and particularism. Chilean 

legislators initiated a large number of purely national bills. However, they also showed 

keen interest in two forms of particularism: local and individually targeted bills. The 

balanced behavior suggests that the district ombudsman role was not prominent across 
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Chilean parties, regardless of size. In the aggregate, Chilean legislators demonstrated 

some interest in particularism, but they were clearly outpaced by their Colombian 

counterparts. After all, no single party played the role of district ombudsman in Chile (see 

chapter S). The balance of personalism and party-oriented behavior inherent in Chilean 

institutional design did not encourage excessive levels of particularism. Quasi list PR and 

mixed nomination procedures rewarded individuals capable of selling themselves as well 

as the party platform. After all, voters and parties played a role in determining the order 

of election. Quasi list PR encourages some degree of personalism since voters are 

encouraged to mark a preference for individual candidates on a party list. Small 

congressional districts (M=2) also encourage personalism. However, party level pooling 

and the importance of party elites and members in the nomination process curbed any 

incentives for excessive personalism. Too much independence could spell the end of an 

individual's electoral career. 

In the aggregate, the Colombian and Venezuelan systems operated on the 

extremes: one favored particularism, the other rarely addressed local issues. Chilean 

legislators, meanwhile, demonstrated interests that are more varied. However, a closer 

examination (provided in chapters 3,4, and S) suggested that no single party played the 

role of district ombudsman in Colombia, Venezuela, and Chile. Chilean parties exhibited 

far more balanced behavior on average than their counterparts in either country. Most 

Chilean parties were likely to introduce a substantial share of national bills, 

complemented with an interest in local and individually oriented bills, b contrast, most 

Colombian parties were likely to introduce a fair amount of pork (typically regional bills) 
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although not enough to overwhelm national issues—especially among small parties. 

Venezuelan parties, on the other hand, showed virtually no interest in poric, as compared 

to their counterparts in Colombia and Chile. 

What accounts for these disparities? The aggregate data is, at best, a quick 

snapshot of legislative behavior in all three countries. It does not factor in the number of 

parties, large and small, included in the data. For instance, the exceptionally large number 

of particularistic bills in Colombia might lead us to expect several district ombudsmen. 

However, there were a great many parties and legislators involved in the early stages of 

legislation. When individual parties are examined, we find that no single party is 

responsible for the pork initiated in congress. This is especially true for small parties, 

which initiated some pork but not exclusively. Second, the treatment of the data thus far, 

with its focus on national level variations, overlooks the potential role of intra-country 

variation. For instance, variations in nomination procedures or district magnitude may 

play a role that is not well captured when we focus exclusively on inter-counuy 

variations. Although I expected to find behavior consistent with the role of district 

ombudsman in Colombia, compared to Venezuela and Chile, the data suggests that this is 

only true at the aggregate level. However, I did not find any parties that fit that role 

exclusively. 

Critical Coalition Partner 

Critical coalition partners are disciplined and they exist in non-majoritarian 

systems. Institutional incentives for discipline and the numerical need for coalition 

partners may make small parties valuable partners. Therefore, I expect substantial 
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coalition behavior among small and large parQr legislators in Chile and Venezuela. In 

contrast, I expect virtually no coalition building in Colombia. I use a measure of coalition 

behavior that is comparable across all cases: legislative cosponsorship by members of 

large and small parties. 

Table 6.5 presents the data on all three countries for the two most recent 

congressional sessions. As expected, initiation efforts in Colombia rarely involved 
I 

coalitions among major and minor party members. In contrast, major party legislators in 

Venezuela and Chile showed a strong interest in forming coalitions with small party 

legislators. In Venezuela, members of major and minor parties cosponsored 66 percent of 

all initiation attempts made between 1988 and 1998. Similarly, major party and small 

party cosponsorships accounted for 60 percent of all initiation attempts in Chile during 

the last two sessions. In contrast, members of small and large parties in Colombia 

cosponsored less than 1 percent of all initiation attempts. These pattems are consistent 

with my mitial expectations. 

Table 6.5: Frequency of Bill Cosponsorship 
Venezuela Colombia Chile 

Major/Small Coalition 66% .6% 60% 

Other* 34% .2% 22% 

Individually Initiated - 99.2% 19% 

Total Initiation Attempts 33S1 2419 1058 

Chi Square=912.67 Significance=.000 
*Other- refers to coalitions that include only major parties and coalitions 
that only include only small parties 
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Features inherent in Venezuelan institutional design, as well as the numerical 

need for coalition partners may have made small parties important supporting players. As 

discussed earlier, the combination of closed list PR, centralized nominations, medium 

levels of district magnitude (M average=25), and party level pooling increased the 

importance of the party label. Moreover, these features gave many party leaders 

significant power over elected officials. After all, they could determine the course of an 

individual's career by denying their nomination, poor list placement, or banishment from 

the party. Discipline is a necessary but not sufficient condition for the creation of critical 

coalition partners. Incentives for party-oriented behavior and discipline coupled with the 

presence of non-majoritarian governments, made small parties salient political players. 

With that said, it must be noted that this inter-country analysis only includes the two most 

recent sessions for all countries. Since the two most recent sessions m Venezuela were 

non-majoritarian, we cannot make grand generalizations with the data in table 6.5. 

However, the analysis conducted in chapter 3 suggests that greatest number of major 

party and small party coalitions occurred during non-majoritarian governments. 

Furthermore, the data suggest that small party legislators belonging to the LCR, MAS, 

MEP, URD, and MAS-MIR were among the most likely to forge coalitions with major 

party legislators. These results conform to my initial expectations. 

The data also suggest that Chilean parties made good coalition parmers. Chilean 

institutional design encouraged party-oriented behavior. As I discussed earlier, quasi-Ust 

PR, mixed nominations mechanisms, party level vote pooling, and a single party vote 

encouraged discipline across all parties. Indeed, incentives for discipline are important 
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for the creation of critical coalition partners but the presence of non-majoritarian 

governments were also crucial in encouraging this behavior. Major parties rarely win 

more than a plurality of the seats in congress. As I noted in chapter 5, vote and seat shares 

in the Chilean congress are divided among several parties so no single party gains a 

majority in congress. In fact, non-majoritarian governments characterized both sessions 

examined here. The data suggest that small parties played important roles in the early 

stages of the legislative process. I contend that institutional incentives for discipline and 

the numerical need for supporting players made small party members invaluable 

legislative partners. 

The analysis conducted in chapter 5 also mdicated that small parties were 

invaluable coalition partners to parties residing outside their pre-electoral coalitions. The 

UDI and PPD were especially likely to coalesce with members of the opposing coalition. 

This finding is noteworthy because it suggests that coalitions are not pre-determined, they 

can be altered and remade—depending on the issue at stake. Although the pre-electoral 

coalitions (Concertacion and the right-leaning coalition^) are important in dictating many 

of the cross party coalitions, there are many more that are determined independently of 

coalition affiliation. While most of the issues that received support across coalitions 

involved district beneGts, there was also a surprising amount of cooperation across 

coalitions on issues of public defense and security (see chapter 5). 

It is hardly surprising that there are so few cosponsorships involving small and^ 

major party members in Colombia. As noted earlier, Colombian institutional design did 

^ The right leaning coalition has changed its name several times: firom Democracia y 
Progreso, to Union por el Progreso, to Union por Chile. 
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not encourage high levels of discipline, necessary for coalition building. Second, major 

party dominance precluded the need for critical coalition partners. Liberal party control 

of the executive and the legislature made small parties less important for governance, 

especially during the 1986-1990 and 1994-1998 sessions. As a result, we would be hard 

pressed to fmd any significant amount of coalition building. 

In sum, Venezuelan and Chilean parties are most likely to play the role of critical 

coalition partner. Incentives for discipline and the presence of non-majoritarian 

governments made coalition behavior possible in both countries. In contrast, Colombian 

parties made poor supporting players. Analyses conducted in chapters 3,4, and S 

supported this general trend. For instance, several Venezuelan parties were identified as 

dependable coalition partners (LCR, MAS, MEP, URD, and MAS-MIR). Similarly, 

several parties were identified as critical coalition parmers in Chile: including the UDI 

and PPD, both of which formed legislative coalitions with parties that did not belong to 

their pre-electoral coalition. The data suggests that small parties are invaluable partners 

for democracy. Rather than compromise the stability of democracy, small parties were 

important in assisting major parties in the earliest and, potentially, most critical stage of 

the legislative process. Legislators face various start-up costs during this first stage. 

Valuable support by small party members help defray those costs and signal long-term 

support for a piece of legislation. These benefits are especially important in democracies, 

like those in Venezuela and Chil^, that have experienced turmoil. 
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Policy Specialists 

Discipline is an important factor in determining whether legislators play the role 

of policy specialist. However, discipline is just one of many factors that encourage 

elected officials to adopt this role. For instance, large districts may give parties enough 

room to find small policy constituencies. The election of parties that represent specific, 

issue based groups may also increase the overall level of specialization in congress. 

Finally, systemic polarization may also play an important role. I posit that the 

combination of these factors encourages specialization. As you may recall, policy 

specialization is measured using an expanded version of Clausen's legislative coding 

scheme that focuses on the subject matter addressed in the bill (see appendix 2). I coded 

bills in all three countries by subject area and then recoded the data by identifying areas 

that small parties identified as specific to their organization. For instance, indigenous 

parties typically identified policies that affect indigenous sovereignty, development, 

cultural preservation, affirmative action, and civil rights legislation. Those policy areas 

are grouped together and identified as areas of significant policy interest. 

Where can we expect more policy specialists to dwell? I expect more attention to 

policy specialization in Colombia, especially after 1991, due to changes in institutional 

design, systemic features, and the proliferation of small 'issue' parties. I expect far less 

specialization in Chile and Venezuela. Table 6.6 summarizes the data on policy 

specialization across three cases. Note that specialized policies are most common in ^ 

Colombia, especially among small party legislators (40 percent of all bills initiated by 

small par^ members) during both sessions. In fact, Colombian small party members were 
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more interested in specialization than elected officials in Venezuela and Chile (21 percent 

and 3 percent, respectively). Members of major parties also initiated bills that encroached 

upon issue areas identified by small parties; that is, they initiated bills that dealt with 

subjects that small parties identified as 'unique' to their organization. For mstance, 28 

percent of the bills initiated by major party members in Colombia were in areas that small 

parties identified as their areas of specialization, hi Venezuela, 20 percent of the bills 

initiated by major party members addressed topics that small parties identified as their 

areas of specialization. Finally, 8 percent of the bills initiated by major party members in 

Chile addressed topics that small parties identified as their areas of specialization. This 

suggests that major parties in Chile did a better job at addressing issues that small parties 

claimed than their small party legislators. 

In spite of the purported lack of discipline, Colombian legislators demonstrated an 

interest in a few, distinct policy areas. Bills often addressed a range of issues on either 

side of the ideological spectrum-Hlepending on the party. 'Specialized' policies included 

minority protection and afGrmative action for Afro-Colombians, Indigenous tribes, and 

physically challenged citizens. Other areas of interest included land tenure issues, crime 

legislation, and economic development (e.g. relaxing restrictions on small business). 

Small party officials in Colombia demonstrated higher rates of specialization than their 

larger counterparts (40 percent for small parties, compared to 28 percent for traditional 

parties). Recall that the analysis conducted in chapter 4 identified one party as a 

statistically significant producer of specialized policies; the MNC (National Conservative 

Movement). Other noteworthy, but statistically insignificant examples included 
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Comunidades Indfgenas (Indigenous Communities), ANAPO, UP (Patriotic Union), and 

Movimiento 98 (1998 Movement). 

Table 6.6: Policy Specialization Across Three Cases 
Venezuela Colombia Chile 

Laree Parties' 
Public Welfare 10% 18% 13% 
Economic Welfare 39% 18% 6% 
Civil Rights/Liberties 4% 4% 2% 
Public Defense/ Security 4% 7% 13% 
Foreign Affairs - .2% -

Cultural/ Ceremonial 5% 18% 21% 
Environment/Natural Resource Planning 12% 13% 13% 
Public Administration 31% 18% 14% 
Agriculture 8% 4% 4% 

Specialization^ 20% 28% 8% 
Total Legislauon 2004 1659 512 

Small Parties^ 
Public welfare 17% 19% 12% 
Economic Welfare 45% 18% 3% 
Civil Rights/Liberties 6% 5% 2% 
Public Defense/Security 3% 7% 9% 
Foreign Affairs - .3% -

Cultural/ Ceremom'al 6% 10% 24% 
Environment/Natural Resource Planning 11% 13% 8% 
Public Administration 14% 22% 13% 
Agriculture .8% 7% 10% 

' Specialization^ 21% 40% 3% 
Total Legislation 1219 636 353 

'Chi Square=680.S4 StgmGcance=.000 
^Chi Square=ll53S SigiuficaiK:e=.000 
^Chi Square=4S1.32 Significance=.000 
^Chi Sqijare=215.14 Sigiuflcance=.000° 

What Specific factors encouraged small party legislators in Colombia to act as 

policy specialists? Increases in district magnitude may account for some of the increase. 

As you may recall, I suggested that larger districts -particularly Colombia's large 

national district—could benefit small parties that targeted dispersed groups across 

regions. A dispersed vote strategy allows small parties to tailor their message to 
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previously underrepresented groups like Afiro-Colombians, Charismatic Christians, or 

environmentalists—to name a few. Presumably, parties benefiting fitom this strategy 

would then have a distinct issue or policy based community to serve in congress. The 

data support this view. The bulk of policy specialization occurred during the 1994-1998 

congress, just after district magnitude increased. Members elected in the 100- seat district 

did not exclusively introduce 'specialized' bills between 1994-1998. However, over 45 

percent of the bills initiated by senators elected in the national district were 'specialized.' 

This compares to many smaller districts, where specialization did not often exceed 30 

percent. 

Two more factors may also explain the bill initiation pattems seen in Colombia. 

First, the number of single-issue parties mcreased over time. Efforts to make the system 

more inclusive made it possible for new parties to emerge and win seats. As noted in 

chapter 4, the number of registered and elected parties increased dramatically after 1991. 

among those 'new' parties are indigenous parties, environmental parties, education policy 

parties, Afit^-Colombian parties. Charismatic and Protestant Christian parties, a Catholic 

party, and parties touting political reform. However, it is worth noting that several 'issue' 

parties were either inactive or uninterested in distinct policy areas. 

Second, the centrist nature of the party system may have also encouraged small 

parties to find a niche. The Colombian patty system is the least polarized of the three 

cases examined here. Furthermore, the system has a marked centrist tendency that may. 

have provided small party legislators with room to distinguish themselves fiom their 

larger, more centrist counterparts. The combination of these features may have proven 
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sufficient to encourage specialization, even in spite of low levels of discipline across 

most parties in the system. However, further research is needed because the data lacks a 

substantial time serial component. 

As you may recall, a multivariate analysis of policy specialization in Colombia 

determined that two political organizations adopted this role. By focusing on intra-

country variation, I found that the MNC and a coalition of legislators were responsible 

for most of the 'specialized' bills introduced between the 1986-1990 and 1994-1998 

sessions. Members of the MNC initiated bills that developed a few key themes. For 

instance, land tenure issues, crime bills, and economic development (e.g. relaxing 

restrictions on small business) took center stage. Several other legislators identified as 

members of a 'coalition' were also interested in specialized topics pursued by other 

parties. However, their partisan affilitation is unclear, so this finding is inconclusive at 

best. 

The aggregated data indicate that elected officials in Venezuela did not pursue 

policy specialization as much as members in Colombia. Small to medium sized districts, 

little interest in representing new or distinct cleavages, and high levels of polarization 

discouraged specialization. District magnitude averaged from 1 seat per district to 25 

seats per district; these districts provided few opportunities for dispersed vote strategies. 

Furthermore, few parties claimed any interest in representing the needs of specific issue 

groups or sectors. Finally, the Venezuelan party system tends towards the left of the 

spectrum and is highly polarized compared to the other two cases. Li sum, I find many 

more factors that discourage specialization in Venezuela in the aggregate. 
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Nonetheless, there were some notable exceptions in the Venezuelan case. The 

multivariate analysis conducted in chapter 3 indicated that MAS-MIR members were 

significant producers of 'specialized' policies. Bills introduced by members of MAS-

MIR addressed working conditions, labor regulation, and the regulation of industry. 

Initiation attempts by members of MAS-MIR also emphasized political reform and 

decentralization. In contrast, members of the MAS and LCR were significant producers 

of non-specialized behavior, in essence, they sought out every opportunity to introduce 

biUs on a wide array of subjects. The analysis also showed that changes in systemic 

polarization encouraged legislators to introduce bills on specialized topics -at times 

usurping issues that some small parties identified as their own. 

Chilean legislators had remarkably little interest in specialization, especially when 

compared to Colombian legislators. Although Chilean institutional design encouraged 

party discipline, several other factors militated against this feature to discourage policy 

specialization. For one, low district magnitude discouraged dispersed vote strategies 

(M=2). Second, few parties claimed to represent unique groups or issues. Only a few 

parties purposely sought out underrepresented groups or select issue areas; yet, they were 

often silent in congress. For instance, the Partido Humanista (Humanist Party), a liberal, 

youth-oriented, environmental party, elected a representative to congress but it failed to 

introduce any legislation. Finally, the Chilean party system was often highly polarized 

and it tended towards the right. This stands in stark contrast to the Colombian case, where 

many parties claimed to represent specific policies and groups and where the system was 
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centrist and less polarized. Results firom aggregate data, like those presented in table 6.6, 

and multivariate analysis (see chapter S) suggest little to no specialization in CMe. 

Policy specialization is most likely to occur in Colombia. Aggregate data support 

this expectation. The marked increase of single-issue parties and low levels of 

polarization also seem to facilitate the creation of specialists. The case study analysis also 

suggests that two organizations were responsible for introducing specialized legislation: 

MNC and Coalition (see chapter 4). In some cases, organizational features encouraged 

party discipline among 'policy specialists'. In other instances, systemic features, like 

polarization, dictated whether parties acted as specialists. I found less evidence of this 

behavior in Venezuela and Chile when I examined aggregate behavior. However, I also 

found evidence of policy specialization in Venezuela (see chapter 3), attributable mainly 

to the members of the MAS-MIR. 

6. Conclusions 

I contend that small parties are of particular importance because they impact the 

nature of representation and the stability of th6 political system. I adopted a two-pronged 

approach to this study. The first part explored the relevance of societal and institutional 

explanations for the creation of multiparty systems and the election of small parties 

across the entire region. The second part of the study examined the particular roles small 

parties played across a handful of carefully selected cases. 

The two-pronged approach allows me to combine various methodological tool^to 

produce some generalizations about small parties. The region-wide study conducted in 

chapter 2 allowed me to statistically test several hypotheses about the creation of party 
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systems, including causal relationships that have not yet been addressed systematically 

across such a large and varied set of cases. The second component of the research 

allowed me to examine the roles that small parties played across three Latin American 

countries without resorting to the more common single country, single party approach. 

Three roles were posited in chapter 1 and explored in each case study chapter. 

Finally, I explored national level attributes and their effects on small party roles in this 

chapter. The cross-national comparison of small party roles highlighted various general 

trends across three cases. I suggest that variation in institutional and non-institutional 

factors can produce distinct behavioral patterns across parties in those settings. For 

instance, party discipline combined with the presence of non-majoritarian systems 

encouraged coalition building among major and minor party officials; ultimately, 

impacting governance. Finally, a variety of institutional incentives for discipline and non-

institutional factors encouraged small parties to represent targeted policy constituencies 

and act as policy specialists. 

The case studies further examined legislative behavior and identified a number of 

small players that played various roles in congress. Several Colombian and Venezuelan 

small parties were significant policy specialists. Similarly, several small parties in Chile 

and Venezuela played critical supporting roles for major parties. Although there are 

incentives for small parties to adopt the role of district ombudsman, I did not find 

evidence that any small parties were exclusively interested in that role. 

This study provides some conclusions regarding the effects of various factors on 

legislative behavior. In many ways, however, the study's greatest contribution is the 
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conclusion that small parties impact representation and govemance. Small parties have 

substantial representational consequences for democratic systems, bi some cases, they 

dramatically outpace their larger counterparts m representing certain groups or issues. 

They also play significant govemance roles—providing major parties with invaluable 

support for legislation. Small parties were important partners for larger parties than 

lacked the votes to initiate or pass legislation. Rather than dismiss small parties as 

anomalies, I suggest that they have profound implications for democracy. 

A deeper understanding of small parties (their interests, their organization, and 

their role within the system) suggests that they are often substantially different from their 

larger counterparts. Do those patterns of behavior hold for other parts of the region or 

even across regions? What impact do small parties have across other cases and regions? 

Continued, systematic, cross-national research on small parties can provide answers to 

those important questions. 
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APPENDIX 1 
Coding Scheme for "Level" Variables (Taylor and Diaz 1997) 

The variable "level" labels the immediate subject of a bill or decree. It is broken down 
into the following categories: national, regional, sectoral, local, and individual. Guideline 
examples of cases that fall into each category are given below. 
National ~ removing the fine for late payment of income tax; adding a fourteenth month 
to all salaries; changing rates for a government provided utility (e.g., electricity, 
telephone); amending the Constitution to make military service voluntary; moving the 
police to civilian rather than military control; budgets for national government agencies 
unless the agency's purview is clearly sectoral (e.g.,coffee institute); mteroational or bi-
national agreements (e.g.. Central American Parliament, economic cooperation; 
agricultural cooperation; development aid; debt refinancing) unless they are targeted at a 
specific region or community in which case they are regional or local; programs to 
alleviate the country's energy shortage; bills that commemorate a specific person or 
event, or establish a holiday. Bills and decrees are also coded as "national" if the 
immediate subject is nation's international prestige, such as legislation to fight narco-
trafGc; or if the immediate subject is the national government. 
Regional ~ facilitating disaster relief for Hurricane Gert victims; funding road work or 
potable water projects for the capital; setting up a development corporation for a state or 
department; creating a firee zone industrial park in the Department of Valle; international 
agreements with a regional focus such as a grant from Japan to spur agricultural 
development in the Department of Choluteca. 
Sector  ̂- regulating money exchange houses; changing the customs procedures for 
importers; setting new consular fees; changing tax rates on the export of coffee and sugar; 
increasing salaries for school teachers; bills that effect a specific sub-set of the business 
community (e.g., fishing) or the working class (e.g., sugar cane workers); international 
agreements that effect a specific sector of society (e.g., the rights of indigenous peoples); 
budgets for government agencies whose purview is limited to a specific sector. 
Local - establishing a school or a court in a town; financing the repair of a road between 
two towns or a potable water system or grain storage facility for a town; raising the 
official status of a town to a municipality. 
Individual - creating a pension for an individual, allowing an individual to accept an 
award from a foreign country; allowing a Honduran citizen to serve as honorary consul 
for a foreign country in Honduras; selecting a Supreme Court justice, the Comptroller, or 
the Attorney Gener^.23 Bills or decrees whose impact is limited to a specific "legal" 
individual, such as a company, a professional organization, or the Red Cross are also 
coded as "individual." For example: modifying the organic law of the College of 
Architects, allowing the Red Cross to import fruit free of tax for the holidays, a contract 
between the national electricity agency and a specific company. Unless it is clear what a 
contract is to do and who will benefit from it (e.g., to pave a road between two towns) 
such bills and decrees are coded as "individual" because it is only clear that the company 
that gets the contract will benefit. The coding takes into account the problem of 
comiption in government works. 
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APPENDIX! 
Bill coding scheme: Subject Matter 

1000 PUBLIC WELFARE 
100 EDUCATION 

10 REGULATE, FUND 
1 PRIMARY 
2 secondary 
3 POST SECONDARY (COLLEGE, PROFESSIONAL) 
4INDL\N 

20 EDUCATORS(pay, hiring, training, etc.) 
200 HEALTH 

10 CARE 
1 WOMEN 
2 CHILDREN 
3 OTHER MINORS/ADOLESCENTS (e.g. sex education) 
4 SENIORS 

20 RESEARCH 
1 WOMEN 
2 CHILDREN 
3 OTHER MINORS/ADOLESCENTS 
4 SENIORS 

30 PROTECTION FROM PRODUCTS (CIGARETTES, TOBACCO, 
DRUGS) 

300 SOCIAL SECURITY PROTECION/SVC.- GENERAL 
400 GROUP BENEFITS 

10 WOMEN 
1 women and infants 

20 CHILDREN & OTHER MINORS 
30 SENIORS 

Iwidows and widowers 
40 INDIGENT/POOR 
50 VETERANS 

1 widows/widowers 
60 ATHLETES 
70 HEALTH MINORITY (LEPERS, AIDS VICTIMS) 
80 racial minorities 

1 indian 
2 black 
3 asian 
4 others 

500 FAMILY RELATED ISSUES (MARRIAGE, DIVORCE, SEPARATION 
OF ASSETS) 
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2000 ECONOMIC WELFARE (BUSINESS, FINANCE, INDUSTRY, ETC.) 
100 REGULATING professions 

10 SERVICES 
20 BUSINESS 

1 corporate 
2 small business (microempresas) 

30 TECHNICAL 
40 TOURISM 

200 DEVELOPMENT OF... 
10 SERVICES 
20 BUSINESS 

1 corporate 
2 small business 

30 TECHNICAL 
1 intellectual property rts. 

40 fiee zones 
300 sin industry- gaming 
400 TAXES ON INDUSTRY/ GOOD 
500 LABOR (UNION) WORKER PROTECTION, contracts, etc. (not for public 

sector) 
10 general - applies to all workers 
20 targeted entity or industry 

600 BUDGET AND FINANCE 
700 REGULATE INFORMAL ECONOMY and informal workers 
8(X) consumer protection 

3000 CIVIL RIGHTS/ LIBERTIES 
100 VOTING RIGHTS 

10 internal - general 
20 internal minority 

1 indian 
2 black 
3 asian 
4 other 

30 external (ex pats) 
200 MINORITY PROTECTION &AFFIRMATIVE ACTION 

10 ALL 
20 INDIAN 
30 BLACK 
40 HANDICAP 
50 POLITICAL MINORITY 
60REUGIOUS 
70 EX-PATS 
80 WOMEN 
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300 HUMAN RIGHTS (RIGHT TO PRIVACY, ETC) 
10 CHILD 
20 SENIOR 
30 WOMEN 
40 ex pats 

4000 PUBUC DEFENSE/ SECURITY 
100 POUCE (REGULATION OF, ORGANIZATION, JURISDICTION, NOT 
BENEFITS GIVEN TO MEMBERS OR FORMER MEMBERS) 
200 MILITARY (REGULATION OF, ORGANIZATION, JURISDICTION, 
NOT BENEFITS GIVEN TO MEMBERS OR FORMER MEMBERS) 
300 Crime 

10 SEX CRIME (and domestic violence) 
20 DRUGS 
30 political crimes 
40 victims of crime 
SO conections (facilities, treatment of prisoners, etc) 
60 other violent crimes 

1 kidnapping 
2 murder 

400 CATASTROPHIC SERVICES (earthquake relief, disasters, etc) 
500 PUBUC ORDER (ZONAS DE EXCEPCION, REGIONS UNDER STATE 
OF EMERGENCY)., anything to do with internal distubance/armed conflict 

5000 FOREIGN AFFAIRS 
100 CEREMONIAL TREATIES 
200 ECONOMIC INTEGRATION AGREEMENTS 

6000 CULTURAL, RECREATION, CEREMONIAL (misceUaneous) 
100 PROMOTION OF ARTS (BUT NOT ART EDUCATION) 
200 NATIONAL MONUMENTS (CREATION, RESTORATION, ETC) 
300 RECREATION (SPORTS, INTER/INTRA STATE COMPETIONS, ETC.) 
BUT NOT TO REWARD ATHLETES 
400 HONOR BILLS (USUALLY FOR INDIVIDUAL-SLAIN CELEBRITY, 
POLITICIAN, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL HISTORICAL,CULTURAL 
HGURE) 
500 HONOR A CITY (usually for historical or cultural importance) 

7000 ENVIRONMENT, CONSERVATION OF NATURAL RESOURCES, and 
planning 

100 protection & conservation of natural resources 
200 waste management (dumps) 
300 development of resource (e.g. energy) 

10 mineral 
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20 tourism 
30 other resource (water) 

400 planning and public services 
10 WATER 
20ENERGY 
30 TRANSPORTATION (CARS/ TAXIS, BUS, TRUCKS. TRAINS) 

lairport 
40 BUILD ROADS/ INFRASTRUCTURE 
50 HOUSING 
60 FIRE 
70 URBAN RENOVATION (open space, parks, etc.) 

8000 PUBUC ADMINISTRATION 
100 LABOR: state employees, training, titles, bureaucratic hierarchy 

10 state & state owned entities 
20 mixed entities 

200 REFORM 
10 CONGRESS 

1 ethics (anti-corruption) 
2 procedural rules 

20 PARTIES 
30 CaU for a REFERENDUM 
40 ELECTION of officials (national only) 
50 CONSTITUTIONAL 

300 DECENTRALIZATION 
10 ADMINISTRATION 
20 ELECTION OF OFFICIALS 

9000 AGRICULTURE 
10 LAND TENURE 
20 (farming, food, livestockrquality & safety) 
30 other rural issues 
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